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H.R 2960, REAUTHORIZATION AND RENAMING
OF THE COMPETITIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 9, 1993

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on Economic Growth and

Credit Formation,
Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:25 p.m., in room
2220, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Paul E. Kanjorski
[chairman of the subcommittee] presiding.

Present: Chairman Kanjorski, Representatives LaFalce and
Fingerhut.
Mr. LaFalx:e. The Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Cred-

it Formation will come to order.

In the absence of subcommittee chairman, Mr. Kanjorski, I am
going to begin the hearing and I will read the statement I was
going to make as a witness for the chairman instead.

As soon as Mr. Kanjorski gets here, I will leave the Chair to him.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN J. LaFALCE, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. LaFalce. I am pleased to appear before this subcommittee
this afternoon to discuss H.R. 2960, the bill to reauthorize the

Competitiveness Policy Council and amend the Competitiveness
Policy Council Act. As author of the legislation that created the

council, I am particularly proud to be here to urge its continuation.

This Council and its efforts on behalf of U.S. competitiveness are

the culmination of over a decade's efforts by myself and others who
have long urged pushing the competitiveness issue to the front of

our national agenda. Now that we have finally made a start, it is

essential we keep pushing forward.
I have been gratified by the aggressive approach the Council has

taken in analyzing the competitiveness challenges facing the Unit-
ed States and recommending policies to meet those challenges.
However, there remains much to do and the task ahead has been

magnified by the many years preceding formation of the council in

which we had no competitiveness strategy.
A decade ago, in 1983, as chairman of this very subcommittee,

I began an extensive series of hearings on the competitiveness
problems facing the United States. At that time, I said, "America's

predominant economic position in the world is in jeopardy, and the

consequences of continued decline in our industrial competitiveness
will mean a permanently dislocated work force and reduced stand-
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ard of living for most Americans." I also noted then that "the last

decade has sent an unmistakable message. It is now time—in fact

past time—to respond. If we sit back and do little but rely on tru-

isms that ignore the current realities of global competition, then

foreign industries and workers will continue to enjoy a critical ad-

vantage."
The result of those hearings was a report entitled "Forging an In-

dustrial Competitiveness Strategy" that included in its rec-

ommendations establishment of a Council on Industrial Competi-
tiveness. In 1984, the Industrial Competitiveness Act included as
Title I a Council on Industrial Competitiveness. The legacy of those

early efforts is today's Competitiveness Policy Council.
The statements I made in those early hearings over a decade ago

ring as true today as they did then. In fact, the message today is

even more urgent as we see restructuring and downsizing of our

prominent corporations, persistent unemployment, and conversion

of our defense industries to operations appropriate for a noncold
war environment. We waited too long to develop a strategy that
could have produced a strong, growth-oriented economy. For too

long, policymakers refused to tackle our competitive problems for

fear of being labeled advocates of industrial policy, engaged in pick-

ing winners and losers. As a result, we are now in the imenviable

position of having to turn around our economy, halt the downward
slide of our manufacturing base, and pull our economy back to an

upward, productive path.
When I held the hearings on U.S. competitiveness 10 years ago,

there was a core group of people who were worried then, as I was,
about the economic direction of the United States. They testified

before my committee. They included then-Governor Bill Clinton,
Laura D'Andrea Tyson, Robert Reich, Ira Magaziner, and Lester

Thurow. These same people are now actively shaping a real com-

petitiveness strategy for this country and the CPC is a central part
of that effort. It is a testament to the administration's commitment
to such a strategy that it has offered its full support to reauthoriza-

tion of the Council.
I see that the chairman of the subcommittee has come here.

Paul, what is your pleasure, just finish my witness statement? OK.
The Council began its operation in June 1991. In March 1992,

the Council issued its first report to the President and the Con-

gress, "Building a Competitive America." The report diagnosed the

underlying causes of America's competitiveness problem and identi-

fied six priority issues on which policymakers should focus: Savings
and investment; education; technology; corporate governance and
financial markets; health care costs; and trade policy. For each of

these issues, the Council recommended a framework for action

based on a strategy that would address the underlying weaknesses
in the economy, while at the same time promoting the short-term

recovery. The emphasis was on correcting the basic fla\vs in our

economy and our approach to competitiveness, and finding solu-

tions that would yield long-term results.

The Council made two specific proposals that mirrored what the

Congress had previously supported. First, the United States must
formulate a serious competitiveness strategy including both sector-

specific and generic policies. In November 1991, the House of Rep-
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resentatives did pass a resolution favoring such a comprehensive,
coordinated competitiveness strategy for the United States and the
Council's first annual report indicated clearly the Council's intent

to contribute to the development of such a strategy.

Second, the Council urged that the administration include a com-

petitiveness impact statement with each recommendation or report
on legislation that it submits to Congress. This proposal empha-
sized the need to implement what was already mandated in the
1988 Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness Act, but by the time of
the Council's report had not yet been acted upon.

In phase 2 of the Council's work, eight subcoimcils of public and
private leaders were created to analyze specific competitiveness is-

sues. These subcouncils reflected the issue areas identified in the
first report, Manufacturing—of which I was a member—Critical

Technologies, Education, Training, Capital Formation, Public Infra-

structure, Trade Policy, and Corporate Grovernance.
The subcouncils developed specific recommendations intended to

turn around U.S. performance in each of these areas. Their work
resulted in the Council's second report to the President and the

Congress entitled "A Competitiveness Strategy for America."
I am especially pleased to note many of the manufacturing

subcouncils' recommendations already have been incorporated
under President Clinton's announced policies for a more competi-
tive America. Such ideas as a permanent research and experimen-
tation tax credit, a national network of manufacturing extension

centers, greater emphasis on dual-use research and development
for military/civilian technology, and a shift in the ratio of Federal

funding between military and civilian dual-use research to 50-50.
All were proposed by our subcouncil and all were adopted by Presi-

dent Clinton.

Several of our proposals from the manufacturing and critical

technology subcouncils appeared in the President's technology pol-

icy announced in February, "Technology for America's Economic
Growth, a New Direction to Build Economic Strength."
Now the Council is beginning to examine new issues, creating

high-performance workplaces, capital allocation, tort reform, and
social problems. Last month the Council issued its third report to

the President and the "Congress, Enhancing American Competi-
tiveness." It reiterated the urgency of emplojdng a multiyear strat-

egy for competitiveness, an effort it believes will suffer as the re-

sult of the failure of the President's economic stimulus package to

pass the Senate. It called for a stronger focus on private and public
investment. It applauded the administration's efforts to reduce the

budget deficit; make institutional improvements in the Nation's

public education system through proposed Goals 2000 legislation;
and enhance job training through apprenticeships and school-to-
work programs.
The Council believes more issues need attention. Immediate

work is needed to develop proposals to improve the Nation's infra-

structure and to provides for worker retraining and adjustment for

those who lose their jobs as a result of displacements that are oc-

curring. In addition, the Coimcil's third report includes followup
and assessment by four subcouncils—^Technology, Public Infrastruc-



ture, Trade Policy and Ti'aining—on where we stand on these is-

sues since their last report.
It is clear that the Council's work is far from complete. It is also

clear that Council recommendations are helping to shape new poli-

cies that can move our economy forward. This Nation has made
only a dent in correcting the fundamental problems that continue

to erode our economic competitiveness and pull down our living
standards and productivity. We must continue to forge ahead guid-
ed by the expertise and advice from the Competitiveness Policy
Council.
That is why I introduced H.R. 2960 to reauthorize the Council

and allow it to continue the excellent work it has begun.
Let me briefly summarize the principle provisions of H.R. 2960.

It would reauthorize the Competitiveness Policy Council and make
technical amendments to the original act. I might note that Sen-
ator Jeff Bingaman has introduced an identical Dili in the Senate.

First, our bill would reauthorize the Council for 4
years

rather

than the original 2. Second, the bill would change the Council's

name to the National Competitiveness Commission. Third, the bill

would reduce the original annual authorized funding from $5 mil-

lion to $2.5 million. And fourth, the various technical amendments
clarifying the Council's authority would be made.
Mr. Kanjorski, I have no doubt that continuation of the Competi-

tiveness Policy Council is in the best interest of the United States.

The Council should be allowed to maintain the momentum it has

developed in encouraging public debate, dialog, and understanding
of the economic challenges we face, and in devising new policies to

meet those challenges.
It is the Council^ job to keep our eye on the ball, to keep us fo-

cused, to guide us as we define our policy goals. I would urge you
and the subcommittee and the full committee to act favorably on

H.R. 2960 and to give the Competitiveness Policy Council the au-

thority to carry on the important work of making this country com-

petitive again.
I thank you for the opportunity to be here and I thank you for

indulging me as I, in order to move the schedule along, convened
the subcommittee in your absence. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. LaFalce can be found in the ap-

pendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Great job as chairman.
Do you have any questions of the

Mr. Fdmgerhut. Just briefly, Mr. Chairman. First, I want to

commend Mr. LaFalce for his role in this important initiative from

its inception. For those of us who are new to the Congress, it is a

subject that we talk a lot about in our campai^s and it is gratify-

ing to see the infrastructure in place to deal with it and also to see

how much of what the competitiveness council has talked about is

on our legislative agenda. So I really do mean it very sincerely

when I say I think this has been a major contribution to our public

policy debate.
I know we will have witnesses from the Council who we can ask

about specific recommendations, so I will not do that to Mr. La-

Falce, but I would like to get your assessment, Mr. LaFalce, on the

macroapproach to this. What impact have the Council's rec-



ommendations have had on our agenda. Do you beHeve that we
would be pursuing this agenda that we are today because of the
new administration anyway, or whether in fact this is laying the

groundwork—what is the degree to which this Council has the

credibility to keep things on our agenda?
Mr. LaFalce. I think the fact that the administration very much

wants the continuation of this Council is indicative of its value.

They could have said, OK, we are in office now, we don't need the
Council. That is not what they are saying. They are saying we are
in office and we need the continuation of this Council, and there
has been a very close working relationship.
The President appointed as his chief liaison to the Council and

a member of the Council the chairperson of the Council of Eco-
nomic Advisers, Laura D'Andrea Tyson. You could not have gotten
a much more high ranking official. This was not a low level official.

Of course, the fact of the matter is that Laura was on the Coun-
cil before she was a member of the administration, too, so there is

a continuum there.

Also, you mentioned the macroperspective on this, and I have to

start distinguishing here, and maybe this is not what you had in

mind, but we have to be concerned, in order to have appropriate
economic policy, both with macroeconomics and micro economics.

Historically, there was a great debate within the United States as
to which was important. There was a school of thought that said
macroeconomic policy is virtually all; that is, you deal with the

problem of the overly strong dollar in the early 1980's and every-
thing else pretty much will take care of itself. You bring the value
of the yen down from 260 to 200 or 175 or 150 or 125 or 100 and
all is well. That was macroeconomics.
And there were other individuals who were aware of the impor-

tance of macroeconomics but also said do not slight micro-
economics. That is key, too. You must talk about microeconomics.

I was one of those individuals, and I tried to forge an appropriate
balance between considerations given to macro and microeconomics
with the Competitiveness Policy Council, in my judgment, being in-

terested in both, but having primary concern over the micro, and
I think that is the way it has worked out.

You know, the macroeconomics pretty much has to do with mone-
tary policy of the U.S. Government vis-a-vis other countries; of fis-

cal policy, the appropriate level of indebtedness we can have in our

country and other countries should have; coordination between the
fiscal and monetary policies of the United States and the other in-

dustrialized countries of the world, and so forth. Whereas a micro-
economic policy has to do with the whole gamut of other activities,
some not sector-specific whatsoever but some very, very sector-spe-
cific.

In order to do the right job, you must be interested in all of the

above and try to meld them together in some coherent group of

strategies. And I think this is what the Competitiveness Policy
Council tries to do to be of assistance to the administration. I think
the administration is using it.

When Bob Reich came in as the chairman of the Economic Work-
ing Group for the transition team, the first thing he did was call

up the chairman of the Competitiveness Policy Council and said.



OK, I have to come up with recommendations for the President,
give me everything you have, and that became that body of knowl-

edge, the principal ammunition that they were using to develop
their game plans.

They just took everything the Competitiveness Policy Council
had done, knowing the quality of their work, and incorporated that
as being their primary resource material in the formation of their

recommendations to the President.
Correct me if I am wrong, and if I have not gone far enough, you

may embellish on it.

Chairman Kanjorski. Mr. Fingerhut.
Mr. Fingerhut. Appreciate it. That was my only question.
Chairman Kanjorski. One thing I have grown to appreciate in

the 10 years I have been in Congress is Mr. LaFalce's direct re-

sponse to questions.
Mr. LaFalce. You opened the door.

Chairman Kanjorski. I had to get that shot in, but I would be
remiss if I did not have the record show that Congressman LaFalce
has indeed been the leader in the Banking Committee, and in the

Congress itself, in the forward thrust of establishing economic pol-

icy for the Nation, and to do so with some sort of organized thought
process.

I have been a follower of that; I have enjoyed it and I have bene-
fited from the role he has played over these many years. Some leg-
islation that I have subsequently supported or introduced has been
modeled to a large extent from tne initial work carried on by Chair-
man LaFalce. So I congratulate you in seeing the reauthorization
of your child, and I agree with you that it is very clear that it has
been a substantive contributor to policy formation in the new ad-

ministration. Without it, there would have been grave detriment,
and it is through your foresight that we are fortunate to have this

tool. We should continue it.

With that, I will see the second panel. I hope you can join us.

Mr. LaFalce. I am ready to move the bill.

Chairman Kanjorski. We are almost there.

[The prepared statement of Chairman Kanjorski can be found in

the appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Shall we have the second panel join us?

Dr. Fred Bergsten, chairman of the Competitiveness Policy Council,
and Mr. Clyde Prestowitz, Jr., president of the Economic Strategy
Institute.

Welcome to the hearing. We have your testimony. With unani-

mous consent, it will be entered into the record; but, Doctor, if you
would like to synthesize it for us, we would appreciate it.

STATEMENT OF FRED BERGSTEN, Ph.D., CHAIRMAN OF THE
COMPETITIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL

Mr. Bergsten. Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to be here and I

can be exceedingly brief because our "father," Congressman La-

Falce, has summarized our intent and our work to date better than
I could have.

I have only one complaint about his testimony. When he was cit-

ing all those august people that appeared before his hearing in

1983, he forgot one.



Mr. LaFalce. No, I didn't forget you.
Mr. Bergsten. Congressman LaFalce will remember that at that

time when we were talking about industrial policy, and I said then
and I believe this view is reflected already in the work of our Com-
petitiveness Policy Council, that the United States has already had
an industrial

policy.
It has policies toward individual sectors. It al-

ways has had; it has today; it always will have. The question is

whether we do it intelligently, cost effectively, and in a way that

promotes the national interest on a consistent basis.

One of the points I made to Congressman LaFalce in 1983, and
which we are trying to do something about today through the Com-
petitiveness Policy Council which he helped to create, is to develop
a competitiveness strategy in an intelligent way; to anticipate prob-
lems; to respond to them in a comprehensive and cost-effective

manner, rather than reactively, which has historically tended to be
the U.S. norm in modern time. The Competitiveness Policy Council
is committed to contributing to this objective.

I won't embellish upon what Congressman LaFalce said about
our contribution to the new administration's work, but he is exactly
right. When Bob Reich was appointed by President-elect Clinton to

be in charge of economic policy in the transition period, he did call

the Competitiveness Policy Council for help. We immediately gave
him all of the work we were doing at that time. He met with our
Council 2 weeks later, and spent most of the day with us. I know
that not only the overall program benefited from our work, but
then some of the things subsequently Secretary Reich worked on
in the labor area, worker adjustment programs, and worker train-

ing efforts, were drawn very heavily from the work of the Competi-
tiveness Policy Council. I think it is clear that a lot of our work
made a direct contribution to the administration's program.

In October, we released an interim report assessing how the new
administration is doing and we found a lot of pluses. We found that
some things still need to be done better and further, and I would
be happy to talk about them if you would like to.

The only other thing I would say is to remind you about the

unique structure of this group. When Congress created the Council,
it had the wisdom to put together a unique body, in constitutional

terms, bringing together business leaders, labor leaders, govern-
ment officials at both the Federal, State, and local levels. In our
subcouncils, we have added over 20 Members of Congress and 200
representatives of the public.
The Council is totally bipartisan in political terms, and that

means when we are able to agree, as we have unanimously in our
two reports, we represent a rather significant consensus of the var-
ious key parts of American society.
One quasi-humorous aspect of that is we were recently taken to

task by an editorial in the Financial Times of London for being cor-

poratists. What they meant by that was that we were promoting
cooperation among business, labor, and government in the United
States. I took that criticism as quite a compliment and was de-

lighted that we have been able to move in that direction. I don't
think we have watered down our recommendations.
We have made tough proposals, a few of them have made it into

legislation. Some have even been voted upon. A lot more remains
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to be done, but I think our group can continue to help; and if you
want us to do so, we are certainly willing.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Bergsten can be found in the ap-
pendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Mr. Prestowitz.

STATEMENT OF CLYDE V. PRESTOWITZ, JR., Ph.D., PRESIDENT
OF THE ECONOMIC STRATEGY INSTITUTE

Mr. Prestowitz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As one who also was
an early voice crying in the wilderness for competitiveness, I share

many of the sentiments expressed by Congressman LaFalce and
Mr. Bergsten. I have been gratified by the fact that Congress re-

sponded to the concerns that many of us expressed back in the

early 1980's about declining competitiveness and created the Com-
petitiveness Policy Council.

I think the Council has done important and useful work, both in

focusing public attention on the competitiveness issue and in mak-
ing specific recommendations with regard to policy to improve U.S.

competitiveness.
I would like, if I could, to offer perhaps two suggestions. I think

that most of us are really in the choir here and there is not any
question about the support of all of us for continuation of the Coun-
cil, but I would like to offer two thoughts with regard to the future
work of the Council.
The competitiveness debate has essentially two aspects. One is

the macroeconomic policy aspect and the other is the micro-
economic policy aspect.
The macroeconomic policy discussion is fairly easy. It calls typi-

cally for increased savings rates, reducing the budget deficit, lower
costs of capital—virtually motherhood and the flag proposals,
which all we economists are for and all Congressman say they are
for.

The debate then, as it transitions from macroeconomic to micro-

economic, goes into what I call the transition stage in which such
issues as worker training, education, corporate governance, and in-

frastructure are addressed. These are not the classic macro-
economic policy issues or tools, and they are typically areas in

which the government already plays a very large role and so the
discussion is about how can we utilize government policy better to

improve our infrastructure or lower our cost of capital or what have

you.
What is usually avoided, and this is true in

virtually
all of the

bodies that address the question of competitiveness, is the question
of specific sectorial policy. It is the last one addressed, and when
it is addressed, it is alwavs done very cautiously, because it inevi-

tably elicits criticism to the effect that the government should not

pick winners and losers.

And yet I believe that ultimately the core of the competitiveness
question is the sectorial question. It was well articulated in a com-

ment, and I am sure you have all heard the famous quip, potato

chips, computer chips, what is the difference? They are all chips.

Implicit in that comment were the views of a macroeconomist to

the effect that it does not matter what you make. And if it does

not matter what you make, if the composition of your economy, the



structure of your industry is not important, then there is no com-
petitiveness debate.
But if there is a competitiveness debate, it is centrally around

this question of does it matter? Are potato chips or chocolate chips
or wood chips or computer chips, do they have a different impact
on your economy? Should you be as satisfied exporting pumpkins
as exporting 747s, and, if not, then what are the policy implica-
tions?

It is in this latter area that the United States typically finds it-

self at sea. Or to change the metaphor, let me use the example of
recent negotiations in the airline industry.
The United States has the world's most efficient airline industry.

The U.S. carriers are far and away the lowest cost carriers. The av-

erage cost per seat mile in the U.S. industry is about 9.3 cents.

Singapore Airlines, Malaysia's carrier, flies at about 10 cents per
seat mile; British Airways, 14 cents; Lufthansa, 21; Swiss Air, 23.
In a world of free trade, in a world of open free markets, the U.S.
airlines would carry all of the world's passengers or most of them.
And yet we see the bizarre situation in which the low cost, effi-

cient, modern, up-to-date American carriers are being bought up by
the high-cost, inefficient foreign carriers.

British Airways buys U.S. Air; KLM buys into Northwest. This
is what I call the Jurassic Park effect. The dinosaurs are taking
over the theme park.
You ask how can that happen? It happens because the dinosaurs,

the inefficient carriers, are operating in protected markets, often

wholly or partly government-owned or subsidized, and the effect of
what they are doing by buying into U.S. airlines is to restructure
the entire international airline system and to restructure it in such
a way that the foreign buying airlines wind up with more advan-
tageous international route structures than the U.S. airlines. The
result of that is that American passengers, are diverted from U.S.
carriers to foreign carriers, thereby putting the U.S. carriers at a

disadvantage, even though they are the most efficient operators.
This can only happen because of a lack of policy in the United

States. We account for 50 percent of all the world's airline miles,
air passenger miles. We have enormous leverage in the inter-

national airline negotiations. We do not have a policy.
I could go on and cite similar examples in such areas as semi-

conductors or supercomputers or machine tools or what have you,
but the point I am trying to make is that it is important for the
United States to begin thinking about these sector-specific policies,
and I urge that the Council attack this as a matter of high priority
in its future work.

Second, as you know from your work here in the Congress, the

larger bodies become, the less pointed, usually, are their rec-

ommendations. I have seen again in the competitiveness debate
over the last 10 years a number of councils established, and very
often the councils wind up making essentially, say, meaningless
recommendations or noncontroversial or nonchallenging rec-

ommendations because in their attempt to include every possible
interest group in their operations, they find it difficult to agree on

anything except the lowest common denominator recommendations.



I

10

To avoid the danger of that, I would suggest that the Council at-

tempt to limit the size of its panels so that there can be sharp de-
bate and sharp and pointed recommendations and we avoid the
lowest common denominator syndrome.
But with those two suggestions, let me place myself also behind

the proposal to reauthorize the Council.
Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Prestowitz can be found in the

appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you very much. I would just like

ou to tell us what policy would avoid our airlines being talcen over

y the foreign airlines? Can you give me a policy that
Mr. Prestowitz. Oh, yes. The Transportation Department has to

rule on whether to allow foreign acquisitions or investments in U.S.
lines. I think our policy should be one of reciprocity.
United States airlines are not able to buy into British Airways,

for example; not able to buy a controlling stake in any of the Euro-

pean airlines. And so my recommendation would be that until U.S.
airlines are able to buy the same kind of controlling stake in a for-

eign airline, we should not allow the foreign airline to do the same
in the United States.

Chairman Kanjorski. Would that apply to Japan?
Mr. Prestowitz. Yes.
Chairman Kanjorski. Sounds to me like it is somewhat protec-

tionist or antifree trade.

Mr. Prestowitz. Well, when you are talking about the inter-

national airline market, it is kind of meaningless to talk about free

trade. Many of the airlines are government-owned. Most of them
are government-supported in one fashion or another. The agree-
ments that govern travel between the United States and other
countries are all bilateral negotiations, never specifically managed
trade arrangements.
Chairman Kanjorski. Free trade from the standpoint that the

market is open for purchase. Have we not always taken pride in

ourselves as having a free, purchasable market by anyone who has
the dollars to do it?

Mr. Prestowitz. Well, no, we don't. There are restrictions. We
do not allow foreign purchasers to buy common carriers in the
United States, for example, or broadcasters. We have restrictions

on the amount that they can buy in an airline. We limit them to

25 percent of the voting stock of a U.S. airline, for example.
There are restrictions on the potential for investment in U.S.

railroads, in U.S. defense industries. So, no, we do not have a com-

pletely laissez faire approach to it; no, sir.

Chairman KANJORSKI. So it is your feeling we should tighten
these up. Do we deal on a nation-by-nation basis or do we deal with

everyone outside the United States? How do you put a policy to-

gether where
Mr. Prestowitz. Well, I think you have to be attempting to

achieve a kind of an equivalent balance. The United States is half
of the world airline market. When we make—for example, we made
a deal, an open skies arrangement with KLM. Under our arrange-
ment with the Dutch, KLM is free to fly to any city in the United
States and we are free to fly to any city in Holland.
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There is only one city in Holland worth flying to, it is Amster-
dam. There are at least 400 cities with similar kind of air traffic

potential in the United States. I don't think that was a good deal.
I think if we could strike an open skies arrangement with the

European Community, the entire community, that might be a deal
worth looking at. If we can strike an open skies arrangement with
the Oriental Airline Association, that might be a deal worth look-

ing at. But trading the United States market for Singapore or for

Holland is not much of a deal, I don't think.
Chairman Kanjorski. You know, if I were to take the discussion

that we have just had back to my congressional district, it would
be probably the strongest argument that the average constituent
would have that we should not support NAFTA, because there is

a real question as to what the results will be and what kind of un-

anticipated events will occur. Clearly, the average American does
not think he knows enough about the deal to walk into the dark.
Mr. Prestowitz. I am not sure I am following your argument ex-

actly.
Cnairman Kanjorski. The argument we have just made, that

you have given a beautiful example of, shows that through lack of

f^ood

national policy on the part of the United States we have al-

owed a dinosaur to eat up our most efficient airlines. If we could
do as dumb a thing as that, then it would seem to me we could
do just as dumb a thing in negotiating NAFTA and not under-
standing the consequences.
That is probably the best argument why we should vote it down

until we understand all the ramifications. Obviously, the American
people do not because all of us have heard enough—I was going to

say I assume the two gentlemen at the table are pro-NAFTA.
Mr. Prestowitz. That is correct, yes.
Mr. Bergsten. Yes.
Mr. Prestowitz. But I would say a difference between NAFTA

and the airline situation that I just described is that in the case
of NAFTA, in fact, there is a policy. A great deal of thought and
effort has gone in over the last 3 or 4 years designing and negotiat-
ing an arrangement with Mexico.
Chairman Kanjorski. Then there should be empirical evidence

as to just how many jobs will be gained or lost. Why are we thrash-

ing around with some people saying half-a-million a year, some
saying 1,000 a year, some saying it is a wash. It seems to me—I

happen to be an undeclared Member, so run for cover, some might
say. But the one criticism
Mr. Fengerhut. Sort of like reading the tea leaves on the wall.
Chairman Kanjorski. The one criticism I would have of the

Council, or any entity like this, is that you obviously write great
papers, you think out good thought policy for the country, but you
sure do not sell it. My constituents do not hear about it. I have
never heard a more ill-informed constituency or electorate. Please

understand, I am criticizing now the administration and the Presi-
dent.

Mr. LaFalce. That is different than the Council.
Chairman Kanjorski. No, no, I am saying you have the oppor-

tunity also. It is like going to war and not explaining to the country
why we have to go to war and then wondering why the country
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does not support going to war. It seems to me you have certain

steps you have to go through with the electorate in a democratic

society like ours, and if vou have not penetrated to that depth, you
just cannot move much further with the policy until you have.
We are going to have a vote on the 17th. I think it is going to

be a vote that substantially says that you do not change direction
or policy significantly unless you can reasonably be assured of the

results, and you are informed of those results and you are satisfied

with the level of that information. That has not happened in this

case.

Mr. Prestowitz. But I would argue in the case of the NAFTA,
you have got just about all the assurance that you can possibly
nave of the positive results. Now, you asked why can't people de-

cide whether it is 500,000 jobs or 200,000 jobs. You have to realize

that in terms of the magnitude of the numbers that we are talking
about, $6 trillion economy, that number of jobs is very small. I

mean you could be off by 1 percent. You could have a 99 percent
on a test and that 1 percent would be 200,000 jobs.
So the fact that economists cannot kind of narrow it down to a

specific thousand number of jobs, I don't think means that the

numbers are no good. But if you look at it in a somewhat broader

light
—

^you know, ask yourself, compared to what?
At the moment, there are very few barriers on the United States

side to imports from Mexico. At the moment there is nothing to

prevent any company who wants to go to Mexico and invest and
produce in Mexico to do so. There are very substantial barriers on
the Mexican side to imports from the United States, and there are

very heavy requirements at the moment on United States investors

who go to Mexico to reexport out of Mexico.
Chairman Kanjorski. So the logic of that would follow

Mr. Prestowitz. So the barriers are being removed to Mexico.

Chairman Kanjorski. Why not do that for the airline policy; con-

struct barriers on the American side?

Mr. Prestowitz. No, in the case of the Mexicans, we have nego-
tiated to remove the barriers on the Mexican side.

Chairman Kanjorski. That is NAFTA.
Mr. Prestowitz. That is right.
Chairman Kanjorski. But if NAFTA does not pass, your argu-

ment is that we should do to Mexico what we should have done to

the airlines; put the comparable barriers on the Mexican side.

Mr. Prestowitz. In any negotiation you have to have something
to bargain with. And in the case of the airline negotiation, if you
allow, if you take a unilateral open skies, free trade approach, you
have nothing to bargain with to get rid of the other guy's barriers.

In the case of NAFTA, we had something to bargain with, to get
rid of their barriers, that was their need for investment.

Chairman Kanjorski. I am only staying on this because it is

bothering me, the lack of having a defined industrial policy. I agree

you always have a policy. There is never a void. But I do not think

we have a defined policy, and I think NAFTA would have passed
if we had a plan laid out by the last administration.

That is the only question the American people have been asking.
What happens if we lose jobs; where are we going to make them

up? And there is a silence that is shocking.
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Mr. Bergsten. I agree with you. In fact, I think that the under-

lying anxieties that have caused such a massive debate over

NAFTA and such doubts about the treaty go to the question of

whether we have the abihty to compete in the world economy and
whether we have a strategy for enabling us to do so.

If that had been done, and if we had worker training proCTams
as part of that effort, if we had adjustment strategies to deal with

the people who might lose their jobs as part of the transition, then
I don't think this heated debate would be going on. That is why the

work of this Council is so important. It is critical for the adminis-

tration to continue moving down that road and, hopefully, when
the next trade treaty is ready, we will have a stronger base and
a stronger foundation for going into it.

Chairman Kanjorski. NAFTA II, you mean.
Mr. Bergsten. I wish we had it now going into the NAFTA de-

bate. My own personal position, not that of the Council, is that

NAFTA is a good agreement and it should be supported, very much
for the reasons Clyde said. But, at the same time, I fully under-

stand the anxieties and doubts because we have such serious un-

derlying structural problems that do jeopardize our competitive-

ness, and make people wonder if we will be able to compete in a
market that is opened up. At a minimum, we have to move simul-

taneously with this whole range of domestic competitiveness issues

in order to take advantage of the opportunities created by NAFTA
or any other trade treaty.
Chairman Kanjorski. Mr. LaFalce.
Mr. LaFalce. Let me just point out a few things. When we were

creating the Council, we thought it very important to have rep-
resentatives of government, representatives of labor, representa-
tives of business. And historically the Council has been able to

come to closure on the vast preponderance of issues that it has dis-

cussed. Issues such as savings, issues such as trade policies, and
so forth. They have had difficulty on certain trade issues. Not on
all trade issues, but on certain trade issues.

And so I do not believe that there is any council policy as such
on NAFTA. The individuals here, though, are also heads of other

organizations in their own right and they are also human beings
and economists in their own right and are expressing their own in-

dividual, strongly felt, well-reasoned positions on NAFTA.
So I just want to clarify this is not a part of this policy council

position on NAFTA.
Let me also say, too, that in my judgment being procompetitive

does not make you either a total free trader or a total protectionist.
One of the difficulties that I had in the 1980's, when I talked about

competitiveness, I oftentimes would alienate labor unions, who
thought I was talking about unrestricted, unadulterated free trade

under any and all times and circumstances.
I had difficulties, too, because I was also promoting the Canadian

Free Trade Agreement in that time. And when I would be looking
for business groups, when I talked about competitiveness, they saw
that historically I had been backed by labor and, therefore, I must
be talking about protectionism, and so I was opposed by virtually

everyone.
Mr. Bergsten. But somehow you got reelected.
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Mr. LaFalce. By a smaller and smaller margin. You are speak-
ing of an historical truth.

Mr. Bergsten. Also a prediction for the future.

Mr. LaFalce. But I just want to say that I was able to advance
in 1986 the Competitiveness Council. Remember we passed the
Trade bill in 1986 and it got vetoed. One of the reasons that Presi-
dent Reagan vetoed it, in his veto message, was because he said

specifically I am vetoing this for the following three reasons: The
Competitiveness Policy Council. I forgot what the other ones were.
That was number one. I think it was the Competitiveness Ex-

change Rates Act and my international debt management facilities,
when I wanted to engage in debt relief for Mexico. But he men-
tioned three or four items and I think I was responsible for three
of the four.

But in that same year, 1986, without any intellectual inconsist-

ency, at least in my mind, I introduced legislation to repeal the

Maquiladora Program, because I saw severe problems developing
on account of the Maquiladora Program. So I think individuals can
in good faith promote the concepts of competitiveness, promote the

Competitiveness Policy Council and be either pro or anti this par-
ticular NAFTA.
So I don't think we ought to muddy the waters about the Council

with the debate over NAFTA, where everyone who agrees on a

competitiveness council's policy need have intellectually defensible

positions on NAFTA, is all I wanted to say.
Chairman Kanjorski. Mr. Fingerhut.
Mr. Fingerhut. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. First of all, let me

say that this is an unusual opportunity for me to talk about an im-

portant subject with two very knowledgeable and well-known ex-

perts, so if I go into a little bit of detail here, it is sort of like being
a kid in a candy store as opposed to questioning the basis of the

report.
The other thing that I would like to add is that I think the chair-

man's point about NAFTA is extraordinarily well taken. As some-
one who intends to vote no, regrettably and regretfully, it is pre-

cisely because we have failed to put in place the kinds of policies
that we are talking about here in advance of adding this particular

challenge to our workplace. These are challenges particularly hard
felt in the so-called Rust Belt areas from which I hail in northeast
Ohio.

I think had we had a focus on these policies for a number of

years, then not only would we be better able to withstand the com-

petition to come, but frankly, the government would have a lot

more credibility in saying this is just a short-term problem for a

long-term gain. We don't have that credibility today in those areas

of the country.

Having said that, let me ask one question. Dr. Prestowitz, in

your testimony, you said something about making sure that the

Council does not become a place, based on the structure, where the

lowest common denominator prevails. I was leafing through the re-

port, I think I saw two instances of dissents. Actually, this was

your second, the second report.
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There was one dissent on the mixture of taxes and cuts in the

budget, and then there was apparently a dissent on the gas tax rec-

ommendation in this later report.
Is the current structure a problem in this regard? Would you rec-

ommend changes to make the Council bring issues into more sharp
focus, or is it OK the way it is and you don't want us to dilute it?

Mr. Prestowitz. I would lead in the direction of reducing the

size of the panels that are addressing particular issues.

Mr. Bergsten. You mean the subcouncil?
Mr. Prestowitz. Right.
Mr. Bergsten. But the question was on the full Council.

Mr. FiNGERHUT. My question was on whatever it was you were

referring to in your testimony.
Mr. PRESTOWITZ. Subcouncil, sorry,
Mr. FiNGERHUT. I am not familiar enough, Mr. Chairman, with

the legislation to know what the specific current state of affairs is

in the current draft bill, but I would like us to at least take that
recommendation into account.

Getting into some of the specifics of the current proposal I was
intrigued by the discussion of the need to increase not only public
investment but private investment. And as I know you are aware,
this is a hotly debated subject in the Congress.

I noted your recommendation with respect to the R&D tax credit

recommendation, that it be permanent. You had what I consider to

be a very well written discussion of the investment tax credit. In

fact, Mr. Chairman, if you will allow me, I would like to even quote
it, because it is on page 9 of the current draft report.

Again, as a new Member here, one of the things that I was truly
disconcerted about was how quickly the Ways and Means Commit-
tee disregarded the President's recommendation to institute an in-

vestment tax credit. And I am quite certain, indeed I would place
an awful large bet on the fact, that if that recommendation had
been brought to the entire House of Representatives instead of just
the membership of that committee, that the tradeoff between the

corporate tax rate and the investment tax credit that the commit-
tee chose would not have been the same tradeoff that the entire

body would have made.
Ajid the Council noted that the opposition, the explanation for

the Ways and Means Committee's action in that regard was that
the corporate community, which was to, quote, unquote,
". . . benefit from the ITC, did not support it and that the Council
did not propose an equipment tax credit because it would be popu-
lar in the business community. We did so because we believe that
such an incentive would channel more corporate spending into high
payoff investment. Our purpose was to use tax incentives to change
existing corporate behavior and encourage job creating invest-
ments. Therefore, we were not surprised when corporations showed
limited enthusiasm for the proposal. What did surprise us, how-
ever, was that this lack of enthusiasm was so dispositive in the de-
cision to drop the whole idea."

I can only echo that and say amen, and wish that a number of

people in aecisionmaking positions around here would read that
statement as well.
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But my question in this regard is in addition to the R&D credit
and the ITC, would you comment on the other ideas that float

around here to increase private investment? Most notably capital
gains tax cuts, whether they are targeted or not targeted, whether
they are of short-term or long-term duration, and any other sort of
free floating proposals to increase private investment in capital in-

frastructure.
Mr. Bergsten. We looked at all those proposals in some depth,

particularly in two of our subcouncils Congressman LaFalce men-
tioned that he is a member of, our Manufacturing Subcouncil and,
parenthetically, I would say that is one way in which we have been

addressing the microissues. We have not looked at specific sectors
but we decided as we developed the detailed strategy presented in

our report in March of this year to look in great depth at the man-
ufacturing sector.

We do think it makes a difference what the country produces. We
think manufacturing is critically important. We, in fact, suggest a
need to increase the share of manufacturing in the economy, to re-

verse the downward trend of the last century, and try to get that
share back up, both to increase job creation in the economy as a

whole, high wage job creation, and to improve our trade perform-
ance.

The only way we will correct our huge trade deficit is by improv-
ing in our manufacturing trade performance. That, in turn, means
manufacturers will have to play a higher share in the total econ-

omy; that means higher wages and the like, all of which then flows

together with our recommendations for increasing productivity. The
only way to do that is to get investment up.
We were then drawn to look at the whole range of possibilities

for increasing private investment. As you said, we came down hard
in favor of an investment tax credit. I testified on behalf of the
Council before the Senate Finance Committee. I was appalled at

the outcome, and we put it in polite language here, but it was be-

cause the business community said we would rather have a lower

corporate tax rate than an investment tax credit. The investment
tax credit, structured correctly, would alter the composition of in-

vestment in the economy in higher payoff, higher productivity,

ways which would mean higher growth and higher wages in the

economy as a whole. And we were appalled that it was rejected

simply because the business community, for understandable rea-

sons from their standpoint, said they did not want it.

Now, the administration, I must say, also needs to be criticized,

because the administration's proposal was for a temporary invest-

ment tax credit, and very few firms would invest on the basis of

a temporary tax credit; the credit needs to be permanent. We advo-

cated that rather than the administration's version. We thought
that was very important.
On your question, we looked at the capital gains tax cut. We

looked at all different components or aspects or variants and we
came away very skeptical that any of the capital gains tax cut pro-

posals would create any significant increase in investment that one
could count on. We did look at one other—you did not mention
Mr. FiNGERHUT. Excuse me for interrupting, but what about the

particular version we did in fact pass, the capital gains rate for cer-
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tain investments in small businesses? Was that something you
looked at and had an opinion on.

Mr. Bergsten. We didn't look at it in great detail, but at the

whole class of capital gains tax cuts, and were doubtful they would
have significant effects on the economy as a whole. That is not to

say they wouldn't have any effect. Maybe for promoting small busi-

ness it would be worthwhile, but we doubted it would have any sig-

nificant effect.

The one other one you did not mention was changing the depre-
ciation allowances to conform economic depreciation with the tax

treatment of depreciation, which are not consistent now. We essen-

tially need faster depreciation for certain types of capital equip-
ment.

We, again, think the support of capital equipment investment,
which has a high payoff in economic terms, is important to get pro-

ductivity growth up, job creation, and better standards of living in

the long run.

Mr. FiNGERHUT. What about the flip side, which you also men-
tion, the recommendation of increasing private savings to be the re-

source for new infrastructure spending? I did not note any rec-

ommendations in particular and we have not taken anything up,

certainly in this Congress, that is aimed at that.

Mr. Bergsten. I think that is the most vexatious issue in this

whole debate. It is incredibly frustrating, but I have to tell you that

nobody has come up with a demonstrably effective device for in-

creasing private saving. Many things have been tried, as you know,
such as changes in the Tax code, as well as changes in all types
of incentives. None of them has had any demonstrable empirically

supportable payoff in terms of increasing private saving. Therefore,
what we have recommended is to increase public saving.
We know how to do that; eliminate the budget deficit. Now, as

Clyde said, everybody can agree on that. It is like motherhood and

apple pie, except it does not get done. And one purpose of our group
is to try to forge a consensus among the different parts of the soci-

ety to promote to the Congress and to the administration to accom-

plish some of these things.

Budget correction, which increases public saving, is frankly the

only way that we believe you can increase the saving rates with

any confidence. Therefore, with regret, we fell back on that. We
also had to find plans to increase private saving. I will tell you, and

hope you don't recoil, that the only plan we thought would work
would be essentially a mandatory private saving plan by

workers
and corporations; mandatory, similar to Social Security, health in-

surance, and private pension programs. And we do not believe any
other approach will work.
We did not recommend that, as there are obviously lots of prob-

lems with it. I simply tell you this to indicate that we worked at

it very hard. We haa all the top experts in the country and that

is the one plan we could come up with.

Chairman Kanjorski. If I may break in. There is a confusion in

our system. On the one hand we say we want savings; and on the

other hand the whole system is driven by consumption. Quite

frankly, if you look at the average American teenager, the assets

expended by them are not necessary, but we are all encouraging it,
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regardless of whether you are a manufacturer or seller or part of

the economy. This is what we are looking at, consumption. It is not
hard to see why we are in trouble.

So as much as we talk about savings, we are not really inter-

ested in savings. You could encourage people to save and not ex-

pend in certain areas in certain ways.
Mr. Bergsten. But, Mr. Chairman, with all due respect, it is

much more important for us to get interested in saving. Because
if we consume the vast bulk of our income, as we are doing today,
we will continue to have relatively low levels of consumption for

the indefinite future. Unless we save a bigger share of the income

now, invest it, get higher levels of productivity and economic

growth, we will not increase the level of consumption over the long
run. A higher share of consumption now means a lower level of

consumption forever, in the future.

Chairman Kanjorski. I absolutely agree. But what I am talking
about is that a cultural change is necessary. You are not encourag-
ing that cultural change if reporting the success of the economy
says consumer consumption is up.
Mr. FiNGERHUT. Absolutely right.
Chairman Kanjorski. We are bragging about destroying the very

thing that we are trjdng to encourage. It is a basic element to our

society. You know, cross messages are going out from the govern-
ment, from the leadership, from all of us, and from industry. They
want more investment but they do not want to encourage more

saving because that reduces consumption. You know, it was inter-

esting, you said you were surprised about that election of greed to

take the cut in corporate taxes as opposed to the investment tax

credit. Doesn't that sum up our system? Given a choice, we select

greed?
Mr. Bergsten. I didn't say I was surprised by the corporations'

position. I was surprised that the Congress accepted it so readily.
Chairman Kanjorski. Do we not just represent our society?
Mr. Bergsten. Well, I think sometimes it is necessary to take

the lead in the interest of the society as a whole and not nec-

essarily one component thereof.

Chairman Kanjorski. Well NAFTA, to me, is a very defining

thing in our society, in terms of lack of understanding. Ninety-
seven percent of our population has no idea what a comparative or

absolute advantage in international economics means. To get into

this discussion is almost ludicrous, to try to persuade people when

they do not have that basis of understanding.
If I had my way, I would require 2 hours a day of basic civics

lessons on C-SPi^ and I think people would imderstand what the

Congress and the Senate, or the House and Senate do a little bet-

ter. And, quite frankly, I am not sure that your organization should

not come up with some recommendation for a level of education

that allows people to understand the nature of these decisions that

are made.
But we are not doing that. People are completely disassociated.

The only fear they have is that they will lose their job if NAFTA
passes. They feel they will not lose their job if NAFTA fails, and
that is the decision that is coming down unless we change the cli-

mate.
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I know Mr. Fingerhut has more questions. Do you want to move

right into this?

Mr. Fingerhut. I would be happy to, unless you want
Chairman Kanjorski. I want to talk about a bill pending, and

then we can get back to that, if you want to finish.

Mr. Fingerhut. Fine.

Chairman Kanjorski. I am disturbed about something, and it

has to do with the amount of R&D money provided and spent by
the U.S. Government over the last 30 years. It amounts to almost

$2 trillion. It is staggering. So I started to look into it, into what
we, as an economy, have realized as a result of that expenditure.
We had some shocking testimony. I think there had been IV2

million R&D government-sponsored projects in the last 30 years,
and there are 140,000 of these projects ongoing today. Nobody
knows where they are. Nobody knows really what they have at-

tained. There is no central data bank to find out what is out there,
what was done, or whether projects are being duplicated. Probably
on tens of things many, many scientists have spent the same
amoimt of money, duplicating the work and not knowing it was al-

ready done. How do we market these things?
The thing that astounded me is we had one of our best govern-

ment marketing organizations in before us and, with pride, they
told us they were responsible for marketing 50 percent of the li-

censes of all R&D in the last 4 years. That amounted to 314 li-

censes. So that would mean that in the last 4 years, out of all that

research and development, we have only licensed about 628 re-

search and development findings to private industry. They also, in-

terestingly enough, in those 4 years raised 90 percent of the total

revenue for those licenses. They raised a grand total of $36 million

in 4 years. Needless to say, I do not think that even pays for the

stamps of notifying the successful R&D people. That is all the

money that was raised in those 4 years.
I am wondering, if we are really interested in competitiveness,

has someone on the Competitiveness Policy Council studied wheth-
er all this Il&D is really aimed toward anything? Or is it just aca-

demic welfare and corporate welfare? Has there been a study of

that nature?

Also, is it such useless research that it cannot develop any new
products or any new businesses or jobs? Is it just throwaway
money? Are we just putting researchers to work?
Mr. Bergsten. One of our initial subcouncils addressed the issue

of critical technologies and brings together a superb group of ex-

perts from all walks of life, including notably industry, to work on

the question. David Cheney, who staffed that subcouncil for us, is

here and can talk about it in depth if you would like him to, but
we did take a look at the basic question.
We did not feel the money had been wasted in any total sense

but we certainly felt it was being misallocated given the current

needs of the economy: Still far too much in defense; too little on

commercial; too much on basic research; too little on commer-
cialization thereof.

What turns out to be the case is that the United States probably
is still the leader in the world in basic research although the gap
has narrowed. But in terms of converting research into salable
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products, we have clearly lagged behind our competitors. Our pri-
vate sector has lagged and our government research programs have
failed to support that in a significant way.
We looked at the comparative situation between the United

States and other major competitors—Japan, Germany, and oth-
ers—and what turns out to be critical is not so much the basic re-

search but the 3rd, 7th, 12th iteration of the product to meet mar-
ket demand and market specifications, in order to win market
share. And that is where the United States, both in the private sec-

tor and with supportive efforts from the public sector, has lagged
badly.
There needs to be major reorientation of our whole technology

strategy both, again, in tne private sector but certainly in the gov-
ernment backup to move into that direction. We put forward a very
extensive set of proposals to do that. Many of them were, in fact,

picked up, as Congressman LaFalce said at the outset, in the ad-
ministration's technology initiative early this year.

Unfortunately, that initiative, like many others announced ear-
lier this year, have gone by the wayside. Some got caught up in the
short-term stimulus package early in the year. When that failed,

they were not revised. There has been a lack of focus on bringing
the different components of this competitive equation together in

the administration's own efforts and, therefore, a lot of things have
languished, even when put together initially

in the right direction.

Now, as I said, if you would like to talk about that in greater de-

tail, we would be happy to do so, but I think we have addressed
most of your questions, by the extensive report that came from that

subcouncil, and by the updated report from that same group that
we put out just last month as part of our interim assessment of

how things have gone so far during the first 6 months of the Clin-
ton administration.
Chairman Kanjorski. Could we get a copy of those reports?
Mr. Bergsten. Yes, indeed.

[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Chairman Kanjorski. We are preparing legislation which we

think would solve some of these problems, and I would appreciate
it if you could critique that legislation for us.

Mr. Bergsten. I would be very pleased to do so. We feel this is

one of the Nation's highest priority areas. We identified it in our
initial strategy as one of six key areas, set up an extensive work

program on it, and we would be delighted to work with you and
your proposals.
Chairman Kanjorski. It is a four-legged program. I would like

to get a general feeling from you if we should stop in our tracks

right now and go back to the drawing board. We have found there
is no uniform data base. So we have put into the bill the ability
to establish, within a year, a data base for this technology, and we
have had assurances that it could be accomplished within a year
with some minor law changes.

[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Chairman KANJORSKI. Another thing we felt is that, of the IV2

million research and development projects, there has to be 1 per-
cent—15,000 that would be—that probably have some merit. And
it is our opinion, anyway, that there is no marketing for this.
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So we have established what we call the American Technology
Network, a TV network, similar to Discovery, to do a 1-, 3-, or 5-
minute entertaining piece on each of the different technologies.
Then, if someone is interested in learning more, they could pull a
menu up on a personal computer and pull back to any level of in-

formation from the most unsophisticated to the most sophisticated,
depending on who the user is, to get an opinion as to whether this
is usable.
Once we have identified small and medium-sized businessmen or

entrepreneurs, the next problem we see is that there is no way to

get through the red tape. Every job is a custom job. It would take
a Philadelphia lawyer and a Beltway bandit 2 years to work
through who you have to negotiate with to get a deaL
So we have structured a technology transfer corporation, a single

entitv you get referred to and who is authorized as the sole agent
for the government to negotiate the deal. So you can walk out in

30, 60, 90 days with a license to go ahead and use this process.
Both the network, the marketing arm, and the technology trans-

fer arm, have been structured so that 60 percent is ownea by the

government. However, it is profit driven insofar as the voting stock
of the 40 percent controls what happens, and motivates by the prof-
it line. Either they are successful or they lose. So this is not a gov-
ernmental entity we are dealing with, it is really the private econ-

omy.
Finally, after we have the technology transfer corporation, our

fourth leg is a technology transfer investment fund. We ask for a
commitment of $3 billion a year, and through the secondary market
leverage it to $12 billion a year, which would allow us to fund
12,000 $l-million ventures, capital ventures, or any combination of
those.

Each of those undertakings could cause the employment of about
25 people, which means that you would create about 300,000 jobs
a year directly by using that methodology^—and then with the indi-
rect jobs, add another 600,000. So you could get up to 900,000 jobs
by using this technology.
Now, it is my opinion that if we had this in place today, there

are probably 50 Members of Congress that could walk home to

their districts and say, do not worry about NAFTA, every year for
the next 5 years we will create 1,000 jobs per district in the United
States. Any jobs lost as a result of NAFTA will be replaced.
This four-legged proposition, the uniform data base, the private/

public joint venture of the corporation, the marketing tool, and the
investment tool, do you find this to be a potential solution to the

problem?
Mr. Bergsten. I think each of those four legs certainly moves in

directions we have been advocating in our work and proposals, al-

though they are a bit different in specifics. What I would like to

do is take a look at the details of your legislation, have our
subcouncil in fact go over them, give you the benefit of their advice
and judgment, and see whether we can simply endorse it as is or

give suggestions on improving it. But the basic themes of each of
those pieces run very much in the direction we have been advocat-

ing and so we would look at it with a very favorable disposal to

see if we could help you further refine it and help you promote it.



22

Chairman Kanjorski. We will take you up on that.

The other thing we will take you up on is a thought I had. We
have a Secondary Market bill moving through for businesses of all

sizes, community and development, and I would like to have you
look at that piece of legislation, because we are at a very important
moment as to whether we get a larger piece or a smaller piece of

the secondary market.
Mr. Bergsten. Right. Incidentally, we have another operation

that we are just starting up on the entire capital allocation system
of the economy, which is a very big issue in getting bigger bang for

the investment.
Mr. FiNGERHUT. Small project.
Mr. Bergsten. Right. We have very good people working on it,

and we are keeping that group leaner, and meaner, and that, I

think, would go to a whole range of secondary market questions,

including industry specific ones. Again, I think we will have some

very useful background and some intellectual capital we can help

you with as you develop that.

Chairman Kanjorski. Can you do this in a relatively short pe-
riod of time?
Mr. Bergsten. We are ready.
Chairman Kanjorski. You will get it.

Mr. Fingerhut.
Mr. Fingerhut. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Bv the way, I don't

mind yielding at any time because so many of the subjects you
have raised are subjects I am interested in as well.

In a way, I was chuckling during your earlier statement about

mandatory civics education, because that has been one of my long-
time proposals: Adult continuing education in government and eco-

nomics; mandatory, by the way.
When I left off, we were talking about the consumption versus

private savings and I think that flows logically to something else

I wanted to ask about and that is the recommendation with respect
to the division of the Federal budget into an investment account

and a consumption account.

And by the way, I would note that in that one dissent that I saw
in the second document on the subject of the budget reconciliation

package, one of the little criticisms was we wish you would spend
some time on making recommendations as to wnich government
programs could be cut.

I am tying those two stands together and would like for you to

give me your sense first of all of how we could usefully proceed now
on this idea of an investment budget versus a consumption budget,
which I support in concept. As you know, we have all sorts of re-

form committees and bills and reinventing government proposals
and all sorts of things floating around. Is there a targeted, con-

certed placfe where we can move this idea?

And, second, if there is no question that if we are going to in-

crease our investment spending and balance our budget that we
are going to have to cut some of our consumption spending on the

government side in the government's budget, and it would in fact

be useful to get assistance from folks like you on helping make the

case for what areas of government spending are consumption and
what could usefully be cut back, what parts of this so-called Penny-
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Kasich group, among other things, recommending more entitlement

cutbacks.
And I make this case, but it is difficult, and you are sort of out

there by yourself on it. So if you could tie those two subjects to-

gether, I would appreciate a response.
Mr. Bergsten. I think the Congress is really handicapped now

in trying to make judgments on budget allocations that will sup-

port the long-term growth and productivity of the economy because

you are not given a distinction between those two fundamental

components of economic activities, consumption and investment.

There are legitimate debates about how you should score some-

thing.
Education. I would call most of it investment, but some people

would say there are parts of education that are really consumption,
don't provide for long-term payoff, and therefore need to be looked

at differently.
Health care. Again, one could say there is an investment compo-

nent to it. You might say part of it, cosmetic surgery, is consump-
tion. You have to make some distinctions.

But there are clear-cut parts of the government budget, most of

infrastructure spending, which really do need to be characterized

as an investment. There are demonstrable multiplier effects from
that to improve private investment, productivity in the economy as

a whole. As the share of our GNP spent on public infrastructure

has dropped more than 50 percent over the last 20 vears, there is

a clear correlation with the drop of productivity in the economy as

a whole. That has meant lower growth in living standards, lower

real wages, and creates all sorts of problems, reflected in the recent

NAFTA debate.
But Congress is ill-served. It does not have at the moment a dis-

tinction between the two that can be agreed and then try to make
some judgments as to what share of its total spending ought to go
for longer term seed capital purposes.
A first step would be to agree on some definitions, decide what

goes under which heading and then see, first of all, what is the

recalculated Federal budget deficit. We then need to compare it

with some norms, such as historical trends, what other countries

do, and what would be necessary to achieve the kind of targets laid

out in our report for getting productivity growth up even by a mod-
est doubling, from 1 to 2 percent a year, without which growth in

the economy, wage creation—job creation is going to be continue to

be insufficient.

I think there are a lot of things that can be done. It needs to

start with a conceptual decision that you want to know that dif-

ference; then a lot of technical work would have to be done.

Mr. FiNGERHUT. You don't have to persuade me of the merits of

the idea. I was persuaded long ago. Unlike other areas of the re-

port, where you cite specific initiatives that you have endorsed or

specific legislation that you think moves along the goal, is there

such an initiative out there?
I know there are some things floating around, but is there any-

thing out there you think moves us in the right direction on this?

Mr. Bergsten. I am not aware of any specific initiative that

would do this. In the past, 0MB has occasionally had attachments
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to its annual reports that have talked about the concept. There has
been some work done. There would be a basis for it but I don't

think any initiative is out there right now to move in that direc-

tion.

Mr. FiNGERHUT. If we brought some proposals to your attention,

you would look at those as well, I assume.
Mr. Bergsten. We have recommended doing something of that

type. We not only would look at it, but we would be willing to work
with you in trying to develop it in some detail.

Mr. FiNGERHUT. Thank you.
The other half of the question, if you could address it briefly,

help identify areas that in fact can be cut without doing harm to

the economy or to future growth. Is that something the Council in-

tends to look into?

Mr. Bergsten. In our latest report we invited someone to invite

us to do that. If there were a desire of a committee of the Congress,
Congress as a whole, the administration, to ask our group to tiy
to reach a consensus on some cuts, we would be willing to take it

on and try to do it. We were able, with a lot of debate, to reach

a unanimous judgment on what additional expenditures, including
tax expenditures, needed to be done to boost productivity and

growth. But we said in the very same breath, you cannot increase

the budget deficit to do that and if you want us to look at what
cuts would be desirable, that is less desirable for the economy, we
would be willing to take on that challenge. So if you would want
to get a resolution passed or some other kind of mandate to us to

do that, we would welcome it. It would be tough, obviously, but we
might be able to give you a leg up on it.

Mr. FiNGERHUT. Mr. Chairman, is this reauthorizing legislation
an appropriate place to consider making that request to these dis-

tinguished gentlemen?
Chairman Kanjorski. As a matter of fact, I was going to make

a point that the budget appropriations for your Council is about a

third of the appropriations to the Banking Committee of the House.

One thing that has been so disturbing over the last 2 or 3 years,
since I have had a subcommittee chair, is the total lack of intellec-

tual value in the House, if you will.

The fact that you are a resource and that we have not used you
disturbs me, personally disturbs me, and I want to find out why
we have not. Let us not have that happen any more.

But I think what my colleague says is correct, we would like to

have you participate in a very strong way. If it takes a request
from a subcommittee chairman or

Mr. Bergsten. In a sense, the more formal the better, to give us

the imprimatur of working with you in that way.
Chairman Kanjorski. We are going to keep you so busy, Doctor,

you will not believe it.

Mr. Bergsten. If you initiate the request, we will be there.

Mr. FiNGERHUT. I am sure the chairman and the able sub-

committee staff will figure out how to respond at this point.

Just a couple more things. I know the hour is late. Maybe I will

run through and you can respond in any context you want.

You made a comment in your report about the fear that produc-

tivity growth would result simply in the shedding of workers. It
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seems to be clear that is what is happening now, and I wonder if

you would comment on the implications of that.

I mean the recommendations we need here are whether we need
to take some action on that or respond to it in some way or change
our thoughts here based on what is happening in that vein.

The second point is you also made a reference to the fact that

you intend to analyze the competitive implications of the various

health care proposals, and I would like to know where it is that we
should be looking for those recommendations from you.
And third, ana then I am done and you can respond to any of

these, is that one of the places where we in fact have been under

pressure to cut a great deal in the discretionary accounts is in the
various so-called Dig ticket science projects, the space station,
which survived by a single vote, and the supercollider, which has
been defeated, the solid rocket booster, all these big ticket items
which have been increasingly viewed by us as to where we can get
some discretionary cuts because there is no place else to give in the

budget, and I want to know whether you think those are the kind
of investment spendings you would fignt to protect or whether that

does not cause you to lose sleep.
Those are my three last questions.
Mr. Bergsten. I will take them in reverse order. I think it is fair

to say our Critical Technologies Subcouncil was not overwhelm-

ingly enthused by those big ticket items. We felt shifting the budg-
et from the basic focus it has had in the past from defense in a
more commercial-oriented direction, along the lines of what you
were saying before, made a lot of sense, and a major reorientation

was needed.
We were not in any of our reports advocating continuation of

those specific projects, so I think we were with you in that direc-

tion.

Remind me of your
Mr. FiNGERHUT. Health care analysis, of the competitive implica-

tions in the health care proposals and the productivity growth by
shedding workers.
Mr. Bergsten. In health care, we have two groups analyzing the

detailed impact of the current proposal—the administration's and
the other ranking proposal—on the economy and American com-

Eetitiveness.

In our initial work, 1^2 years ago, we highlighted
ealth care cost as one of the six major competitiveness issues fac-

ing the country. We decided not to develop our own plan at that

point. Lots of plans were being developed, but we said that as soon
as those plans were on the table for debate, we wanted to take a

very hard look at how they would affect the country's competitive-

ness, meaning the cost structure of private industry, the impact on
the budget, therefore, national saving as well as the impact on the

country's health, which underlies competitiveness as well.

We are now working on these analyses. We already have two ex-

pert groups assisting us and we are monitoring this work closely.
I hope we have some preliminary results in the next 2 or 3 months
that we will be able to share with all of you in that debate in 1994.

We would urge you and all the other Members of Congress to

focus very heavily on that aspect of the debate. While, obviously,
not an exclusion to equity and the healthiness of the population as
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a whole, the economics of reform are absolutely central and we are
not sure that has really gotten the kind of consideration it de-
serves.

Mr. FiNGERHUT. I think my reason for raising it, Mr. Chairman,
is precisely there are a lot of us who are interested in that aspect
of it but find it difficult to find reliable, objective, nonpartisan, or

bipartisan data on the subject because so many people have an axe
to grind on this point.
Mr. Bergsten. Right. We have sifted through an enormous num-

ber of specific projects, proposals, and people that are working in
the area. We have chosen two groups we think are reliable, bal-

anced, nonpartisan, and don't have an axe to grind, and we are

looking to them in the first instance to provide us with some analy-
ses. The full Council will then get together, review their wish and
present its thoughts early in the debate in 1994.
On the overall productivity question, we did inveigh against rely-

ing on worker shedding as an answer to the problem. At the same
time, we would not do anything to impede that, because we do have
to get productivity up and that is one way to do it, cut cost by
firms, whether it is by labor costs or other costs. We immediately
said, however, because of the negative effect that has on the job
market, you have to, at the same time, make every possible effort
to get the aggregate growth rate in the economy up. In other

words, you can increase productivity and have higher growth rates
over time, but that is the famous workerless growth.
Now, the answer to that is not to stop the productivity expan-

sion, but to get the total growth rate up even higher. Instead of

shooting for 2 percent growth, shoot for 3, 3V2 as a longer run prop-
osition. That does not sound impressive until you realize that eco-

nomic growth rate has averaged 2 percent or less for the last 20
years and productivity growth has been a miserable 0.7 percent
over the last 20 years.
Our objective is to get the productivity growth rate up to 2 per-

cent. That, combined with labor force growth of about 1 percent,
would be an economic growth of 3 to 3V2 percent, which would off-

set productivity growth, give us higher standards of living, absorb
the additions into the labor force every year, and get us back to full

employment. That has to be the two-part strategy—higher produc-

tivity growth and more rapid economic growth in total. To do that,
we tnink the whole comprehensive program we have laid out is es-

sential.

Mr. FiNGERHUT. Mr. Chairman, let me thank the witnesses, and
let me also thank you for indulging me on this rather lengthy tour
of economic policy. But it remains the case, unfortunately, that
there are very few places in Congress where we get to have these
kind of detailed discussions and, uniformly, it is in this subcommit-
tee. So I thank you.
Mr. Prestowitz. Mr. Chairman, if I may, I want to add a couple

of comments just before you close.

One of my concerns continuing in this long running debate on

competitiveness has to do with the question of the seriousness of
those engaged in the debate.

I can't help but recall that around the turn of the century Great
Britain faced many of the same kinds of challenges and questions
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about its competitiveness that we are facing now. There were end-
less hearings in Great Britain. There were endless reports. Endless
considerations of one proposal and another proposal, and yet some-
how or other the British never seemed to be able to come to grips
with what it was that was really leading or eroding their competi-
tive strength.
We had a discussion in response to Mr. Fingerhut's question

about savings rates, and Fred rightly pointed out many people
have looked at this question and the savings rate in the United
States over a long period of time appears to be something that—
the private savings rate appears to be something that is very dif-

ficult to move, and that is certainly true, but it is movable.
We know during the Second World War we increased the savings

rate in this country. We know that other countries have dramati-

cally increased their savings rates when they decided it was impor-
tant to do so. Japan, after the Second World War; Korea, Taiwan,
Singapore today. All of them pursue a policy, at least in one way
or another, that make it very attractive to save and painful not to

do so. Those things are possible to do if you really want to do them.
I suggest that part of our difficulty is that maybe we do not real-

ly want to be competitive. I am not suggesting that is true of every-
one here, but I just raise this as an issue. Because very often peo-
ple in a debate tend to shut out as impossible possible courses of

action that if they were really serious would be possible.
Second point I want to raise is that while this is a discussion of

competitiveness and we talked about the importance of the micro
and the macro aspects of competitiveness, that virtually all the dis-

cussion here today was on macro questions, tax policy, worker

training policy, infrastructure policy, and so forth.

One of the interesting aspects of the debate about jobs is the

question of, suppose you have adequate training programs for

workers? Does that automatically mean that the worker is going to

be employed? And there is a lot of evidence out there to suggest
that, no, it does not; that you can train people to be softv/are engi-

neers, but if there are no software jobs, the training does not do
them any good.
No one here today—and I don't mean this as a criticism—but

there is a whole major industry or set of industries which are at

the core of a lot of the growth in the economies of many of our com-

peting nations which we are not in. Consumer electronics; we do
not make CD-ROMs; we do not make semiconductor chip sets; we
do not make videotape recorders or recording heads; and we are
not educating people to do those kinds of things. This is $1 trillion

international industry. We cannot get any growth out of that indus-

try because we are not in the industry. And yet no one here today
asked the question, how do we get back into that kind of an indus-

try?
So I would like to close by reiterating my concern that the dis-

cussion about competitiveness, and particularly in the Competitive-
ness Policy Council, address those two questions. Are we really se-

rious? Let's try hard to make recommendations that are going to

attack the problem and not repeat the experience of the British

over the past 75 years.
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And, second, let us not forget that ultimately you have to make
something, and we ought to be asking ourselves the question, what
is it that we and our kids are going to make.
Chairman Kanjorski. Let me answer that. I think it is a good

criticism that you have there, and let me issue a challenge rather
than sitting here with 15, 20 people, most of them on your staff or

ours. I do not think we are going to make any waves out there and
have people listen to what we are talking about unless we are more
visible. I think it is time we have an open discussion between

groups such as yours and Members of Congress, and invite in C-
SPAN or somebody in to listen.

I think it is time we had this type of discussion, why are we not
in these fields? A lot of why we do not even know what problems
exist, is that we have this idea of political correctness. We are not

even getting the right statistics any more.
We are getting

—I read one the other day when I happened to be
in Boston—about the educational facilities of the United States,
that our students are significantly behind the Japanese and the

Germans. That is true, except if you take the upper 50 percent of

the American students; they are comparable. I was glad to hear
that because I was visiting some students up in Boston at MIT,
and to hear that they are OK, I was happy with that.

But we are getting to the point with political correctness that we
even have to mndamentally change how statistics are laid out for

us.

Let me bring up something Mr. Fingerhut brought up that has
disturbed me. I cannot understand why someone has not raised the

question of why the employer-employee relationship is the only re-

lationship to be examined. I am not a historian, but the only reason

it exists in the United States, and not the other 60 industrial na-

tions, is the nature of how we got into collective bargaining. It was

easy because employers and employees collectively bargained and
health care became a benefit, it automatically moved to our system
as a benefit. But it really has no broad-basea economic relationship
between the employer and the employee, it is really a social pro-

gram.
So, if we go through the horrendous pain of structuring a health

care system directly tied to the employer-employee relationship, I

just have to wonder in 8, 10 years out, how competitive are we

going to be with Japan, Germany, and the countries that do not

have that relationship?
We are tied into a very archaic cultural system that is bound to

change. They are tied into a more flexible social system that they
can easily change.
But I do not hear anybody criticizing this. Everybody sort of

agrees that this is the way to go. I understand why it is the way
to go. It is the cheapest thing in the world; we do not have to pass
a tax and think of it as a social policy. We just add it on to what-

ever is are already being done.

Why is the intellectual community not suggesting that this may
not be the best system? This may denv industry the ability to

change in the future, to be competitive, because they are going to

be tied into a health care situation, whereas the Japanese and the

Germans will not. They can shift capacity and technology and
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methodology at will and would be more flexible and, therefore,
more competitive.
Am I wrong on this or am I missing something?
Mr. Bergsten. It is a big topic. I am not sure Germans are more

flexible in terms of moving the work force around. There is a lot

of labor immobility in Europe. That is one of their structural prob-
lems, and they have some deep economic problems now, too.

Japan, too, has a lot of rigidity in its labor system. The so-called

lifetime employment notion means that the Japanese firms essen-

tially run a welfare system for their workers in the way the Euro-

peans do it through their governments.
I visited the Toyota Tokoro Lexus plant, which is supposedly the

world's most modern automobile plant. They still keep a lot of
workers on the payroll who do nothing, and that is part of their

social safety net. So I am not sure that their worker flexibility is

all that much greater than ours.

Having said that, I think you raise a fair question. The Competi-
tiveness Policy Council is looking at that aspect of the health care

question. I already mentioned we are looking at the whole competi-
tiveness aspect of health care and the one you mention is one of

them. We also have a new subcouncil looking at the workplace—
the traditional labor-management relationships and how those
need to be changed to enable us to modernize and make more flexi-

ble our whole economic structure.
So we are looking at both those questions, including the intersec-

tion of them when it comes to health care. But I agree with you,
those are very cutting-edge questions as one tries to modernize the

economy and the labor-management system.
One reason it does not get a lot of attention from economists is

that it cuts across traditional divisions. It is neither macro-
economic, sector-specific, but somewhere in between. Labor econo-
mists look at it; management experts tend to look at it; but the two
have not met. We are trying to do that in our group, which does

uniquely bring management, labor, and government people to-

gether.
So we have set up a separate subcouncil on that, jointly chaired

by Lynn Williams, head of the United Steel Workers and a cor-

porate CEO, and we are going to see if changes in that area would
make sense as part of a comprehensive competitiveness strategy.
So, again, I don't give you any answers, but we are also asking
these questions. In our next report, which is less than 6 months
from now, we will try to come up with some very precise proposals
in this area as well.

Chairman Kanjorski. I appreciate that, because I really do

worry we are going to go through an awful lot of stress and strain
and have a very inflexible system that is anticompetitive.
Mr. Bergsten. I think a number of individual companies have

been moving toward a more flexible approach. That is part of the
modernization of management that has happened in many firms,
some of whom have resumed world class status, but it is not perva-
sive yet, and, clearly, a lot more has to be done.
Chairman Kanjorski. Are you doing work on the legal approach

to technological change? The one thing that has often struck me is

the inhibition to change in our system. Very often, there are indus-

73-933 0-94-2
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tries or groups that are invested by capital in a process or patent
that has, by research and development, outlived its usefulness,
somewhat like the oil and gas industry, who would certainly retard

superconductivity if they could. These companies want to be able
to extract the income that they believe is almost guaranteed be-

cause of the investments they have made.
If there were a supplanting of that technology by a major break-

through, there would be a tendency to discourage use of the break-

through so they could protect their investment. I have often

thought of the need for a reverse condemnation concept, where we
recognize and encourage capital to move into an area where the de-

velopment curve is narrow or short before a new technology arises.

Can we, as a matter of national policy, have a way of buying them
out and bringing them on board for the new technology so there are
not inhibitors in the economic system that discourage growth and
change?

It struck me that superconductivity is a perfect example. There
are so many interested parties in energy and the transmission of

energy in nearly everything we do as a society. If we had this sig-
nificant breakthrough, we would be the last society that would be
able to grab it and run with it simply because our vested special
interests have no way of being taken out of their investments.

It seems to me that if we wanted to move to newer wealth-creat-

ing technology and these people went along and made an invest-

ment, we should have a way of saying we will allow them to take
it out, either through accelerated depreciation or some supple-
mental payment, but allow them to move out of that field and into

the new field.

Is anyone doing any work in that area?
Mr. Bergsten. Well, we have made some proposals in that direc-

tion. As I said earlier, faster depreciation is something we think is,

in general, a good idea. It would help deal with the problem you
mention now.
Two thoughts that come to mind in responding to the specific

problem. One is whether you have adequate competition in an in-

dustry so that companies are able to advance technologically. In

other words, if you have adequate competition in a sector, presum-
ably you will move more quickly into cutting-edge technologies and

you will not be caught behind the curve. That goes to trade policy
as well as the extent of your antitrust regulations and domestic

support for competitive market structures.

In addition to the public policy aspects is whether you have gov-
ernment regulations that impede the kind of rapid transfer of re-

sources you are talking about.

We have just commissioned a study on the impact of regulation,
as part of another subcouncil studying the impact of regulations on

the economy's competitiveness. One aspect of that is whether they
are impeding exactly the kind of quick transfer of resources into

more leading edge sectors that one needs.

More broadly, and this is something I suggested to Congressman
LaFalce in those famous hearings 10 years ago, we still do not have
a fundamental capacity within the government to judge where our

basic industries are going.
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This is something Clyde talked about, and he is exactly nghtr-

I have had the experience in government, as I am sure he has.

That is when an industry requests assistance, perhaps as m the

situation you are talking about, maybe in a trade competitive situ-

ation the government has no independent analysis or judgment ot

where that sector is going over 5 or 10 years and, therefore, wheth-

er its request for help is reasonable and, if so, what kind ot help

it needs The government is essentially responsive, reactive to

whatever is proposed from outside, scrambles around, tries to come

up with ad hoc judgments and usually does a poor job ot it

The one thing we recommended in our first report, and 1 am de-

lighted to say the International Trade Commission has begun to set

up a mechanism to respond to it, is to develop baseline analyses

of where key industries are going over a 5- or 10-year perioa

against which to judge whether you need to make policy adjust-

ments in those sectors; at a minimum, how you respond to propos-

als from those sectors to help them. That, I think would be an

enormous change in both our recognition of potential problems and

our capability to deal with the difficulties of individual sectors. It

would then provide a base for the specific kinds of problems you

Mr Prestowitz. Just one comment on that. There is an interest-

ing example of the kind of thing you are talking about. As Fred

said in most instances, if you have adequate competition, you tend

to go in the direction you want to go. But if you take, for example,

the public telephone service; the rates for telephones, of course, are

set by public commissions and so are on depreciation schedules.

Tvpically in order to keep the rates low and to protect consumers

the public utility commissions or the telephone commissions will

establish extremely low depreciation rates. So if you put a copper

wire in the ground, the depreciation on that is 25 years.

That is one inhibiting factor to switching to optical fiber and

broadband technology, and it is an area where the market cannot

work because we regulate it. So it is a prime candidate for your at-

tack on regulation. , , t ^^
Chairman Kanjorski. That is exactly one of the problems I was

speaking about. I appreciate that.
^ , ^ .-,, i u-in-

Now we know about the existence of the Council s availability

and we welcome you on board. We will be pari:icipating very ac-

tively I think you have proved the fact just by the questions that

we have discussed here today, that there is a need for your reau-

thorization, so we appreciate your testimony.

Thank you very much.
j i i r ^j f«

Mr. Bergsten. We appreciate your support and look forward to

working with you. ^, . ... • „ j

Chairman Kanjorski. Thank you. The subcommittee is ad-

''^^[Whereupon, at 4:25 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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OPENING STATEMENT OF THE
HONORABLE PAUL E. KANJORSKI

CHADIMAN

SUBCOMMITTEE 0>rECONOMIC GROWTH AND CREDIT FORMATION
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, FINANCE, AND URBAN AFFAIRS

HEARING ON H.R. 2960

REAUTHORIZATIONAND RENAMING OF THE
COMPETITIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL

November 9, 1993

This afternoon the Subcommittee meets to receive testimony on H.R. 2960, a bill

introduced by Representative LaFalce to reauthorize and rename the Competitiveness Policy

Council.

The Competitiveness Policy Coimcil was created in 1988 by the Omnibus Trade and

Competitiveness Act. The Council was founded in 1991 and is charged with recommending
tactics to restore United States' competitiveness in the world economy.

One of my main convictions is that we in the Congress must develop a way to bridge the

gap between innovative technologies developed in this Nation's government laboratories and

academic institutions, and the effective commercialization of these technologies by United

States private-sector businesses.

Through research in Federal laboratories and at colleges and universities, our country
has a accumulated tens of thousands of patents, licenses, and technologies. These represent

triUions of dollars in assets which should be used to create businesses to fuel economic growth
and revitalization. Yet today, the primary beneficiaries of America's investments in research

are our trade competitors, not United States businesses.

I believe that in order to be successful, an initiative must take existing federal programs,

synthesize them, and make their united implementation through a public-private partnership a

top priority.

I would like to thank all of our witnesses for participating in today's hearing. I am very

interested in the discussion of American competitiveness, and I look forward to your remarks.
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Proposal To Create New High-Paying Jobs and Promote Economic

Growth by Encouraging the Commercialization ofFederally-Held

Patents, Technologies, and Innovative Processes

by U.S. Rep. Paul E. Kanjorski

A bold new initiative is vitally necessary to create large numbers of new high-

paying jobs which offer real opportunity for future advancement. This initiative is

critical to promote real economic growth throughout the country, fo revitalize

depressed urban and rural communities, and for the U.S. to regain its international

industrial and manufacturing preeminence.

With the passage of the North American Free Trade Agreement by the U.S.

House of Representatives, it is particularly important that we demonstrate to working
men and women across this Nation that we are commitment to aggressively moving
forward on initiatives to create significant numbers of new jobs. The legislation

outlined below can play a critical role in making this commitment a reality.

Commercialization of Innovative New Technologies

Initiatives are already underway to enhance the utilization of advanced manu-

facturing processes, to establish an integrated computer information highway, and to

facilitate the creation of private-sector consortia to undertake research and develop-

ment for several critical technologies. Nevertheless, one essential component to util-

izing advanced technologies to successful reinvigoration of the U.S. economy has

thus far been largely overlooked : the development of a dynamic program to

commercialize technologies already held by the Federal Government.

This proposal is designed to bridge the gap between the innovative

technologies, inventions, and processes developed at the Nation's government
laboratories and at academic institutions, and their effective commercialization by

private sector U.S. businesses.

Through research in Federal laboratories and at colleges and universities, we

have accumulated tens of thousands of patents, licenses, and technologies. These
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represent trillions of dollars of assets which should be used to create businesses to

fuel economic growth and revitalization. Yet today, the primary beneficiaries of

America's investments in research are our trade competitors, not U.S. businesses.

The innovative technology commercialization program proposed in this

legislation will transform this wealth (Federally-held innovative new technologies)
into new wealth (in the form of new business and employment opportunities). These

new opportunities will be available for all Americans, but they are especially targeted
to those in distressed urban and rural communities.

Critical Elements For a Successful Initiative

This legislative proposal is draft to address several critical principles:

• We must coordinate and centralize information on all technologies into a com-

prehensive, standardized, user-friendlv inventory identifying their existence and

potential applications. All future research grants should require the submission of

a standardized commercialization plan for new patents, technologies, or innova-

tions which arise in the course of the research.

This system must be designed recognizing the needs of small and medium-
sized business people to be able to access the inventory with minimal cost and
effort, and without the need to retain consultants and lawyers to explore oppor-
tunities for commercializing innovative new technologies.

• There must be aggressive marketing and outreach to entrepreneurs and exist-

ing businesses which can move these technologies into commercial production.

In this effort emphasis should be placed on using new information technologies,

including the utilization of cable television and the modem electronic media. In

addition, a profit incentive should be built into the process to reward people for

successfully placing these technologies.

• Easily accessible financing and technical assistance must be readily available

to entrepreneurs and business people interested in developing these technologies.

In addition, to loans and loan guarantees, special emphasis should also be

placed on permitting the Federal Government to become a non-voting equity

holder as an additional financing option. Federal equity holding offers the

potential for the development of a selffunding financing program for investments

to stimulate the commercialization ofinnovative technologies.
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A one-stop shopping system must be developed which combines the centralized

technology inventory system, unified Federal contracting authority, the Federally-

assisted business financing options, and any necessary technical assistance. In

additional to consolidating these functions at a single contact point, it is vital that

paperwork and cost be kept to an absolute minimum.

New Job Creation Implications

This bold initiative to commercialize innovative technologies offers enormous
new opportunities for business ownership, economic advancement, as well as signifi-

cant new employment opportunities for all Americans, and particularly for minority
and disadvantaged people. By enacting Rep. Kanjorski's H.R. 500 (closing the

transfer price loophole), an additional $3 billion per year can be directed to making
this program a reality (see below). By using these fiinds to underwrite new business

financing to commercialize innovative technologies, the Federal Government should

be able to leverage between $9 and $12 billion per year.

This translates into directly creating approximately 10,000 new $1 million

small businesses each year, employing 20 to 25 people each. That means we can
create 200,000 to 250,000 new, high-paying jobs with real future growth op-

portunities every year, or about 1.000.000 new jobs over the next four years!

This is an average oi 2,300 new Jobs for each Congressional District.

In addition to these 1,000,000 new jobs, many additional jobs will be created

indirectly; and the creation of a secondary market for these new business loans could

multiplying the 1,000,000 new jobs into 5.000.000 to 10.000.000 new jobs .

Closing the Transfer Price Loophole Provides a Source of Funds

As noted above, this bold new initiative will cost money. A significant source

of new revenues - which was a major campaign promise of President Clinton's - has

thus far been largely overlooked: the closing ofthe transfer price loophole.

Rep. Kanjorski's bill to close the transfer price loophole (H.R. 500) has been

scored by the Joint Tax Committee as providing more than $23 Billion over the next

five years, an average of approximately $5 Billion per year. Of these new revenues, $3

Billion should be devoted for each of the next five years, to fund the jobs creating,

innovative technology commercialization initiative.
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statement of

THE HONORABLE JOHN J. LaFALCE

before the

Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Credit Formation
Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs

November 9, 1993

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I am pleased to

appear before you today to discuss H.R. 2960, a bill to

reauthorize the Competitiveness Policy Council (CPC) and amend

the Competitiveness Policy Council Act. As author of the

legislation that created the Council, I am particularly proud to

be here today to urge its continuation. This Council and its

efforts on behalf of U.S. competitiveness are the culmination of

over a decade's efforts by me and others who have long urged

pushing the competitivenss issue to the front of our national

agenda. Now that we have finally made a start, it is essential

that we keep pushing forward.

I have been gratified by the aggressive approach the

Council has taken in analyzing the competitiveness challenges

facing the United States and recommending policies to meet those

challenges. However, there remains much to do, and the task

ahead has been magnified by the many years preceding formation of

the Council in which we had no competitivenss strategy.
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Prelude to the Competitiveness Policy Council

A decade ago, in 1983, as chairman of this very

Subcommittee, I held an extensive series of hearings on the

competitiveness problems facing the United States. At that time,

I said, "America's predominant economic position in the world is

in jeopardy, and the consequences of continued decline in our

industrial competitiveness will mean a permanently dislocated

work force and reduced standard of living for most Americans." I

also noted then that "the last decade has sent an unmistakable

message. It is now time--in fact, past time--to respond. If we

sit back and do little but rely on truisms that ignore the

current realities of global competition, then foreign industries

and workers will continue to enjoy a critical advantage." The

result of those hearings was a report entitled "Forging an

Industrial Competitiveness Strategy" that included in its

recommendations establishment of a Council on Industrial

Competitiveness. In 1984 the Industrial Competitiveness Act

included as Title I a Council on Industrial Competitiveness. The

legacy of these early efforts is today's Competitiveness Policy

Council .

The statements I made in those early hearings ring as true

today as they did ten years ago. In fact, the message today is

even more urgent as we see restructuring and downsizing of our

prominent corporations, persistent unemployment, and conversion

of our defense industries to operations appropriate for a non-

Cold War environment. We waited too long to develop a strategy
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that could have produced a strong, growth-oriented economy. For

too long, policymakers refused to tackle our competitive problems

for fear of being labeled advocates of industrial policy, engaged

in picking winners and losers. as a result, we are now in the

unenviable position of having to turn around our economy, halt

the downward slide of our manufacturing base, and pull our

economy back to an upward, productive path.

When I held the hearings on U.S. competitiveness ten years

ago, there was a core group of people who were worried as I was

about the economic direction of the United States. They

testified before my Committee. They included then-Governor Bill

Clinton, Laura D'Andrea Tyson, Robert Reich, Ira Magaziner, and

Lester Thurow. These same people are now actively shaping a real

competitiveness strategy for this country, and the CPC is a

central part of that effort. It is a testament to the

Administration's commitment to such a strategy that it has

offered its full support to reauthorization of the Council.

The Council's Track Record

The Council began its operations in June 1991. In March

1992, the Council issued its first report to the President and

Congress, Building a Competitive America . The report diagnosed

the underlying causes of America's competitiveness problem and

identified six priority issues on which policymakers should

focus: savings and investment; education; technology; corporate

governance and financial markets; health care costs; and trade
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policy. For each of these issues, the Council recommended a

framework for action based on a strategy that would address the

underlying weaknesses in the economy, while at the same time

promoting short-term recovery. The emphasis was on correcting

the basic flaws in our economy and our approach to

competitiveness, and finding solutions that would yield long-term

results.

The Council made two specific proposals that mirrored what

the Congress had previously supported. First, the United States

must formulate a serious competitiveness strategy including both

sector-specific and generic policies. In November 1991, the

House of Representatives passed a resolution favoring a

comprehensive, coordinated competitiveness strategy for the

United States, and the Council's First Annual Report indicated

clearly the Council's intent to contribute to the development of

such a strategy.

Second, the Council urged that the Administration include a

Competitiveness Impact Statement with each recommendation or

report on legislation that it submits to Congress. This proposal

emphasized the need to implement what was already mandated in the

1988 Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness Act, but by the time of

the Council's report had not yet been acted upon.

In phase two of the Council's work, eight subcouncils of

public and private leaders were created to analyze specific

competitiveness issues. These subcouncils reflected the issue

areas identified in the first report: Manufacturing--of which I
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was a meitiber--Critical Technologies, Education, Training, Capital

Formation, Public Infrastructure, Trade Policy, and Corporate

Governance. The subcouncils developed specific recommendations

intended to turn around U.S. performance in these areas. Their

work resulted in the Council's second report to the President and

Congress, A Competitiveness Strategy for America .

I am pleased to note that many of the Manufacturing

Subcouncil's recommendations already have been incorporated into

President Clinton's announced policies for a more competitive

America. Such ideas as a permanent Research and Experimentation

tax credit, a national network of manufacturing extension

centers, greater emphasis on dual-use Research and Development

for military/civilian technology, and a shift in the ratio of

federal funding between military and civilian/dual use research

to 50:50 all were proposed by our Subcouncil and were adopted by

President Clinton. Several proposals from the Manufacturing and

Critical Technologies Subcouncils appeared in the President's

technology policy announced in February, Technology for America's

Economic Growth, A New Direction to Build Economic Strength .

The Council is beginning to examine new issues--creating

high-performance workplaces, capital allocation, tort reform, and

social problems. Last month the Council issued its third report

to the President and Congress, Enhancing American

Competitiveness . It reiterated the urgency of employing a

multiyear strategy for competitiveness, an effort it believes

will suffer as the result of the failure of the President's
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economic stimulus package to pass the Senate. It called for a

stronger focus on private and public investment. It applauded

the Administration's efforts to reduce the budget deficit; make

institutional improvements in the nation's public education

system through proposed "Goals 2000" legislation; and enhance job

training through apprenticeships and school-to-work programs.

The Council believes more issues need attention. Immediate

work is needed to develop proposals to improve the nation's

infrastructure and to provide for worker retraining and

adjustment for those who lose their jobs as the result of

displacements that are occurring. In addition, the Council's

third report includes follow-up and assessment by four

Subcouncils--Technology , Public Infrastructure, Trade Policy, and

Training--on where we stand on these issues since their last

report .

It is clear that the Council's work is far from complete.

It is also clear that Council recommendations are helping to

shape new policies that can move our economy forward. This

nation has made only a dent in correcting the fundamental

problems that continue to erode our economic competitiveness and

pull down our living standards and productivity. We must

continue to forge ahead guided by the expertise and advice from

the Competitiveness Policy Council. That is why I introduced

H.R. 2960 to reauthorize the Council and allow it to continue the

excellent work it has begun.
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H.R. 2960

Allow me to briefly suiranarize the main provisions of the

legislation. H.R. 2960 would reauthorize the Competitiveness

Policy Council and make technical amendments to the original

Competitiveness Policy Council Act. I might note that Senator

Bingaman has introduced an identical bill in the Senate.

First, the bill reauthorizes the Council for four years

rather than the original two. This will allow it to focus on the

necessary work at hand, competitiveness, rather than concern

itself with whether or not its activities will continue or stop

after a year's operations.

Second, the bill changes the Council's name to National

Competitiveness Commission. This change is primarily intended to

prevent confusion with past and present competitiveness councils

such as the President's Commission on Industrial Competitiveness

formed in 1983; the private-sector Council on Competitiveness

created in 1986; and the President's Council on Competitiveness

established in 1989.

Third, the bill reduces the original annual authorized

funding from $5 million to $2.5 million in line with a

recommendation made by the Administration and Senate last year.

Fourth, various technical amendments clarify the Council's

aurthority to print reports; make distinctions between its

mandated report on competitiveness and its annual report as

defined under USG printing laws; update references to GS

schedules to conform with changes in the law; and allow the
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Commission to appoint temporary staff without regard to civil

service rules and classifications, but with a salary cap.

Mr. Chairman, I- have no doubt that continuation of the

Competitiveness Policy Council is in the best interests of the

United States. The Council should be allowed to maintain the

momentum it has developed in encouraging public debate, dialogue,

and understanding of the economic challenges we face, and in

devising new policies to meet those challenges. It is the

Council's job to keep our eye on the ball, to keep us focused,

and to guide us as we define our policy goals. I urge the

Committee to act favorably on H.R. 2960 and to give the

Competitiveness Policy Council the authority to carry on the

important work of making this country competitive again.
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COMPETITIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL REAUTHORIZATION

Statement by

C. Fred Bergsten
Director, Institute for International Economics

Chairman, Competitiveness Policy Council

before the

Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Credit Formation
of the Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs

U.S. House of Representatives

November 9, 1993

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before the

Subcommittee today to discuss the Competitiveness Policy Council

Since this is the first time I have testified before this

subcommittee, let me start by telling you a little about the

Council.

The Competitiveness Policy Council is a unique institution.

It was chartered by the Congress in 1988 to develop

recommendations for the President and Congress on improving

American competitiveness. The Council is bipartisan and

quadripartite: our membership has equal representation of

business executives, labor union presidents, government officials

(federal and state) and academics. Four members are appointed by

the President; four by the joint House leadership; and four by

the joint Senate leadership. I was elected chairman at the

Council's first meeting in June 1991. Attached is a list of the

current membership of the Council.
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As a federal advisory commission, none of the members

receives federal compensation for their service on the Council.

The only federal employee on the Council is Dr. Laura D' Andrea

Tyson, Chair of the Council of Economic Advisers, who was

appointed by President Clinton to serve as the federal government

representative .

Building A Competitive America

Following its initial meeting in June 1991, the Council met

once a month through February 1992, analyzing recent developments

in US competitiveness. These discussions became the basis for

the Council's First Annual Report to the President and Congress,

"Building A Competitive America," issued in March 1992. The

Council reported that there has been a slow deterioration in US

competitiveness over the last two decades, and that this

deterioration can be traced to three factors: (1) a short-term

perspective in the private and public sectors, (2) perverse

incentives in federal government policy, and (3) a failure of

Americans to think globally. To address these factors, the

Council called for a comprehensive strategy to improve the

nation's standard of living. The Council established eight

subcouncils to develop recommendations in the areas of Capital

Formation, Corporate Governance and Financial Markets, Critical

Technologies, Education, Manufacturing, Public Infrastructure,
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Trade Policy and Training to help develop this comprehensive

strategy.

A Competitiveness Strategy for America

The recommendations of the eight subcouncils were the

foundation for the Council's Second Report to the President and

Congress, "A Competitiveness Strategy for America" issued in

March 1993. The Council made specific recommendations in three

areas:

— Investing in our workforce including education and

training,

— Promoting industry through technology and export

promotion policy,

— Investing in physical capital including public

infrastructure and private investment.

We also recommended national goals for raising productivity,

increasing investment, and increasing the national saving rate.
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The Competitiveness Progress Report

One month ago, the Council issued a new report. Enhancing

American Competitiveness; A Progress Report to the President and

Congress . This report reviews the progress made by the President

and Congress on competitiveness issues during first eight months

of Clinton Administration. The Council notes several areas where

significant progress is being made. For example, the Council

endorses the far-reaching budget bill passed by the Congress this

year. We also support the initiatives moving through the

Congress on educational standards and the export promotion

program announced recently by Commerce Secretary Brown.

Our report also flags certain policy areas where more action

needs to be taken to promote competitiveness. In the 1992

campaign. President Clinton argued that boosting private and

public investment in people, technology and infrastructure was

the key to improving US productivity growth, international

competitiveness and standards of living. Regrettably, the debate

earlier this year over a short term fiscal stimulus distracted

the Administration and the country from this imperative. We call

on the President and Congress to resume their focus on long term

investment measures to improve competitiveness.

First, we believe that we must significantly improve the

quantity and quality of our public investment. The Council makes
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specific suggestions for areas like technology, training, and

infrastructure, and also addresses the political problem of

convincing the public that such government investments are

worthwhile. We urge the Administration to articulate for the

public why long-term investment is necessary to improve our

standard of living. We also believe that competitiveness can be

used as a theme for explaining to the public how various

Administration initiatives relate to each other.

One procedural reform we endorse would be the adoption of an

"investment budget," whereby the Administration identifies and

quantifies the investment elements in its annual economic program

so that the Congress and the public can judge the split between

investment and consumption. The Congress could then vote on the

adequacy of the investment component as part of its annual budget

resolution. Such a process could help mitigate the bias in the

budget process against programs that have a delayed payoff but

are critical for increasing national productivity, and thus

standards of living, over the long run. Such investments must of

course be fully paid for under budget rules.

Second, the United States also needs a comprehensive program

to help workers who are adversely affected by policies that

benefit the economy as a whole. Defense conversion, trade

liberalization, and technological change are placing severe

pressures on the US labor market. The Council calls on the
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President and the Congress to develop policies which encourage

labor market flexibility, moving workers from low-skilled, low-

wage jobs to high-skilled, high-wage jobs in frontier industries

while also offsetting adjustment burdens concentrated in certain

regions and sectors. Such programs must have secure funding and

adequate benefits to insure a meaningful effort to assist workers

adjusting to changing economic conditions. Labor Secretary Reich

has repeatedly referred to these recommendations, which were

developed by our Training Subcouncil, chaired by Lynn Williams,

President of the United Steelworkers of America.

Third, the Council is encouraged by the President's

technology initiatives, which would substantially implement the

Council's recommendations. The Administration's initial requests

for increased technology funding were not fully approved by the

Congress, however. The Council reaffirms its earlier

recommendation that civilian technology programs be increased by

at least $4 billion per year by FY97 without further aggravating

the deficit. Our Technology Subcouncil believes that this should

compensate for future declines in military research spending.

In addition. Congress should make permanent the research and

experimentation tax credit which was included for only a

temporary period in the recent budget package. Industry cannot

take full advantage of a temporary tax credit. The Council urges
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the Congress to make a long-term commitment to boosting research,

which is essential to the country's competitiveness position.

Fourth, higher levels and more productive forms of private

investment in plant and equipment, as well as research and

development and worker training, are essential for improving

American competitiveness and economic performance. The interim

report reiterates the importance of lowering the hurdle rate for

new investment by American industry. This should include

consideration of a reconstituted investment tax credit and

changes in depreciation allowances to make the tax life of new

equipment more consistent with its competitive life.

The Council's Process

The Council's effort is augmented by the work of its various

subcouncils. Under our legislation, these groups reflect the

Council's membership, including 19 senior Administration

officials, 22 members of Congress, 6 labor union presidents, 16

corporate CEOs, and other representatives of business, labor,

state government and the public interest. Over 200 of the

nation's top leaders participate in our initial eight

subcouncils, established following our first report in March

1992. Together, these eight subcouncils have already met some 40

times. In addition to Council members, subcouncil chairs include
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Peter G. Peterson, Erich Bloch, Ruben Mettler and Governor Gerald

Baliles.

The Council announced in March of this year that it would

begin work in the following five additional areas:

1. Creating High-Performance Workplaces

2. Capital Allocation

3 . Health Care

4. Social Problems

5. Tort Reform

We are using a different model for each of these five issues

depending on whether we think our best potential contribution

would be analytical, developing recommendations or consensus

building.

Summary of Council Achievements

The Council is fulfilling its statutory mandate to serve as

a "public forum" by carrying out many types of outreach and

involving various people from around the country in our inclusive

process. Our activities since the fall of 1991 indicate that we

have been fulfilling that role:
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* The Council has met fifteen times for half-day or all-

day sessions, totalling 110 hours of public meetings.

* We have distributed over 16,000 copies of our First

Annual Report, Building a Competitive America , and over

6,000 copies of our Second Report, A Competitiveness

Strategy for America . Both reports were received by

the White House and the Senate Banking Committee and

the Joint Economic Committee and discussed in over two

dozen major publications.

* Dozens of public presentations of the Council's work,

including Congressional testimonies, have been given by

Council and Subcouncil members and staff.

* The initial eight Subcouncils established in March 1992

have held thirty-one meetings to date and continue to

meet on a periodic basis. The Council will convene the

first meeting of its newest group, the Subcouncil on

Capital Allocation, tomorrow.

* The Council teamed up with Honeywell, the Council on

Competitiveness, and the Congressional Economic

Leadership Institute to present "Time Horizons: A

Symposium on American Competitiveness" on December 4,

1992 on Capitol Hill. This conference examined the
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various arguments regarding whether a short-term

perspective is compromising the competitiveness of

American industry. The proceedings are being prepared

to be shown on public television.

* At its request, the Council has been working closely

with the US International Trade Commission as it

attempts to incorporate some of the competitiveness

issues into its work agenda. The Council co-sponsored

a seminar with the ITC to discuss the methodologies for

preparing industry baseline projections.

H.R. 2960

I would like to accept your invitation and make a few

specific remarks concerning H.R. 2960, a bill sponsored by

Congressman LaFalce that would reauthorize the Council for three

years. I support this bill in its entirety and deeply appreciate

Congressman LaFalce' s efforts in initiating this legislation. As

some of you may know, Mr. LaFalce is the legislative father of

the Council — having conceived the forward-looking idea for such

a mechanism a decade ago. In addition. Chairman LaFalce held a

hearing of the Small Business Committee earlier this year to

discuss the Council's work.
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The Council's authorization expired on September 30, 1992.

A reauthorization for the Council was passed last year twice by

the House and three times by the Senate, but none of these bills

became law. H.R. 2960 would retroactively reauthorize the

Council for FY93 and extend the authorization from FY94 through

FY96. The bill would authorize the Council for up to $2.5

million per year. We believe that this would be adequate. A few

weeks ago, the Congress approved an appropriation for the Council

of $1.1 million for FY94. (PL 103-121)

H.R. 2960 would also rename the Council to be the National

Competitiveness Commission in order to reduce public confusion

between this Council and other groups with similar names. The

bill makes some technical changes and clarifies some

administrative matters from the original legislation.

Mr. Chairman, thank you again for the opportunity to appear

before the Committee. The Council looks forward to working

closely with the Subcommittee in the future.
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COMPETITIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL
11 Dupont Circle, NW» Suite 650 •Washington, DC 20036-1207 •Tel: (202) 387^17»FAX; (202) 32»«312

NEWS RELEASE October I. I'W3

F.MBARGO: October 6. 1993. 10:30 a.m., E.S.T.

COMPETITIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL CALLS ON ADMINISTRATION
AND CONGRESS TO RESUME FOCUS ON US COMPETITIVENESS

NEWS CONFERENCE: October 6, 1993, 10:30 a.m.. 8lh Poor, 11 DuponI Circle. NW. W.ishmgion. DC

Contact: Howard Rosen (202) 387-9017

W.-u.hinglon. October 1
--- President Clinton's 'compelitivene.ss agenda" shoulj now become the centerpiece

of US economic policym.tkine. according to a new report of the Competitiveness Policy Council to the

President and the Congress. The Council urges the adoption of a series of additional measures to

increase the qu.antity and qu.ality of public and private investment, without retreating on their efforts to

reduce the budget deficit. The President's new initiatives on health care reform and reinventing

government should be seen as integral parts of this strategy. So should the Administration's pending

proposals on education, training, technology and tr.ade-all of which need to be pursued vigorously to

strengthen the nation's competitiveness prospects.

The Competitiveness Policy Council is a bipartisan national commission created by Congress Its

twelve members include corporate leaders, labor union presidents, senior government officials and

representatives of the public (list attached). They were appointed by the President and by the joint

leadership of the US Senate .and House of Representatives. Laura D'Andrea Tyson. Chair of the Council

of Economic Advisers, was recently appointed by the President to serve as the federal govemmcni

representative on the Council, and she did not participate in the preparation of this report. The Council

is chaired by Dr. C. Fred Bergsten. Director of the Institute for International Economics.

In the 1992 campaign. President Clinton argued that boosting private and public investment in

people, technology and infrastructure was the key to improving US productivity growth, inlemation.-il

competitiveness and standards of living. Regrettably, the debate earlier this year over a short term fiscal

stimulus distracted the Administration and the country from this imperative. In its new report, the

Council calls on the President and Congress to resume their focus on long term investment measures to

improve competitiveness . The report highlights the m.any pro-competitive initiatives that are underw.ay

and points to the areas where the Administration and Congress should do more to achieve a pro-growiti

investment str.ategy in the months and years ahead.
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Deficit Reduction

The budget pacl<aee passed by the Congress in August takes an important first step in stemming the

growth of the Federal budget deficit, thereby freeing up more of the nation's savings to be invested and raising

America's standard of living. The Council is aware that many question the wisdom of further deficit reduction

at a time when economic growth seems to be modest, but reiterates that the Administration and the Congress

must persevere on this critical course, and seeks to articulate the crucial linkages between deficit reduction and

the health of the nation's economy.

President Clinton and Vice President Gore's "Reinventing Government" initiative is an appropriate next

step in restoring fiscal discipline. Increased productivity is at the center of any competitiveness strategy and the

public sector must contribute to this outcome by sharply improving its own performance. Moreover, improving

governmental accountability w/ill enhance public confidence that the government can achieve the broader

competitiveness goals which the Council advocates.

Health Care Reform

In its initial report to the President and the Congress in March 1992, the Council stressed that the

soaring cost of health care was a major drain on the competitiveness of the American economy. We applaud

the President's initiative to limit the rise in these costs (as well as to expand insurance coverage to all

Americans). The Council, in its role as "competitiveness ombudsman." is currently studying the competitiveness

impact of the various health care reform options and will reporting its findings in the near future.

Private Investment

As the Council explained in its first two reports to the President and the Congress', higher levels and

more productive forms of private investment in plant and equipment, research and developm ent, and worker

training are essential for improving American competitiveness and economic performance. This interim report

reiterates the importance of lowering the hurdle rate for new investment by American industry. This should

include consideration of a reconstituted investment tax credit and changes in depreciation allowances to make

the tax life of new equipment more consistent with its competitive life.

Trade Policy

Expanding overseas markets for US goods is critical for creating high-wage jobs in the United Stales

and enabling American firms to achieve their full competitive potential. Toward that end, the Council applauds

the Administration's pursuit of a "global grovrth strategy" and its crucially important efforts to bring the Uruguay

'

Building a Competitive America, the Council's 1992 report and A Competitiveness Strategy for America .

the Council's 1993 report are both available from the Government Printing Office.
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Round lo a successful conclusion. In addition, the new report of the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee

n I'CC) mirrors many of the Council's earlier recommendations for expanding export financing and promotion,

and for removing many of the present policy impediments lo US exports. These initiatives deserve early

Congressional action. The Council also urges the Administration to reach agreement with Japan (and perhaps

the entire G-7) to lock in the stronger exchange rate for the yen that enables American companies to now

compete with Japanese firms on an equitable basis.

The Public Investment Agenda

The Council urges that the public debate refocus on the critical importance of enhancing national

investment in physical and human capital. One procedur.il reform vi/ould be the adoption of an "investment

budg et." whereby the Administration identifies and quantifies the investment elements in its annual economic

proeram so that the Congress and the public can >idge the split between investment and consumption. The

Congress should then vote on the adequacy of the investment component as part of its annual budget resolution.

Such a process could help mitigate the bias in the budget process against programs that have a delayed payoff

but are critical for increasing national productivity, and thus standards of living, over the longer run. Such

investments must of course be fully paid for under budget rules.

The Council makes the following specific public investment recommendations:

I. Human Resources

Institutional improvements in the US public education system may be the single most important pro-

competitiveness step that can be taken at this time. The Administration's bill
-- the "Goals 2000" legislation

—

builds on the Council's recommendations for setting educational goals, establishing mechanisms to develop

standards, and improving student assessments. TTiere are some differences between the House and Senate bills

which we hope v^nll be resolved in a manner consistent with the Administration's approach. TTie Council believes

that clear and challenging content and performance standards, student assessments based on those standards,

training for teachers to teach to higher standards and greater accountability for schools and students are essential

for improving the performance and equity of the education system.

The Council's recommendations for investing in people are based on the need for a system of life-long

learning, beginning with the transition from school-to-work, continuous worker training and dislocated worker

assistance. The Council is encouraged by the Administration's school-to-work proposal, vAich is consistent with

the Council's recommendations, and we hope for speedy implementation of its provisions. Continuous worker

training seems to have less priority on the current agenda and the Council calls on the Administration to

facilitate training opportunities for all workers.
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The United States also needs a comprehensive program to help workers who are adversely affected by

policies that benefit the economy as a whole. Defense conversion, trade liberaliration (as with NAFTA) and

technological change are placing severe pressures on the US labor market. The Council calls on the President

and the Congress to develop policies which encourage labor market flexibility, moving workers from low-skilled,

low-wage jobs to high-skilled, high-wage jobs in frontier industries while also offsetting adjustment burdens

concentrated in certain regions and sectors. Such a program must have secure funding and adequate benefits

to insure a meaningful efforts to assist vwjrkers adjust to changing economic conditions. President Clinton has

announced his broad intentions in this area but a specific program has not yet been offered.

2. Technology

The Council is encouraged by the President's technology initiatives, vi/hich would substantially implement

the Council's recommendations. The Administration's initial requests for increased technology funding were not

approved by the Congress, however, and the Council reaffirms its earlier recommendation that civilian

technology programs be increased by at least $4 billion per year by FY97 viithout further aggravating the deficit.

In addition. Congress should make permanent the research and experimentation tax credit which was

included for only a temporary period in the recent budget package. Industry cannot take full advantage of a

temporary credit and the Council urges the Congress to make a long-term commitment to boosting research,

which is essential to the country's competitiveness position.

3. Public Infrastructure

The gasoline tax should be increased further to fund additional infrastructure programs of at least $2

billion. The gasoline tax has long been a vehicle for funding these programs and should not be treated as general

revenue. The Council believes that the American people are prepared to pay higher taxes when they can see

the benefits in increased investment.

In addition, ill-considered transportation "demonstration" projects undermine the credibility of federal

infrastructure investments. TTie Council urges a moratorium on future site-specific demonstration projects

pending the establishment of a process to evaluate the merit of these "demonstrations."
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I.

Introduction

The United States is taking

significant steps to enhance its

compeliuveness. Since our first

report to the President and Congress

in March 1992, the Competitiveness

Policy Council has noted better

practices in the business community

and bener policies in the federal

government. During 1993, a series

of forward-looking government

initiatives has been launched and

some have come to fnulion. The

most important initiative was the

five-year deficit reduction program

championed by the Admimstralion

and delivered by the Congress.

Nevertheless, much remains to be

done. The Clinton Administration

needs to resume emphasis on its

original pro-competitive investment

agenda despite the failure of its iniual

"economic stimulus" package.

The Administration should not

allow fundamental investment goals

to become subordinated to the new-

triad of health care reform, NAFTA,

and "Reinventing Government." All

three of these issues have important

implications for American competi-

tiveness.' Still, the Administration

and Congress should not ignore

vitally needed reforms in education

and training, expon promotion, pub-

lic inttastructure, and technology

policy. The President must of course

establish priorities, and American

competitiveness should be among

these pnoriues. Moreover, we be-

lieve that the prospects for

successful action on the "new triad"

will be enhanced if public under-

standing is fostered as to how they

relate to the broader themes of im-

proving American competitiveness

and productivity.

The focus on competitiveness

suffered a senous blow from the

political fallout surrounding the "eco-

nomic stimulus" package earlier this

year. That package confused a long-

term investment strategy with a

shon-term stimulus. The capital

spending aspects of the package were

confused with immediate job cre-

ation. The relationship between

deficit reduction and new investment

was never clearly articulated. As a

result, the failure of the package to

pass the Senate cast a shadow over

the Adimmsiration's entire invest-

ment program. This is especially

troubling in bght of the proven link-

age between increased investment

and higher productivity growth.

Our purpose in issuing this report

is two-fold. First, we want to call

public attention to the important

progress that has occurred. In addi-

tion to our support for reducing the

budget deficit, we applaud the

Administration's efforts in pro-

moling education standards,

improving the coordination of tech-

nology poUcy, restarting the Uruguay

Round and, most recently, in an-

nouncing initiatives to boost exports

and reduce expon disincentives.

Second, we want to help refocus

attention on other key aspects of the

competitiveness strategy that we

advocated in March 1993:

1 . providing incentives for private

investment,

2. providing assistance to dislocated

workers,

3. rebuilding transportation infra-

structure,

4. incorporating competitiveness

considerations into the develop-

ment of all new governmental

programs, and

5. articulating for the public how

investment differs from consumpi-

tion.

Although our discussion of pri-

vate investment is placed at the end of

the report, we do not mean to give it

less emphasis. The lower interest rates

that have resulted in part from the

budget package, while enormously

valuable, are not sufficient by them-

selves to spur the additional invest-

ment our economy needs. Smarter

public investment and stronger pro-

export policies will help, but fiirther

direct steps will be required to shift a

larger share of GDP into investment.

October 1993 1
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II.

The Council's

Approach

The Competitiveness Policy

Council IS a 12-niember bipartisan

federal advisory committee whose

members are drawn from business,

labor, government, and the public

interest In 1992, we reported to the

President and the Congress that

"America's economic competitive-

ness... is eroding slowly but steadily."-

We pointed out three underlying

causes for this problem. The first is

America's proclivity to think and act

with a short-term horizon. A second

fundamental problem, which helps

explain the emphasis on the short-

term, is the perverse incentives that

permeate American society. For ex-

ample, our tax laws penalize saving,

till investment away from productive

capital equipment, and favor con-

sumption and debt The third problem

is America's slowness to recognize

the n-^ed to think globally.

In March 1993, the Council issued

its second major report to the Presi-

dent and the Congress. In this report,

we laid out a comprehensive competi-

tiveness strategy for America,' Our

specific recommendations were devel-

oped through a series of public

meetings of the full Council and eight

Subcouncils focussing on Capital

Formation, Corporate Governance,

Critical Technologies, Education,

Manufacniring, Public Infrastructure,

Trade Policy, and Training.

The Council's strategy for im-

proving American competitiveness

begins with the setting of clear na-

tional goals. Our cenfral objective is

to increase the growth of national

productivity
—^from less than 1 per-

cent annually to at least 2 percent
—

in order to raise the national stan-

dard of living

Faster productivity growth alone

IS not sufficient. Companies can be-

come more efficient simply by laying

off workers, as many are currently

doing. However, in order to guarantee

an increasing number of high-wage,

high-skill jobs, the economy must

expand by at least 3 to 3 1/2 percent

annually. Attaining this level of ex-

pansion requires a large increase in

national private investment (by at least

4 to 6 percent of GDP) which should

be financed at home through increas-

ing domestic private saving It also

requires a corresponding increase in

public investment.

To assist the Council in drawing

up this progress report, we asked four

of our eight subcouncils—Critical

Technologies. Public Infrastructure,

Trade Policy and Traimng—to pro-

vide their assessment of recent

federal initiatives and to make any

new recommendations that seemed

appropriate. These four Subcouncil

reports are appended.

III.

Progress So Far

This section will discuss the

Administration's major initiatives

with competitiveness implications.

We Stan with the ones that are

largely on track. In the next section

we point out the areas where greater

attention is needed.

1. De6cit Reduction
In the Council's 1992 Repon to

the President and the Congress, we

pointed to the large federal deficit as

a significant cause of the low national

saving and investment rates that in

turn are a major cause of the nation's

competitiveness and economic prob-

lems. The Council recommended that

the Federal budget be shifted into

surplus in order to make a net contri-

bution to national saving. We noted,

however, that while increased saving

IS necessary for greater investment

(unless the money is borrowed from

abroad), it is not sufficient. Invest-

ment will occur only if there are

market opportunities.

The focal point of the

Administration's efforts in its first

seven months was on developing and

wimung approval of a five-year defi-

cit reduction plan. The Council

endorsed the thrust of the

Administration's initiative in our

1993 repwrt. Budget correction is

2 A Progress Report of the CoMPErmvE.N'Ess Poucy Counql
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absolutely essential and we are

gratified that the program enacted is a

good start in this direction. This is a

significant accompUshmenl and

should contribute to strengthened

American competitiveness.

We are aware that many people

continue to question the wisdom of

deficit reduction at a time when eco-

nomic growth is so modest.

Therefore, we want to reiterate why
the Clinton Adminisiralion and the

Congress chose the right course.

First, the high level of government

dissaving contributes to raising inter-

est rates which discourages

job-creating private investment. Sec-

ond, the commitment to reduce the

deficit IS a factor in the substantial

decrease in long-term interest rates.

These low rates provide a consider-

ably larger boost to the economy than

the "shon-term stimulus" that was

contemplated in February—and

could be reversed if budget correc-

tion is threatened. Third, the

accretion of budget deficits over the

past 20 years has reduced the flexibil-

ity of the federal government to use

fiscal poUcy tools. Demonstrating

that the federal government can con-

trol its budget will restore some

ability to utilize fiscal tools. Fourth,

the increasing national debt siphons a

growing percentage of taxes into

paying interest on that debt. This

subverts confidence in the govern-

ment as the public sees less tangible

return on each tax dollar.

The Administration is reportedly

preparing a new round of spending

cuts. The Council supports this effort

and intends to review budget recom-

mendations trom groups such as the

Concord Coalition (Rudman-

Tsongas).

2. Education

Investing more in our human

resources is absolutely crucial to a

competitiveness strategy that aims for

higher economic productivity. The

Council made a number of specific

recommendations on education and

training in our 1993 report. Many of

these initiafives, such as improving

apprenticeship and school-to-work

programs, are being pursued by the

Admimstralion.

Making institutional improve-

ments in the US public education

system may be the single most im-

portant pro-competitjveness step that

can be taken. The Council offered a

set of policy reforms in this area, and

the Clinton Administration has

adopted a similar approach. The

Admimstration's bill—the "Goals

2000" legislation
—would set educa-

tional goals, establish mechanisms to

certify nauonal standards and new

student assessments, and encourage

states to adopt standards-based

education reform.

This legislation has been reported

by both the relevant House and Sen-

ate committees. There are some

differences between the bills which

we hope will be resolved in a manner

consistent with the Administration's

approach. The Council believes that

clear and challenKin); content and

performance standards, student

assessments based on those stan-

dards, Irainin)- for teachers to

teach to higher standards and

greater accountability for schools

and students are essential for

improving the performance and

equity of the education system.

3. Technology
Technology policy is a key ele-

ment in the competitiveness equation

for at least three reasons. First, the

ability of manufacturers to make

constant improvements in products

can be a pivotal factor in whether a

company remains competitive inter-

nationally. Second, new technology

empowers workers by increasing

their productivity, which should

result in higher wages—though

achievement of the full benefit re-

quires significant efforts to upgrade

workers' skills and to utilize worker-

friendly technologies. Third, there is

a positive relationship between the

commercialization of new technolo-

gies and the creation of new jobs.

Several months ago, the Admin-

istration armounced a new technology

policy, including increasing the bud-

gel for the Advanced Technology

Program to $680 milhon over five

years. The Council strongly supports

that initiative. Legislation to improve

October 1993
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the National Institute for Standards

and Technology and to promote com-

petitiveness partnerships in the

federal labs are moving ahead in both

the House and the Senate.

Although the Administration

proposed a permanent R&E tax

credit, the Omnibus Budget Recon-

ciliation Act of 1993 renews the

credit for only three years (including

one year retroactively), thus under-

mining industry's ability to integrate

It into long range planning. We urge

the Congress to make a long-term

commitment to the research tax

credit and to expand it to cover

improvements in process as well

as product technology.

There are several areas of tech-

nology policy that have not moved

ahead as quickly as we would have

hoped. The Administration's initial

request for $146 million for the

Advanced Technology Program was

not approved by the Congress and

only small increases are being pro-

vided for FY94. The Council

reaffirms its earlier recommenda-

tion that civilian technology

programs by FY97 be increased

by at least $4 billion on an annual

basis by channelling funding, per-

sonnel and facilities to them from

previous defense missions.

Although the Council favors

increased investment in critical tech-

nology, we believe that a portion of

the increase could be offset by cuts

in low priority technology programs.

The Council notes the possibility of

establishing a Laboratory Closing

Commission to evaluate whether

there is continued need for all 700

current federal laboratories.

In addition, the Council recom-

mends that the Administration seek

more private sector expertise in

setting technology strategy and

evaluating R&D programs such as

the Technology Reinvestment Pro-

gram. The federal government needs

to develop better mechanisms for

securing private sector input, includ-

ing situations where experts may

have a financial interest in the out-

come of some issues. It is currently

too difficult for knowledgeable

people, active in the private sector,

to provide technical assistance to

government agencies.

4. Export Promotion

America's huge trade deficits,

which have accumulated over $1

trillion over the past decade, are the

single clearest indicator of the

nation's competitiveness problem.

Trade improvement is particu-

larly critical for the American

economy because it can provide

new markets that will create

high-paying jobs in the short run

and spur new private investment

to meet the growing demand. At a

time when economic growth is

sluggish, expanding sales in over-

seas markets becomes even more

important.

The Council applauds the

Administration's pursuit of a "global

growth strategy." The Council also

recommended in our 1993 report

that the Administration "push hard...

to open foreign markets to American

products," and the Administration

has done this both in obtaining a G-7

commitment to restart the Uruguay

Round and in working out a new

framework for US-Japan economic

relations.

The Administration has also

moved to invigorate the Trade Pro-

motion Coordinating Committee

(TPCC), which recently outlined a

new strategy for exports with the

goal of increasing exports from the

cunent level of $700 billion to $1

Million by the end of the century

Specifically, the TPCC recommends

liberalizing certain export controls

which affect some $35 billion of

high technology exports. The TPCC

report also calls for the creation of

one-stop shops to consolidate the

current maze of federal expon pro-

motion services and a unified export

promotion budget. Finally, the

TPCC report recommends steps to

attract more financial institutions

into export financing and proposes

increasing per-projecl caps on fi-

nancing by the Overseas Private

Investment Corporation from the

current $50 million to as much as

$200 million. Many of these points

were recommended by the Council

in March.
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An effort is needed to reduce

domestic export disincentives that

block tens of billions of dollars of

foreign sales by American compa-

nies.* It IS particularly important to

limit our present unilateral export

controls; only multilateral controls

have proven to be effective against a

target country. In addmon, the ad-

ministration of expon controls

should be consolidated into one

federal agency under the supervision

of the National Economic Council in

conjunction with the National Secu-

rity Council.

There are several areas, however,

in which the Admimsiration's effons

fall short of the competitiveness

agenda favored by the Council. An

agreement with Japan (and per-

haps the entire G-7) is needed to

lock in the strong exchange rate

for the yen that has developed over

the past six months. The stronger

yen will promote a sharp reduction in

Japan's huge trade surplus over the

next two to three years and improve

American competitiveness in world

markets. Renewed weakemng of the

yen would reverse these gains, how-

ever, and the Administration should

therefore seek to lock in the current

level through adopting currency ref-

erence ranges (as recommended by

the Council in its March 1993 re-

port). Attention is also needed to the

problem of the increasing price of the

dollar relative to certain European

currencies.

The Heads of State communique

issued at tlie G-7 Summit in Tokyo

indicates that Japan agreed to stimu-

late demand-led growth "as

necessary" (without any commit-

ments to specific targets). Following

Japan's recent reductions in interest

rates, the US government should

encourage Japan to further stimulate

demand with fiscal measures. Ger-

many should be urged to build on its

recent interest rate reductions to re-

verse the negative growth and double

digit unemployment that has spread

throughout Europe.

A sharp increase is needed in

the quality and quantity of US ex-

port credit programs. Expon

finance is often crucial in determin-

ing the outcome of contracts,

particularly in the fast-growing mar-

kets of the developing world. The

Expon-Import Bank's annual pro-

gram level should be increased from

$15 to 20 billion to support more

intensive export efforts.* Additional

increases may be needed in future

years.

Trade measures cannot make

America more competiuve but they

can boost our opportunity for com-

petitiveness by increasing the size of

world markets. The ability of Ameri-

can workers and firms to compete

successfully in world markets

depends to a large extent on whether

there is adequate US investment in

human resources, technology and

physical capital. That is another

reason why the US government needs

to have a comprehensive competi-

tiveness strategy agenda.

5. Reinventing Government
An effective and efficient gov-

ernment is essential for achieving

greater US competitiveness. This

has always been the case. But the

need is more urgent now at a time of

light federal budgets, difficult do-

mestic problems, and increasing

economic challenges from abroad.

The members of the Competitive-

ness Policy Council have examined

the recent Report of the National

Performance Review and believe

thai It makes an excellent start at

improving the management of what

IS probably the most complicated

enterprise in the world.

The Council supports many of

the Vice President's recommenda-

tions, some of which have already

been considered by our Subcoun-

cils. It is very imponant that

unnecessary federal spending be cut

so that these funds can be reallo-

cated to needed investment

imtiatives. Getting more bang for

the taxpayer's buck may be one of

the most pro-competitiveness

actions a government can take.

As the Report notes, there have

been numerous effons in the past to

reform and reorganize the federal

government. It is true that many of

these past effons proved disappoint-

ing. Nevertheless, we have hieh
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hopes for the Clinlon Administra-

tion's initiatives because of the fresh

approach that it takes. In focusing

on improving the productivity of

federal employees, on eliminating

cumbersome procurement regula-

tions, on adapting new technology,

and on developing a "customer"

orientation. Vice President Gore's

package may be the most signifi-

cant government reform effort in

several decades.

In endorsing this initiative, we do

not necessarily agree with every

recommendation or with the suffi-

ciency of the reform package. But we

do believe that many of the reforms

are significant and well considered

and that, as a package, they go in the

proper direction. Since so many of

the important public investments are

largely delivered by government

(e.g.. roads and primary education),

improving the government delivery

system can make a significant contri-

bution to competitiveness.

6. Health Care Reform
The Council supfwrts the

Administration's efforts at seeking a

fundamental reform of the US health

care system. We are pleased that the

Administration and the Congress will

seek to keep the process a bipartisan

one. The Council is now studying the

competitiveness impact of the

Administration's initiatives and plans

to provide an analysis thereof in its

role as "competitiveness ombudsman."

IV.

Where More

Action Is Needed

The Council's competitiveness

strategy emphasizes the need for

greater public investment in infra-

structure, technology, training and

education These programs have a

substantial long-run payoff in rais-

ing the productivity of the economy

and in fostering new private invest-

ment. We are pleased that the

Administration is pursiung many of

these initiatives, but we are disap-

pointed that the investment issue

has become submerged in recent

months. There were a number of

pro-competitive elements in the

Admimstration's "stimulus" pack-

age
—$3 billion for highway

improvements, $250 miUion for

airport improvements, $146 million

for the Advanced Technology

Program, and $47 million for

cooperative R&D agreements at

the National Labs. But after the

Congress failed to adopt the

Administration's budget supplemen-

tal, these investments seem to have

dropped from sight.

The Council makes the follow-

ing specific recommendations for

improving the quality and quantity

of public investment;

1. Infrastructure

As the Council noted in its 1993

repon, "there is a widespread consen-

sus that infrastructure investment and

economic growth are intertwined, and

thai well-selected public investments

in infrastructure can play an impor-

tant role in furthering economic

growth."'' Indeed, we see better infra-

structure as having a multiple payoff

in decreasing manufacturing costs, in

spurring related private investment,

and in facilitating exports.

The Council supported the

Administration's supplemental re-

quest for increased transportation

investment and regrets that this por-

tion of the President's initial budget

package was not enacted. We urge the

Admimstration to seek the authorized

level of funding for surface transpor-

tation for Fy95 and beyond.

We are not advocating a massive

program to pave America. Rather, we

favor greater efforts to rehabilitate

existing facilities and to upgrade

the quality of roadbuilding to

world-class standards so that roads

will last longer. It is this susiained

effort to improve infrastructure that

will have a high payoff over the long-

run. The Council also supports a

strong program in high speed rail,

Mag-lev. and intelligent vehicle high-

way systems.

The Council supports increasing

the level of infrastructure investment

by about $3 billion, to be financed

through increasing the gasoline tax.'
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The retail price of gasoline, adjusted

for inflation, is now at a histoncal

low, well below ilie level that pre-

vailed before the first "oil shock" of

1973. The gasoline tax, long a ve-

hicle for funding these programs,

should not be treated as general rev-

enue. The American people are

prepared to pay higher taxes when

necessary as long as they see the

benefits of their investment.

As noted in our 1993 report,

inappropriate transportation "dem-

onstration" projects can discredit

federal infrastructure efforts.' Many

of these projects are not demonsira-

lions in the normal sense. The

Council urges a moratorium on

future site-specific highway dem-

onstration projects pending the

establishment of a process to

evaluate the merit of these "dem-

onstrations."

The Council endorses the rec-

ommendations to restructure FAA's

Air Traffic Control System into a

government-owned corporation

within the Depanment of Transpor-

tation. Our Subcouncil on Public

Infrastructure considered this matter

extensively last year and called for a

"process" to evaluate organizational

reforms. The National Airline Com-

mission did an excellent job of

considering this problem and we

endorse its recommendation for

restructuring the FAA.'

2. Dislocated Workers
The United States needs a com-

prehensive program to help those

workers who are adversely affected

by policies which aim to benefit the

economy as a whole. US labor mar-

kets are under enormous pressure

with defense conversion, changes in

uade, technological and other struc-

tural changes. Government labor

market programs serve as one vehicle

for helping reduce the adjustment

burden borne by these workers. A

comprehensive program would com-

bine various aspects of existing

programs to provide adequate ben-

efits to all workers in need. Benefits

should include job search assistance,

skills assessment, counseling, refer-

ral services, payment for training

programs and extended income and

benefit payments through the train-

ing period.

Realizing this need, the Adminis-

tration has requested approximately

$1.2 billion in additional funds for

dislocated worker assistance in FY

1994. While this level of funding is

greater than that devoted to dislo-

cated workers dunng the 1980s, the

Administration has not yet offered

a detailed proposal and this should

be done quickly. The Council be-

lieves that any serious adjustment

program must include adequate

income maintenance payments and

have a secure funding source, so

that all workers in need will receive

adequate benefits.

The Council has discussed

NAFTA but has not taken a position

on the ponding Congressional action.

We reiterate the point made in our

1993 repon that while NAFTA
would be expected to lead to in-

creased exports to Mexico. NAFTA
would also add to the need for im-

provements in worker adjustment.

3. Focusing the Debate

Now that the budget package

has been enacted, the Council

urges that the public debate be

refocused on the competitiveness

agenda. The National Economic

Council should play a central role in

the budget process, assuring that

decisions about allocating scarce

investment dollars are made sUategi-

cally at the highest levels of the

government.

We believe strongly that the

American people will support a

genuine government investment

program so long as it is comple-

mentary to budget discipline. This

means that greater investment must

be fully paid for Reducing the

federal deficit and increasing

public investment must go hand-

in-hand. The view that we must

choose one or the other is a fea-

ture of Washington that needs to

change.

Under current budget rules, in-

creasing federal investment will

necessitate cutting other programs that

impede (or fail to contribute as much
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to) American competitiveness. We
believe that a number of existing pro-

grams have much less pnonty than

those we recommend, and that such a

trade-off is therefore both feasible and

desirable. Given the difficulty of mak-

ing these cuts, however, the Congress

may want to consider new mecha-

nisms to assist it.

In our view, the Congressional

experiment in creating the Base Clos-

ing Commission was a success It is

worth considering whether some

features of that approach
—the "inde-

pendent" bipartisan commission and

the non-amendable package—could

be applied to finding spending reduc-

tions in other programs. The Council

itself would be willing to suggest

spending cuts if requested to do so by

the Administration or the Congress.

Our policymakers mast make a

clearer case for how the right kind

of public investment now can lead

to much higher economic growth In

the future. It is also important to see

the ways in which pro-compelilive

policies dovetail. For example, trade

liberalization creates opportunities

which can be seized to maximum

effect over time only with the ben-

efits of public investment in worker

training and technology. Likewise,

technological change can cause dislo-

cation which can be alleviated by

export-induced job creation and em-

ployee retraining. These linkages

make it even more important for the

federal government to maintain a

balanced and comprehensive invest-

ment agenda

We urge 0MB to propose, and the

Congress to institute, an "Investment

Budget." We would like to see a

process whereby the Administration

separately considers the appropri-

ate split between investment and

consumption and formulates a

multi-year plan.'" The Congress

should vote on the adequacy of the

investment component as part of the

annual budget resoluuon. We would

hope that such a process would miti-

gate the bias m the budget process

against programs that have a delayed,

though high-yield, payoff"

The Investment Budget that we

propose would not make it easier to

"deficit-spend" for true investment

programs.'- It removes no budget disci-

pline for invesunem. Its puipiise is to

educate the pubhc and assure that

policymakers consider the trade-off

between investment and consumption

in allocating scarce budget resources.

New investment would have to be paid

for rather than added to the deficit

It IS also important to deal with the

widespread public cynicism about

government "investment." Our lead-

ers must articulate why Investment is

different than everyday operational

spending. They should develop new

decision-making mechanisms to dispel

the widespread presumpuon that much

infra.stracture, technology and scientific

spending is allocated for parochial

[xiliDcal purposes ("pork"). The Con-

gress should explore ways to maintain

the integrity of merit-based selection

systems for determining which pro-

grams to fund.

4. Boosting Private

Investment

As the Council explained in us

199? repon, increased and smarter

private investment in plant and

equipment, R&D. and worker train-

ing is essential to raise productivity,

create jobs and boost incomes. With-

out additional increases in

investment, even our current standard

of Uving will not be sustainable.

Thus, we are heanened by recent data

showing an increase in corpwrate

expenditures for worker training.

One of our main recommenda-

tions, which arose from our

Manufacairing Subcouncil. was for an

incremental and permanent "equip-

ment tax credit." We believe that such

a credit would both increase the level

of private investment and inaease the

payoff, in terms of the national

economy, from each dollar invested.

Although the Administration sought a

permanent investment tax credit (ITC)

for small businesses, its credit for

large companies was to run only for

two years. The entire proposal at-

tracted little support, largely because

of the temporary nature of the credit,

and died in the House Ways and

Means Committee.

In assessing the desirability of

tax expenditures, it should be
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recognized that the popularity or a

credit among business leaders may not

be the t>est measure of its efficacy.

When members of the Council publicly

advocated a permanent equipment tax

aedit for all fums. including in testi-

mony before the Senate Finance

Committee, we were told that "Bua-

ness doesn't want the ITC" and "they

would prefer a lower corporate tax

rate." These views carried the day.

The Council did not propose an

equipment tax credit because it would

be popular in the business community.

We did so because we believe that

such an incentive would channel more

corporate spending into high-payoff

investment. Our purpose was to use

tax incentives to change existing

corporate t)ehavior and encourage

job-creating investment. Therefore,

we were not surprised when corpo-

rations showed limited enthusiasm

for the proposal. What did surprise

us. however, was that this lack of

enthusiasm was so dispositive in the

decision to drop the whole idea.

The Council remains convinced

that lowenng the hurdle rale for new-

investment would be conducive to

increasing productive investment by

American industry. If an equipment

tax credit is not politically possible at

this time, we urge the Administration

to consider alternative approaches to

the same end." One option would be

to test a five-year investment tax

credit for small business only. A small

amoimt of tax incentive might lever-

age a great deal of private investment

by employers. Another opuon, which

we recommend in our latest report, is

to change depreciation allowances so

that the tax life of the equipment is

coasisiem with its competitive life.

We also recommend reinstating the

R&E lax aedit permanently (as dis-

cussed above).

There is also an immediate need

for new investment in the continuous

training of active workers. This issue

was considered in several of our sub-

councils last year and will be taken up

again in our new Subcoundl studying

High Performance Workplaces.

V.

Conclusion

The Council is pleased that a

sigmficant poruon of our competi-

tiveness strategy has been put into

place by the new Admimstration and

the Congress. Bui a great deal re-

mains to be done Now that the

Congress and the Administration

have concluded action on the five-

year deficit reduction plan, we urge

that the Administration give high

priority to articulating a multi-year

competitiveness agenda. We believe

that the public will support such

long-term investment, if government

officials do a better job explaining

how spending for "invesimenl" will

create jobs and improve our standard

of living in the long run. The Council

stands ready to assist in this effort in

our statutory role as a nauonal "fo-

rum" for championing

competitiveness.

There is a tendency for public

officials and the media to perceive

competitiveness as "one more issue"

that must compete for attention with

other issues like health care reform or

reinvenuon of government We do not

concur with that "eilher-or" view.

Rather, we believe that difficult

policy reforms, such as health care,

will stand a better chance of being

enacted if the competitiveness impli-

cation of continued inaction were

better recognized by the public, ll is

for these reasons that we think com-

petitiveness should be an underlying

principle both in crafting better pro-

grams and in selling them to the

public.

Although the "competitiveness

agenda" seems to have dropped

from sight in recent months, we

believe that the time is right for the

Administration to get back to such

basics. The federal government

needs a comprehensive competitive-

ness strategy to guide its efforts to

create jobs and boost America's

standard of living. The Council has

offered such a su-ategy and we stand

ready to assist the Administration and

the Congress in aitairang urgently

needed change.
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Notes

1 The Council emphasized that soar-

ing health care costs were one of

the America's six most important

competitiveness problems in Build-

ing a Competitive America, March

1992, pp. 24-25,31-32. Given the

large number of health care reform

plans already in existence or in

preparation, the Council decided

not to initiate its own plan. We
have recently CTeated a Subcouncil

to analyze the competitiveness

implications of the President's new

plan and other reform proposals

that come before Congress.

2 Competitiveness Pohcy Council,

Building A Competitive America,

(Washington. DC: Government

Pnnung Office), March 1992, p. 1.

3 Competitiveness Policy Council,

A Competitiveness Strategyfor

America, (Washington, DC: Gov-

ernment Printing Office), March

1993.

4 A recent study found that exports

foregone by US export disincen-

tives may range as high as $40

billion annually. See J. David

Richardson, Sizing Up U.S. Export

Disincentives. (Washington, DC:

Institute for International Eco-

nomics), 1993.

5 The Clinton Administration

orginally proposed reducing

Eximbank's Fy94 funding level

by $34 million. Instead, the Con-

gress added $250 million to

promote exports to the former

Soviet Umon, bringing the Bank's

program level to over $18 billion.

6 Competitiveness Policy Council.

A Competitiveness Strategy for

America, (Washington, DC: Gov-

ernment Printing Office), March

1993, p. 31.

7 Council member Bruce Scott dis-

sents from this recommendation.

He favors a much larger gas tax

increase but does not agree that it

should be devoted to infrastructure.

8 The Council notes that little of

the criucism of the President's

stimulus package was aimed at

transportation programs. The main

target was the $2.5 billion for com-

munity development block grants.

9 The National Commission to En-

sure A Strong Competitive Airline

Industry. Change, Challenge and

Competition, (Washington. DC:

Government Printing Office),

August 1993, pp. 8-9. This Com-

mission was chaired by Governor

Baliles. who also chairs the

Council's Public Infrastructure

Subcouncil.

10 Present law already requires a

repon on public civilian capital

investment. See 31 USC 1105(e).

It has been several years since this

report was made in full,

1 1 The FY 1994 Budget of the United

States Government (p. 71) in-

cludes a chapter on federal

investment outlays, but tlus infor-

mation is apparently not used in

decision-making. The Budget

also includes a listing of newly-

proposed "investment initiauves"

(p. A1203). Not all of these pro-

grams are clearly investment.

12 Once the federal budget gets

under control, it would be appro-

pnate to consider a separate

budget discipline for investment

in order to allow a reactivation of

fiscal policy. Even the fiscally

prudent Japanese use off-budget

bonds for construction projects.

1 3 Council member John J. Murphy

opposes any effort to revive the

Investment Tax Credit.
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In the summer and fall of 1992,

the Subcouncil on Critical Technolo-

gies developed a comprehensive set

of recommendations to improve the

contribution of technology to the

nation's economic welfare. These

recommendations, contained in the

Subcouncil 's report Technology

Policy for a Competitive America,

served as the basis for technology

recommendations in the full Com-

petitiveness Policy Council's second

aimual report to the President. This

report summarizes the activity to

date in implementing these recom-

mendations and highlights the next

steps needed to ensure continued

progress.

Our recommendations sought to

refocus Federal science and technol-

ogy policy on the new challenge of

international economic competition,

replacing the traditionally predomi-

nant focus on the challenge of

military competition with the Soviet

Union. They also address our

nation's central technology problem:

the need to apply technology effec-

tively to new products that can be

conceived, developed and manufac-

tured in the U.S., thereby improving

the nation's standard of living. To

this end we must improve the use of

the nation's substantial science and

technology resources and provide a

climate that fosters investment in

research and development, educa-

tion, and small companies. In

summary, our recommendations

were to:

1. Increase National

Investment in Civilian and
Dual-Use R&D

Equalize the allocation of Federal

R&D funds between defense and

civilian R&D and give prionty to

programs with the strongest links to

indusUy (e.g. programs where

industry shares in the planning,

conduct, or funding of the R&D).

Government R&D institutions,

especially Federal labs, should also

be made to work more closely with

industry.

Provide tax incentives to encour-

age increased private sector

investment in R&D and equipment.

2. Promote Commercializa-
tion of Strategic Technology

Authonze ARPA, ATP and NIH

to purchase equity or extend loans/

loan guarantees to help support

commercialization of promising

technologies developed through their

R&D contacts.

Revise Federal procurement laws

and regulations to provide incentives

for technology investment and

development by stimulating markets

for innovative technologies.

3. Create a World Class

Technology Base

Improve the infrastnicmre for

technology utilization by helping

small manufacturers modermze, by

improving education and traimng.

and by improving the nation's

information infrastructure.

4. Organize U.S. Institu-

tions for Results

M Establish a focal point for private

sector input to the science and

technology policy making process,

particularly at the White House level,

and improve mechanisms to manage

technology policy and coordinate it

with other policies, such as tax.

regulatory, trade, and environmental

policies.

It is important to restate that the

end goal of the subcouncil

recommendations is to improve

America's economic performance.

There is no doubt that in the long

run, our nation's ability to have

ample, well-paying jobs and a high

standard of living depends on our

AUGUST 1993 1
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ability to develop and deploy tech-

nology. Technology is key to

creating the new industries that

generate new jobs. It also helps

existing industries improve their

productivity, enabling them to

preserve jobs in the United States

that would otherwise go to foreign

factories.

II.

Implementation
Status

Progress in Some Areas

We are encouraged to see that

many of the recommendations in the

Clinton Admimsirauon's technology

plan. Technology for America 's

Economic Growth: A Nev.' Direction

to Build Economic Strength, re-

leased on February 22, coincide

with recommendations endorsed by

the Subcouncil. Significant progress

has already been made in several

areas. Congress approved, and the

President signed into law on June

10th, legislation that will modify the

National Cooperative Research Act

to give joint production ventures the

same antitrust protection as joint

R&D ventures. This will allow

companies to work together to

increase their competitiveness in

new areas, such as manufacturing in

capital intensive technologies where

it is difficult for companies to go it

alone.

The Administration has also

shown a clear intention to act in

areas where it alone can implement

the recommendations. For example,

the Department of Defense is

seeking to revise its procurement

regulations in ways that will both

save money and ultimately stimulate

commercial innovation. The Ad-

ministration has also sent strong

signals to industry, the Federal

laboratories and the Congress thai

civiban/dual-use technology and

collaboration with industry will be

prionties for the future. The impact

that this commitment is beginning to

have is evident in many areas. The

culture at the Federal labs is becom-

ing more responsive to industry

needs and spawmng increased

partnerships with industry, and new

legislation has been introduced that

reallocates budgets of the Federal

labs to industry/government panner-

ships and increases funding for

industry-led programs. We urge the

Adrmmstration and the Congress to

continue the progress that has been

made in these areas.

Lack of Progress in Other

Areas

In other areas, however, imple-

mentation has not progressed For

example, the Admimstration's

economic stimulus plan, which in

reality was a mix of stimulus and

longer term investment proposals,

was not enacted by Congress. This

important package included strong

increases for several programs that

are vital to competitiveness in

technology, such as NIST's Ad-

vanced Technology Program. The

demise of the stimulus package can

be partly attributed to polarization of

the political debate in the Congress,

which has centered around the need

for deficit reduction. This is an

important goal, but the narrow focus

on spending cuts disregards the

equally vital need for investments in

areas that will improve industry's

capability to commercialize technol-

ogy and create jobs. As a result of

this climate, even the attempt to

make the R&D tax credit permanent
- an action that has had broad

bipartisan support for nearly a

decade - has been put at nsk.

Reasons for Lag
Overall, implementation of the

President's - and the Council's -

technology program appears to have

slowed for several reasons:

Lack of a clear articulation of

the rationale for the program, and

lack of a detailed long-term plan for

implementation. The

Administration's technology plan

contained a long list of commend-

able recommendations, but in many

cases, the specifics, justification and

priontization necessary for effective

2 Status Report of the Critical Technology Subcouncil
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implementation have not been

articulated.

Competing interests have di-

verted attention away from continued

emphasis on implementation. For

example, once the stimulus package

failed in Congress, there was little

focus within the Administration to

address anew strategic issues and

problems.

The tight budget climate, and

the fact that the Administration's

budget request was $5.7 billion

more than allowed by the budget

agreement for discretionary spend-

ing, forced the Congress to choose

between stimulus and investment

packages and other discretionary

spending requests.

Inappropriate characterization of

technology programs as "pork"

rather than investment.

The tendency of both the

private sector and the political

process to give less support to long-

term investments programs

compared to programs with more

immediate impact. In some cases.

the private sector has not made

technology programs, which

primarily have long-term benefits,

it highest priority.

The Subcouncil recognizes that

the Administration has only had six

months to enact a long list of

technology policy recommendations,

and over time, a number of the

programs may be evennially imple-

mented. Regardless, we are

concerned about the slow pace and

the dimmed prospects for many key

technology programs. For this reason

we are respectfully re-emphasizing

the importance of our recommenda-

tions and increasing our efforts to see

them implemented.

III.

Priority Actions

The following are areas which

require immediate action:

Balance defense and
civilian R&D spending by
1995. The Subcouncil, realizing

the tight budget and need for deficit

reduction, has not advocated major

new increases for R&D. Rather we

have proposed balancing defense and

civilian R&D spending by 1995.

This will enable a shift of nearly $8

billion from defense development to

high priority civilian and dual-use

applied research and development

programs. Considerable funding for

dual-use R&D has already occurred

in the Department of Defense, but

not all civilian technology efforts

can be effectively handled this way.

A significant portion of the $8

billion should be shifted to programs

wittiin civilian agencies. The

Adnumstration adopted this recom-

mendation as a goal for 1998. which

is moving in the right direction. It

has not, however, followed up with

a detailed plan. The FY 1995 budget

submission to Congress, due in a

few months, is the appropriate

opportunity to begin emphasizing

and implementing this shift.

The Administration's Technol-

ogy Reinvestment Project, in which

five agencies are cooperating to use

nearly $500 million in defense funds

for dual-use technology programs, is

a positive action in this area. The

enormous private sector response to

the program, with several thousand

proposals (and commitments of

billions of dollars of private sector,

state and local resources in cost

sharing), shows the pressing need

for such a program. We are con-

cerned, however, that the process

for reviewing the proposals does not

build in more private sector exper-

tise 10 ensure that the proposals

selected for funding are high quality

and reflect industry priorities. The

Administration has also not made

clear what TRP's role will be, if

any. in future years. If il is in-

tended to be a longer term program,

the Admimsiration should specify its

goals, plans and estimated funding

levels, and ensure more intense and

systematic participation from the

pnvate sector.

Expand programs with

strong linkages to industry.

The Administration has proposed

AUGUST 1993 3



ai

large increases in programs with

close links to industry and markets,

such as the Advanced Technology

Program and the Manufacturing

Technology Centers at the National

Institute of Standards and Technol-

ogy, and the National Science

Foundation's Engineering Research

Figure I

Centers (see figure 1). It has also

supported strengthening the linkages

between other Federal R&D activi-

ties, especially those conducted at

Federal laboratories, and those of

the private sector. The proposed

increases for these high priority

programs have had mixed success in

Congress, and these programs are

not being built up as fast as is

necessary.

Congress needs to strengthen its

commitment to long-term economic

growth by increasing supportfor

NIST. NSF. NIH. DOE technology

partnerships, and ARPA dual-use

CiTilian/Daal Use Tecliiiology Programs
Compariivon of President's FY94 Fuiidini< ll*H|aests

and CPC's FY95 neeonmiended Funding Levels <$ HI)

S Millions
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programs. The Administration

needs to continually support these

programs in Congress and reempha-

size them in its FYI995 budget.

Legislation that will increase

funding for key technology pro-

grams and help strengthen the

linkages between the labs and

industry is moving in both houses

(see Table 1). This legislation

should be supported by the Adminis-

tration and passed by the Congress

quickly.

Improve technology policy-

making and management.
Our recommendations put great

emphasis on creating better mecha-

nisms for private sector input to

government policy making in

technology. In particular, we stress

the need for a permanent set of

advisory committees that can deal

with the many technology policy

issues the country faces and can be a

partner with the administration in

formulating strategies and budgets.

We also support strengthening the

Federal Council on Science and

Technology (FCCSET) and using it

to coordinate and manage

interagency technology initiatives,

such as those in biotechnology, high

performance computing and commu-

nication, advanced materials and

processing, and manufacturing, and

to develop new initiatives, such as

in electronics. FCCSET also needs

to be modified to facilitate private

sector input, specifically by

Table 1
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developing a means for the govern-

ment to receive input from the

people that have the necessary

knowledge, even if they have a

personal interest m the outcome of

some issues. While thjs is a sensi-

tive issue, both Congress and the

Administration have made it almost

impossible for knowledgeable

people, active in the pnvate sector,

to participate effectively in govern-

ment affairs. The Admimstration has

been non-committal on this issue

and has tended to rely on informal

communication Informal channels

of commurucauon, while impwrtant,

may not survive the changes in

personnel that inevitably will occur.

The Adminislration needs to move

quickly w improve private sector

input to technology policy making

and to strengthen the planning and

management of interagency pro-

grams. This can be accomplished

through a properly defined mecha-

nism that depends on private sector

input as a major source of advice

and a strengthened FCCSEJ.

Make the R&D tax credit

permanent. Although the

Admimstration supported this

recommendation and the House tax

bill adopted it. the Senate and the

budget reconciliation conference

repon once again made the credit

temporary. This will prevent

industry from using the credit in

long term planning and, as a result.

undenrune its effectiveness. Both

Republican and Democratic presi-

dents are on record as strongly

favoring a permanent R&D tax

credit. As the least politically

controversial of the recommenda-

tions to strengthen industrial

competitiveness in the U.S.. this

action is an important litmus lest of

government's commilmeni to

addressing the nation's long term

economic ills. The Administration

and Congress should cooperate to

make the R&D tax credit perma-

nent.

IV.

Conclusions

The above issues and recom-

mendations need lo be addressed

quickly and effectively by the

Administration and the Congress.

The key opportunities to effect

change in technology policy in a

major way are through the FY 1995

and FY 1996 budgets. As a result,

the Administration needs to devote

immediate and continued effort to

develop a detailed plan for imple-

mentation of Its technology plan that

includes justification, articulation

and prioritization of recommenda-

tions, and development of milestones

and evaluation criteria.

The Congress also needs to do

iii pan to put the country's technol-

ogy policy on sound fooling, and

through its action, acknowledge the

critical role of technology in meeting

the nation's economic challenge In

order to accomplish this without

major increases in R&D, the Con-

gress will have to work together to

set national pnonties and shift funds

to areas important to competitiveness

of the pnvate sector.

6 Stati s Report of the Critical Tech.nology Sibcolncil
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I.

Introduction
The Public Infrastructure Sub-

council of the Competitiveness

Policy Council, charged with devel-

oping recommendations for

enhancing US international competi-

tiveness by improving effectiveness

and efficiency in the movement of

people, goods, and information, met

on June 17, 1993 to revisit its rec-

ommendations in light of recent

developments.' At that meeting the

Subcouncil reaffirmed its earlier

position that investment in infra-

structure is critical for enhancing US

productivity growth and for sustain-

ing the long-term competitiveness of

the national economy.

During the 1992 Presidential

campaign, investing in infrastructure

was presented as a positive step

toward longer-term economic devel-

opment and prosperity. Early this

year, however, the debate over the

proper level and focus of infrastruc-

ture investment took an unfortunate

turn. Although the transportation

sections of the President's stimulus

package were not the lightning rod

for criticism, one result of the debate

over the package was that virtually

all infrastructure

investment came to be identified in

the popular press and in the public's

mind with swimming pools and

"pork."

This type of equation does no

service to the country. A nation that

fails to maintain its infrastructure

essentially places itself on an eco-

nomic starvation diet.

Charactenzing infrasuiicture invest-

ment as a jobs program or as a

short-cut to economic stimulus is

neither helpful nor accurate. More-

over, it does a serious disservice to

our nation's long-term economic

prospects.

II.

Recommendations

The Subcouncil makes the fol-

lowing recommendations on

infrastructure investment levels and

funding for the FY 1994 budget

cycle:

Fully Funding ISTEA. The

Subcouncil recommends an aggres-

sive program to preserve and

improve transportation infrastruc-

ture. We fully support the

President's FY 1994 budget pro-

posal calling for appropriating hill

authorization levels for highways

under ISTEA, and moving forward

with new transportation technologies

including high speed ground trans-

portation and intelligent vehicle

highway systems (IVHS). For tran-

sit, the budget calls for $4.6 billion

in spending a 21 percent increase

over the enacted level for FY 1993

but still a half billion under the au-

thorized ISTEA level of $5.1 billion.

The Subcouncil believes that full

ISTEA funding is needed for high-

ways and transit, both to maintain the

balance of highway versus transit

spending, and to address pressing

needs for modernization and rebuild-

ing of major existing transit systems.

Most members of the Subcouncil

believe that additional funding for

preserving and upgrading existing

infrastrucmre is long overdue.

Fully funding ISTEA is a necessary

first step, but it is still not enough.

Congestion on the highways and at

airports is costing the nation billions

of dollars each year; missing con-

nections across modes of transport

impede trade; inadequate and dete-

riorating transit facilities prevent

people from getting jobs and busi-

nesses from meeting their hiring

needs. All of these are competitive-

ness issues.

' Due to his responsibiluies as Chainnan of the President's Naliooal Commission lo Ensure a Strong Competitive Airline Industry. Governor

Gerald L. Baliles. the ChauTnan of the Subcouncil. was unable to chair this meeting or participate m tbe preparauon of this statement, Thomas M.

Downs. Commissioner of tbe NJ Department of Transportation cbaired the meeting. The SubcounciTs complete recommendauons are presented in

"Investing m Our Future: Report of tbe Public Infrastructure Subcouncil" in Hepom of the Subcouncils. Competitiveness Pohcy Council,

WashiDgtoD. DC. March 1993.

August 1993 i
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Funding Mechanism. An

adequate, stable funding mechanism

remains an absolute necessity for a

productive infrastructure sector. Tra-

ditjonally the gas lax has been

dedicated to infrastructure improve-

ments, and this has contributed to its

credibility as a user fee. In recent

years this credibility has been

eroded, due in part to the diversion

of 2.5 cents of the gas tax away

from infrastructure spending. Ac-

cording to a recent GAO report, the

Highway Trust Fund is barely suffi-

cient to support full funding of

ISTEA after FY 1995. Moreover,

current revenues are inadequate to

finance any significant increase in

infrastructure spending beyond

ISTEA levels.

There is growing interest in

dedicating part of the gas tax to

general revenue as opposed to ear-

marking it for improving the

nation's infrastructure. The

Subcouncil opposes any efforts to

divert the gas tax for general rev-

enue. The Senate version of the

budget included a 4.3 cent increase

in the gas tax. earmarked for the

highway trust fund. However, in-

creasing the gas tax without

increasing infrastructure spending

would only build up an unobligated

balance in the trust fund, further

eroding public trust. The

Subcouncil encourages Congress to

develop a forward looking

infrastructure plan which includes a

strategy for future .spending. The

Amencan people are prepared to pay

higher taxes when necessary as long

as they see the benefits of their in-

vestment. The Subcouncil calls on

Congress to "put the trust back in

the trust fund" and preserve the gas

tax as a means of financing infra-

structure.

Demonstration Projects. The

public is understandably confused by

conflicting images of infrasuiicture

investment, which is sometimes

characterized as a productive eco-

nomic investment and other times is

criticized as pork. Even worthy

demonstration projects in transporta-

tion become tarred with the brush of

"pork" and that denigrating attitude

then spreads to all transportation

projects. The Subcouncil believes

tfiis problem must be addressed

directly. Beginning with the current

(FY 1994) authorization and appro-

pnalions process, the Subcouncil

recommends that Congress impose

on itself a three-year moratorium on

new transportation demonstration

projects (including water demonstra-

tion projects by the Corps of

Engineers, highway and transit dem-

onstrations under ISTEA, aviation

demonstration projects, etc.). Dur-

ing this period. Congress should

work to improve the process by

which infrastructure projects are

approved, exploring the appropriate

state and federal roles, and refimng

a set of evaluation criteria to apply

to future projects.

III.

Making the Case

for Infrastructure

Investment

The difficulties in passing the

President's economic stimulus pack-

age and FY 1994 budget and the

continuing debate over energy and

transportation taxes cannot be dis-

missed as failures of rhetoric They

point to a dimimshing understanding

of the need to invest in infrastruc-

ture, an unwillingness to pay

increased taxes that are not directly

linked to results, and a popular dis-

enchantment with "business as

usual" in infrastrucmre. All of

these problems sap public confi-

dence in the decision-making process

for infrastructure investment Below

we discuss these issues and make

recommendations for restoring public

confidence in infrastructure invest-

ment.

In our report eariier this year, we

said that the nation must invest in

preserving its infrastructure, and that

these investments should be paid for

directly with dedicated taxes. In the

2 INTEIUM REPORT OF THE PUBLIC INFRASTRUCTURE SUBCOUNCIL
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current budget debate, the view

seems to be expressed thai federal

infrastructure investment is not par-

ticularly necessary, and that any such

investments at the federal level

would likely be paid for by increas-

ing the deficit. Let us examine each

of these two points more closely:

1 . Why invest in preserv-

ing our infrastructure?

Maintaining a viable infrastructure

is essential for any region of the

country and for the country as a

whole to retain current levels of

business development, attract new

business, and sustain its standard of

living. Congested and deteriorated

highways, broken water mains, in-

adequate sewage treatment, air traffic

delays, inadequate links from truck to

rail or rail to marine terminals, re-

duced bus and rail service all of

these deficiencies may be the facts of

modem-day life, but they also reduce

productivity, drive up the cost of

goods and services, and reduce

peoples' access to employment. The

real issue is not just fixing potholes;

it is competitiveness. Well-selected

public investments in infrastructure

can play an important role in further-

ing economic growth and can

develop US industnes into world-

class leaders on the cutting edge of

iniemalional competition.

Recommendation : The Subcouncil

calls upon the President and Admin-

istration to make clear the basis for

infrastructure investments. The pub-

lic can and will understand the

difference between spending for the

short-run and investment for the

long-run if the distinctions are clearly

drawn and a common sense argument

made: the primary goal of long-term

investments is to produce long-term

benefits to the economy, in addition

to creating jobs in the short-run;

their overriding purpose is to im-

prove conditions for future

generations. Long-term investment

should not be pitted against deficit

reduction, in fact, long-term capital

investment can actually lead to defi-

cit reduction; it is tiiis investment

that what will ultimately make pos-

sible sustained growth, improved

productivity, and a strengthened

private sector.

2. Paying for infrastruc-

ture investment separately
from other spending. There

are several reasons why this is im-

portant. First, taxpayers are

generally more willing to pay addi-

tional taxes when there is a direct

link between the tax and the use of

the funds. This increases peoples'

trust that the money collected for a

particular purpose will in fact be

dedicated to that purpose Of

course, not all uses of funds are the

same; some monies are spent on

immediate expenses; other invest-

ments produce payoffs in the future.

Most households and businesses

understand the difference between

short-run spending and long-run

investment as it applies in their own

economic situations: families set up

separate bank accounts for their

children's college education; busi-

nesses take out loans to pay for new

machinery that will raise producuv-

ity and ensure a rising stream of

income into the future.

Yet the difference between

short-run spending and long-run

investment is often ignored at the

federal level. One reason is the way

in which the federal government

treats operating expenses and capital

investments in its budgeting and

decision-making processes. Cur-

rently, operating expenses of the

federal government are mixed to-

gether in the budget with invesunenis

that add to future output. Valuing all

uses of money with a current dollar,

one-year perspective is bound to lead

to unwise uses of tax dollars; it al-

most guarantees that capital needs

will be sacrificed for short term cash

flow. One remedy for this problem

might be a capital budget for the

federal government. We should be

mindful that in tfus current siUiation

of large budget deficits there will be

an

almost-irresistible temptation to clas-

sify all expendimres as investments.

The capital budget idea should be

AUGUST 1993 3
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pursued and Congress should develop

ways to avoid this temptation.

Recommendation : For the prescni

time, the Subcouncil recommends

that the Office of Management and

Budget prepare an annual investment

budget, which would give Congress

a clear breakout of the budget in

terms of investment and operating

expenses. This investment budget

should be separately considered and

voted on by Congress. We are not

advocating any greater deficit fi-

nancing for the investment budget

than for the operating budget, only

that the Executive Branch and the

Congress explicitly consider invest-

ment aggregates.

IV.

Other Actions to

Restore Public

Confidence

Strategic Planning. Invest-

ment in infrastructure in the absence

of a compelling infrastructure strat-

egy surely undemunes public

confidence in the results. More-

over, the time has passed when

pubbc works could be undertaken on

a project or suictly modal basis with-

out regard to the larger needs of the

community and region, and without

regard to patterns of transport and

trade across all modalities,

Ttie .Subcouncil is encouraged

tlial the Department of Transporta-

tion (DOT) appears to be taking

steps to strengthen its Office of

Inlermodalism and to consider trans-

portation corridors with broad

national interest. The Subcouncil

again calls on DOT to prepare a

national intermodal strategy to guide

the development of transportation

policy from a strategic perspective

of competitiveness. DOT should

bnng in the business community as

well as local governments anu con-

sumer and envuonmental groups to

design an intermodal "map."

The Subcouncil also encourages

states to develop comprehensive, up-

to-date infrastructure poUcies and

plans that will allow for rational

investment and yield economic ben-

efits. The Subcouncil also urges the

Department of Transportation and

Congress to place their deliberations

on the National Highway System in

the larger context of a National

Transportation System, giving

needed attention to the role of urban

rail transit and intermodal networks

for both freight and passenger

traffic.

Investment Criteria. New

projects using public capital must be

evaluated with a ngor and clear-

headedness that IS often more

commonly found in (he private finan-

cial markets. Suggestions have been

made by transportation leaders in

Congress to address the problem in a

more rational, systematic way. The

Subcouncil encourages the National

Economic Council and the Depart-

ment of Transportation to move

forward in a broader attempt to de-

velop evaluation cnteria for

infrastructure projects in conjunction

with the stales and other entities.

V.

Administration

Initiatives

The Subcouncil is encouraged at

seeing many pro-competitive infra-

structure programs in the

Admimstration's proposed FY 1994

budget. We are also encouraged by

the progress being made at DOT in

a number of areas to encourage con-

gestion pricing both for highways

and aviation; to develop innovative

contracting mechamsms that will

mean building new roads to last 40

to 50 years instead of 20 to 30

years, new federal requirements that

states maintain their highways; and

agreements with the laboratories of

the Departments of Energy and De-

fense on pursuing research on

dual-use transportation technology.

4 INTERIM REPORT OF THE PUBLIC INFRASTRUCTURE SUBCOUNCIL
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Two other initiatives are high-

lighted here for their importance for

competitiveness reasons:

Clean Cars. The Subcouncil

supports the Adminisiratjon's pro-

posal to convene a Clean Car Task

Force linking research efforts of

federal agencies with US auto manu-

facturers in a strong push for

American companies to develop a

clean car and thereby seize the com-

petitive advantage in transportation

markets worldwide. A push for

clean cars is consonant with the

environmental direction of the Clean

Air Act Amendments and the Na-

tional Energy Act, and the

environmental concerns of the

American people. It is also one of

the great competitiveness challenges

of the next two decades, and could

have a profound and positive trans-

formation on the US automouve

industry as well as the entire trans-

portation sector.

Sector Commissions. The

National Commission to Ensure a

Strong Competitive Airline Industry

has an opportumty to have a major

impact on the future of the industry.

We look forward to the

Commission's results, which we

anticipate will be seriously consid-

ered by the Administration,

particularly recommendauons for

long-term measures to strengthen the

industry.

VI.

Rethinking Roles

of Governments

and Sources of

Financing

A final issue that the Subcouncil

began to deliberate on is the respec-

tive role of federal and state

governments in infrastructure invest-

ment, and the future of the current

system of financing. Serious ques-

tions have been raised about the

federal role in infrastructure; at the

same time, states and localities have

taken up the slack after years of

federal under-investment in infra-

structure. The ISTEA legislation

has contributed to encouraging a

gradual decentralization of transpor-

tation decision-making in order to

generate more responsive and effi-

cient solutions to needs.

Increasingly, it appears that the

pubhc's level of confidence in infra-

structure investment depends in

large measure on the level of gov-

ernment undertaking the investment.

In the last few years, state after slate

has seen gas tax increases approved

for infrastructure spending, while

small federal increases in the gas tax

have been only reluctantly approved.

This is partly because of pasl large

unspent balances m federal trust

funds. It is also because people are

less willing to pay for things the

more indirect are the benefits and

when they distrust that the money
will be spent wisely, efficiently, and

in the nation's best interests The

federal gas tax has lost much of its

credibility as a user fee to finance

infrastructure investment. Indeed,

half of the 1990 increase in the gas

tax was diverted for purposes other

than transportation.

On the other hand, a federal role

in infrastructure continues to be

important: (I) to establish a thresh-

old level of capital investment that is

critical to long-term productivity

and economic competitiveness; (2)

to honor federal comrmtments to

national projects such as the inter-

state highway system (and

prospectively, to maintain a high

standard of performance on the Na-

tional Highway System when it is

designated); and (3) to distribute

investment funds across regions of

the country, capitalizing on the

interregional "spill-over" benefits of

infrastructure.

In light of the budget debate, the

availability of federal financing and

the role of the federal government

will need to be re-examined. Alter-

native sources and methods of

financing will receive increasing

attention, with a far greater reliance

on project finance and user fees.

DOT has taken consuiictive steps in

opening the door to congestion pric-
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ing and toll collection on federal

roads; other barriers to private/pub-

lic partnerships need to be addressed

as well. Potential federal (and state)

roles as guarantor, underwriter, or

initial investor in infrastructure

projects will need further debate and

clarification. The federal presence

in the ongoing debates on

privatization and alternative financ-

ing must be strengthened.

Recommendation : The Subcoun-

cil recommends that attention be

given at the highest levels of the

Administration to the roles of fed-

eral, state, and local governments in

financing infrastructure, and to ex-

ploring how alternative funding

mechanisms can be developed and

barriers to financing removed so as

to provide stable sources of infra-

structure funding This assessment

could take place in the context of

the National Performance Review

being conducted by Vice-President

Gore or ttirough the National Eco-

nomic Council's task force on

infrastructure financing.

VII.

Additional

Research

The Subcouncil has identified a

number of areas where additional

research would be useful; in some

of these areas, the Subcouncil may

Itself commission or compile re-

search. The areas include:

I a comparative analysis of how

operating expen.ses and capital in-

vestments are classified and handled

in tlic budgets of other countries;

development of guidelines and a

methodology for estimating the com-

petitiveness impacts of infrastructure

projects; in current cost-benefit

analyses, there is no established way

to capture the spill-over benefits of

infrastructure projects in enhancing

trade or productivity; and

an evaluation of the role of user

fees in bringing a marketplace disci-

pline to public-private infrastructure

projects.

6 INTERIM Report of the Public Infrastructure Subcounol
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I.

Introduction

The US economy is part of an

integrated world economy with

exports and imports of goods and

services equaUing one quarter of

America's gross national product.

This interrelationship between do-

mestic and international economic

matters is demonstrated by the fact

that reducing the budget deficit will

probably have a larger impact on

reducing the trade deficit than any

other single policy action. After

some initial delay, execution of the

Clinton Administration's trade

policy is on target, but more needs

to be done to assure American eco-

nomic competitiveness.

The Trade Policy Subcouncil

report, "A Trade Policy for A More

Competitive America," emphasized

the need to shift American thinking

on trade policy to encourage ex-

ports. The report reflected the views

of business, labor, government and

public interest representatives, and

focused on six main areas: global

growth, exchange rate stability,

trade negotiations, export financing,

export promotion and removing

export disincentives. The outcome

of the G-7 Summit and the an-

nouncement of the US-Japan

Bilateral Framework in July, along

with the release of the Trade Policy

Coordinating Committee (TPCC)

"National Export Strategy" report to

the Congress on September 29, 1993,

are important milestones for exam-

ining the Administration's progress

in these six areas.

For the first several months of

the Administration, its actions

seemed slow at a time when the

development of an export mentality

throughout the government and pri-

vate sector was imperative.

Negotiations in the context of the

G-7, the General Agreement on

Tariffs and Trade (GATT), the

North American Free Trade Agree-

ment (NAFTA), and US-Japan

Bilateral Framework now demon-

strate, however, that the

Administration is advancing a global

growth strategy and market opening

efforts through multilateral and re-

gional negotiations, both major

themes of the Second Report of the

Competitiveness Policy Council.

Moreover, the TPCC report is

implementing many of the Council's

specific recommendations for in-

creasing export financing and

promotion and reducing export dis-

incentives, most prominently export

controls. This export commitment is

critically important at a time when

expansion of overseas markets for

US goods can help offset slow

growth of the US domestic market.

IL

Global Growth

Strategy and

Exchange Rate

Coordination

The full Council and Trade

Policy Subcouncil recommended

G-7 initiatives which would sustain

and enhance global growth as well as

maintain a competitive exchange rate

for the dollar. Fiscal stimulus was

recommended to boost domestic

demand m Japan. Fiscal lightening

was recommended in Germany to

facilitate lower interest rates there

and throughout Europe. The Sub-

council recommended that exchange

rate coordination be built upon "ref-

erence ranges" like those installed in

the Louvre Accord in 1987 to make

US goods more competitive and

adjust the undervalued yen. The

Subcouncil also recommended

institutional reforms to facilitate

coordination.

At the Tokyo G-7 meetings held

in July, the Clinton Administration

took some significant steps, consis-

tent with full Council and Trade

Policy Subcouncil recommendations,

to implement a global growth strat-

egy. The United States pledged to cut

September 1993 I
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Its budget deficit; Europe committed

to lower interest rates; and Japan

agreed to implement a stimulative

economic policy aimed at increasing

domestic demand through fiscal mea-

sures.

In the US-Japan Bilateral Frame-

work, the two countries pledged to

advance maaoeconomic coordina-

tion. US budget cutting and Japanese

growth led by domestic demand are

appropriate actions in light of the

economic situation in both countries.

Although a global growth strat-

egy is taking root in this international

economic dialogue, implementation

is still lacking in some crucial areas.

First, Japan must take stronger mea-

sures to stimulate demand. Japan has

only begun to perceive the effects of

the August 1992 and April 1993

stimulus packages, and because of

continuing weak consumer demand

virtually every political pany in the

July electoral campaign proposed tax

reduction measures among other

actions in the months ahead. Post-

election statements issued by

Morihiro Hosokawa, the newly

elected Japanese Pnme Minister and

leader of the seven-party coalition,

however, suggest that traditional

bureaucratic cautiousness may retard

the implementation of fiscal initia-

tives needed to stimulate the

Japanese economy. This is so even

though the new government launched

this Fall a round of deregulation mea-

sures, as well as another fiscal stimu-

lus package.

Second, Germany must build on

the cautious interest rate reduciioas

made by the Bundesbank in recent

months in order to reverse its nega-

tive growth and the double digit

unemployment that has spread

throughout Europe. Europe's widen-

ing of the exchange rate margins

under the European Monetary System

(EMS) in August may permit addi-

tional interest rate reductions and

hence could stimulate a more rapid

pickup of growth.

With regard to exchange rate

coordination among the world curren-

cies, the Subcouncil report stated that

"the United States must address the

budget deficit to sustain long term

interest rates and a competitive ex-

change rate for the dollar
"
The US

deficit cutting program has helped to

correct the yen's earlier undervalua-

tion as interest rates in the United

States have dropped. The dramatic

burgeoning of Japan's global trade

surplus, combined with the market's

perception of US official jawbomng
in the first months of the Administra-

tion, have had the effect of pushing

the yen higher against the dollar in

currency markets. The yen appreci-

ated by roughly 20 percent from

January until late August, when the

central banks of both nations inter-

vened to counter a further rise.

Meanwhile the Exchange Rate

Mechanism (ERM), which established

tight exchange rale ranges within

which European currencies were per-

nutted to fluctuate, has been

substantially broadened. Bearing all

these developments in mind, currency

reference ranges around cunent levels

might assist in maintaining a competi-

tive level for the dollar and insure

against renewed yen depreciation. On

the other hand, others have serious

reservations that help to explain why
references ranges have not been imple-

mented to date. The recent G-7

Finance Ministers' communique
addresses the need for coordination

but avoids reference ranges, stating

merely that "efforis to make ex-

change rates more stable and better

reflect economic fundamentals will

be most successful if accompanied

by a close coordination of macro-

economic policies."

III.

Trade

Negotiations

The Trade Policy Subcouncil

recommended that GATT nations

conclude the Uruguay Round as soon

as possible and schedule a post-Uru-

guay Round multilateral trade

negotiation to deal with new issues

Interim Report of the Trade Policy Subcouncil
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such as the bnkages between trade

and the environment. The Subcouncil

also supported continuing bilateral

and regional market access talks. G-7

leaders have agreed to give the Uru-

guay Round the highest priority and

welcomed the negotiated market

access package as an impetus for

restarting the stalled Round.

Sir Leon Brittan, chief trade

negotiator for the European Commu-

nity (EC), speculated that the new

market access package concluded at

the Summit will make it possible to

conclude the Uruguay Round by the

end of the year, and US officials

have made confirming remarks.

With Congress signaling its support

by renewing the President's fast

track trade negotiating authority, the

final stages of negotiations should

be complete by mid-December

1993. Obstacles remain, however.

France objects to the agricultural

arrangements embodied in the No-

vember 1992 Blair House Accord.

Britain asserts that the United States

will have to make further cuts to US

textile tariffs. And Japan must agree

to further market access conces-

sions.

The market access package

adopted at the G-7 Summit shows

clear progress in addressmg the

Trade Policy Subcouncil's recom-

mendations for trade liberalization,

especially in those areas of pharma-

ceutical products, medical equip-

ment, beer, furniture, construction

equipment and distilled spirits where

tariffs would be eliminated. In addi-

tion, tariffs on textiles, apparel, and

ceramic products would be cut by up

to fifty percent. Tariffs on glass

products would be cut by twenty-

five percent. This was a major step

in clearing the way to agreement

among the 106 members of GATT.

In addition to the multilateral

efforts made in trade negotiations,

regional trade negotiations continue.

The Clinton Administration has

completed negotiations on side

agreements for the North American

Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) to

address labor and the environment,

two issues identified by the Trade

Policy Subcouncil as needing further

attention. President Clinton has em-

phasized the importance of the

Pacific rim nations for the American

economy and has announced his

intention to strengthen economic ties

between the United States and the

Pacific rim by creating a "new Pa-

cific Community." President Clinton

has called for an informal leadership

conference of Asian Pacific Eco-

nomic Cooperation (APEC)

members to follow a meeting of the

APEC ministers in November in

Seattle.

IV.

Export

Financing

The Trade Policy Subcouncil

recommended improving the effec-

tiveness of US export financing to

aid in export promotion. Specifi-

cally, the Subcouncil called for

increases in the Eximbank budget as

well as increased participation by

commercial banks via well-targeted

"bundling" and other programs in

order to meet the nsing demand for

export financing and to strengthen

the US response to subsidized ex-

ports by its trading partners. The

Subcouncil also called for additional

resources to help the Eximbank run

more efficiently and avoid delays in

time-sensitive business and market-

ing decisions.

Ttie Admimstration requested

$757 million in FY 1994, the same as

requested for FY 1993, for the

Eximbank. The House provided $700

million for FY 1994; however, the

Foreign .\id Appropriations Confer-

ence approved Senate language

funding the Eximbank at $1 billion,

$700 million for core programs and

$3(K) million for the Newly Indepen-

dent States (the former Soviet

Union). The Trade Policy Subcoun-
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cil had called for $1.2 billion to fi-

nance $20 billion of exports, and

Congressional supporters of the new

legislabon state that $1 billion can

support $18 to 20 billion of financing.

The Eximbank has l>een making

efforts to revitabze its programs and

forge more public-private partner-

ships, building on initiatives begun

by the previous Administration. To

support the expansion of exports, the

Eximbank is attempting to find ways

to make its programs more easily

available to small and medium-sized

businesses, which in the past have

received less Eximbank support than

larger firms, and to create "a more

proactive, consumer-fnendly Bank."

In early May, the Chairman of

the Export-Import Bank announced

the use of a Letter of Interest de-

signed to reduce application

processing time from six months to

seven days, an idea developed in the

previous Admimstration. The

Eximbank has also continued its fo-

cus on the Small Business Group

strategy, implemented in Spring of

1992, which added visibihty to small

businesses and to the city-state train-

ing programs.

The Subcouncil had also recom-

mended that the United Slates

strengthen its response to "tied aid"

financing by its trading partners by

aggressively enforcing the OECD

arrangement on "tied aid" financing

and "mixed credits" (a blend of com-

mercial-type financing with develop-

ment lending) The TPCC report,

stating that "Details of recommenda-

tions are not available at the time of

this first printing." reflected a highly

publicized Administration debate on

this topic. Subsequently the Admin-

istration announced it would set

aside $150 million from existing

export finance programs to combat

"tied aid."

V.

Export
Promotion

The Trade Policy Subcouncil

urged the Administration to act as a

catalyst in the creation of an "export

mentality" by streamlining the export

promotion bureaucracy. It recom-

mended pooling, expanding and

reallocating the export promotion

budget; developing a clear export

promotion strategy; and focusing on

the insufficiently tapped potential of

small and medium-sized businesses.

The Competitiveness Policy

Council and its Trade Policy Sub-

council recommended a unified or

single budget function to help estab-

lish export promotion priorities. The

TPCC report calls for such a unified

budget in FY 1995. The President's

export plan envisions a National

Economic Council (NEC) inter-

agency group chaired by the

Commerce Department that will

assist the Office of Management and

Budget to translate pnontics into a

unified budget. While the ground-

work has been laid for the

implementation of this very impor-

tant recommendation, next year

tough political decisions still need to

be tackled involving 1) the allocation

of export promotion monies to agri-

cultural or manufacturing products

(roughly 80 percent is now allocated

for agriculture, a sector that produces

only 10 percent of all exports); and 2)

the possible elimination or consolida-

tion of some of the 19 agencies

currently involved in export promo-

tion.

President Clinton announced in

May that the TPCC, under the leader-

ship of Secretary of Commerce

Brown and Eximbank Chairman

Brody, would serve as a vehicle for

coordinating US export promotion.

The TPCC's National Export

Strategy effectively addresses a broad

range of ideas and issues raised in the

Trade Policy Subcouncil report. The

President's export plan calls for the

creation of one-stop shops where all

federal export promotion and trade

finance programs can be accessed.

Imtially, four offices located in Los

Angeles, Chicago, Baltimore and

Miami will be created with more to
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come in ihe future. These offices are

designed to eliminate confusion sur-

rounding the current export

information regime, and to assist

small and medium-sized businesses

which do not have offices in Wash-

ington. While the TPCC plan neither

consolidates specifically nor ehmi-

nates any of the 19 agencies cunently

operating some 150 different expon

promotion programs, it does make

progress in defining each of the

agency's scope. The new program

should reduce current confusion over

jurisdiction and make the export

promotion bureaucracy more user-

friendly.

VI. Export
Controls

The Trade Policy Subcouncil

called for. and the full Council en-

dorsed, the examination and removal

of unnecessarily burdensome export

controls and other domestically

applied export disincentives. The

Subcouncil's report cited statistics

showing that these disincentives

may account for as much as $30

billion in lost US exports. Specifi-

cally, the Subcouncil called for

fundamental reform in US export

control policy-making and admims-

tration, multilateral rather than

umlateral export controls, and con-

solidation of export control

admimstration into one federal

agency under the supervision of the

National Economic Council (NEC)

in conjunction with the National

Security Council (NSC). The Sub-

council proposed centralizing export

control decision-making in the Com-

merce Department, especially on

routine licensing.

The Administration's September

announcement calls for the immedi-

ate removal of export restrictions on

most computers. The plan also calls

for a sharp reduction in approval

time for export licenses. The

Admimstrauon's steps to streamline

and modermze the export control

regime are consistent with the Trade

Policy Subcouncil's recom-

mendations.

With these major armounce-

menis. the Clinton Admimstration is

fiilly engaged in expon control lib-

eralization. Now that the President

has made these sigmficant decisions,

the focus must shift to Congress and

the Expon Admimstration Act

(EAA). The EAA expired September

1990 when Congress's attempt to

reauthonze the EAA failed. Conse-

quently, the Congress extended the

EAA until June 1994. It is hoped

that when the Congress takes up new

legislation, it will embrace the

Council's pnnciples of reducing

unilateral controls and relying on

multilateral mechamsms of enforce-

ment. To build on what the President

has staned. the Congress should

avoid legislating new foreign policy

controls that could lead to umn-

tended set-backs to this welcome

trade liberalization.

The Admimstration is reviewing

existing Coordinating Committee on

Multilateral Expon Controls

(COCOM) requirements and will

likely expand the COCOM's scope

to include regimes established to

prevent weapons proliferation. The

recent US moves to ease controls

could accelerate a COCOM agree-

ment to liberalize computer and

telecommumcations conu'ols, as well

as an agreement with Japan that will

relax controls on supercomputers.

VII.

Conclusion

The full Council and the Trade

Policy Subcouncil recommended a

global growth strategy based on

macroeconomic coordination to

achieve higher national growth rates

among the recession-burdened G-7

industrialized economies. The

Clinton Adrmmstration is implement-

ing many of the Council's

recommendations, such as addressing

the US budget deficit and urging the

September 1993 5
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G-7 10 adopt a global growth strat-

egy. However, much remains to be

done. Further commitments are

needed from G-7 countries concern-

ing maCToeconomic coordination.

The Admimstration's TPCC export

plan mirrors many of the Council's

detailed recommendations to stream-

line and energize US export

promotion and financing policies and

to reduce export controls thai unnec-

essarily restnet US expoas in the

post Cold War era. Admimstralion

leadership, multilateral coordination

and Congressional reinforcement are

all part of a continuing task to

achieve and secure future gains in

each of these areas.

In recent years, exports have

been a key engine of economic

growth. Their importance may in-

crease as long as fiscal policy

remains constrained by high budget

deficits Therefore, a US trade

pt)licy aimed al boosting exports

must be an integral part of a long

term, ongoing, overall strategy to

improve US competitiveness.
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I.

Introduction

During the 1992 Presidential

campaign the three major candidates

each placed high priority on the im-

portance of "investing in people,"

through creating jobs and improving

worker skills and the tools available

for work. Much of this interest was

reflected in candidate Bill Clinton's

book Putting People First. Since

coming into office. President

Clinton's concern has focused on the

apparent disconnect between eco-

nomic growth and job creation. This

concern served as the centerpiece of

the recent G-7 meeting in Tokyo, and

the participants agreed to hold a con-

ference to discuss this issue in the fall.

The United States is faced with

the need to pursue two objectives

simultaneously. On the one hand we

must adopt macroeconomic policies

which promote the creation of more

jobs. At the same time resources

must be devoted to worker training

and investment in new technologies

and equipment, so that these new

jobs are "good" jobs, i.e. high wage

jobs employing high skills. As the

Council points out in its second re-

port, productivity growth alone is not

enough, we must also promote high

growth policies in order to improve

our competitiveness and increase the

standard of living ofaW Americans.

The Training Subcouncil of the

Competitiveness Policy Council met

throughout 1992 to develop recom-

mendations on ways to improve

worker skills. The group was encour-

aged by the anention paid to the needs

of workers during the campaign but is

now concerned that these issues have

once again fallen off the policy radar

screen. We remain committed to

working toward implementation of

these fwlicies. The Subcouncil be-

beves that we must actively pursue

both policy objectives simultaneously

-
creating more and better jobs

- and

not one at the expense of the other.

The focus on training results from

considerable research which suggests

that training enhances productivity,

which in turn improves the standard of

living of all Americans. A fully

trained workforce insures higher prod-

uct quality, making US goods more

competitive in the domestic market

against foreign imports as well as

more marketable in overseas markets.

Investing in workers, through edu-

cation and training, is at least as

impoilant as investing in machinery

and equipment. There is little point

in introducing technologically ad-

vanced machinery without properly

training workers in order to get the

most out of that equipment. Worker

training is also an investment in en-

couraging labor market flexibility

throughout the economy.

The United States currently has

no coherent program for worker

training. Workers, youth and firms

face a confusing array of public train-

ing programs, riddled with duplication

and overlap. No central "intake"

center helps potential trainees seek

information on jobs skills. Inadequate

attention is devoted to cormecting

public delivery systems with private

sector needs; virtually none is direaed

at evaluating results. Workforce train-

ing needs are being overlooked by

workers themselves and by the fums

they work for.

In its initial report to the Competi-

tiveness Policy Council, the Training

Subcouncil made recommendations in

four major dimensions aimed at creat-

ing a strategy of "lifetime learning."

Any system of "lifetime learning" must

be founded on a sound basic education

system, guided by high standards and

fair assessments.' Beyond this founda-

tion, the first step is to improve the

"school to work" transition. The sec-

ond area is continuous worker U'aming,

in order for workers to upgrade their

skills as the demands of their jobs

inevitably increase in today's rapidly

shifting, internationally exposed

economy. Third is assisting the U"ansi-

tion from job to job. by offering

retraining and other types of assistance

to adults dislocated by technological or

other change in the economy. Fourth is

' The Council's Education SubcouDcil focused od acbievmg Uiese reforms in the nation's education system. Its report, "Toward a Standards Based

Education System." is part of Retxrts of the Subcouncils and is available from the Goveramenl Pnnung Office.

SEPTCMBER 1993 1
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the streamlining and improving cvirrent

worker training programs.

In each of these areas listed

abt>ve, the Umted States faces two

challenges. First, we must improve

the eCnriency of existing programs.

There is considerable overlap in cur-

rent training programs and very poor

coordination between various types of

worker assistance. Second, given our

low starting place relative to our

major competitors, the United

States must simply do more in each

of these areas.

II.

School to Work
Transition

In our original report, the Sub-

council called for the federal

government to finance pilot

programs of public-private coop-

eration, such as apprenticeship

programs, compacts where employers

guarantee jobs to students who do

well in school, cooperative education

where seniors work part-time in areas

connected to their training specialty,

and career academies where students

develop skills around a specific field.

Most importantly, as with educa-

tion, the government should insist

that agreed skill standards provide

the foundation for all these efforts.

The Clinton Administration has

placed "school to work ffansition" high

on its prionly list, requesung $270

million in additional funds for FY

1994. The Administration has called

for expanded demonstration projects in

areas where there currently are no

programs underway. The Subcouneil

is encouraged by the Administration's

efforts in this area and calls on Con-

gress to support this initiative.

III.

Continuous

Worker Training

There is general agreement that

we must devote more resources to

providing continuous training to ac-

tive workers. American companies

already devote substantial dollars to

workforce development, although the

resources are not distributed propor-

tionately according to need or type of

worker. The rapid pace of technologi-

cal change dictates the need for a

system of ongoing traimng for all

workers.

While there is little disagreement

on the need for more worker training,

there is quite a lot of debate on how to

finance it. The Subcouneil originally

suggested three alternative methods of

fostering increased training; (1) "play

or pay," requiring firms to invest I 1/2

percent of payroll in training, by either

conducting the training themselves or

contributing the equivalent to a na-

tional training fund; (2) federal grants

aimed mainly at smaller firms, matched

by state contributions financed from

general revenues or a small payroll tax;

and (3) traimng tax credits.

In spile of the interest during tlie

Presidential campaign and repeated

calls for the importance of inaeasing

working training, the FY 1994 budget

does not include any new funds for

worker training. It is unlikely that any

significant training effort, particularly if

it places any additional burden on busi-

ness, will be instituted within the next

year, given the concern over the in-

creased costs associated with health

care reform. The Subcouneil calls on

the federal government to work wiili

state governments, businesses and

labor representatives to develop a long-

range strategy for improving the

availability of training for all workers.

The first step of this sU'ategy should be

the development of national training

goals. Companies should be encour-

aged to meet these goals through

financial and non-financial incentives,

similar to the requirement that all re-

cipients of the Baldrige Award meet

certain Gaining objectives.

IV.

Dislocated Worker

Programs

Defense cutbacks, technological

change and trade liberalization have

joined forces to place the US labor

2 Interim Rei>ort of the Training Subcouncil
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market under more structural pressure

today than in any time over the last

fifty years. Between 1987 and 1992.

5.6 million American workers with

three or more years of seniority per-

manently lost their jobs. By January

1992, more than a third were sull

looking for new jobs or had dropped

out of the labor force entirely. We are

wasting a large pool of talent.

There is considerable evidence that

the t)enefils of defense cutbacks, tech-

nological change and trade liberaliza-

tion will outweigh their associated

costs, but we cannot ignore the faa that

critical segments of the US economy

may experience severe dislocation as a

result of these developments. Recent

experience suggests that these disloca-

tion effects are usually concentrated by

industry and region, making the adjust-

ment process even more difficult.

The United States needs a com-

prehensive program to help those

workers who are adversely affected

by policies which aim to benefit the

economy as a whole. Government

labor market programs serve as one

vehicle for helping reduce the adjust-

ment burden borne by these workers.

A comprehensive program would

combine various aspects of existing

programs, providing adequate ben-

efits to all workers in need. Benefits

should include job search assistance.

skills assessment, counseling, referial

services, adequate income support,

payments for retraining programs and

extended income and benefit (includ-

ing health care) payments through the

training period.

Realizing this great need, the Ad-

minisffation has requested approxi-

mately $ 1 .2 billion in additional funds

for dislocated worker assistance in I^
1994 While the level of funding is far

greater than that devoted to dislocated

workers over the last decade, we are

still awaiting important details on the

type of benefits and how they will be

delivered. The Subcouncil believes

that any serious adjustment program

must include some type of income

maintenance payments and must have a

secure funding source, so that all work-

ers in need will receive adequate ben-

efits, including access to meaningful

training, job search assistance and

income maintenance throughout the

transition period.

This program is a modest attempt

to offset the huge financial and per-

sonal losses which workers experience

when they lose their jobs. It is also an

investment in encouragmg latxjr mar-

ket flexibility throughout the economy.

V.

Streamline

Programs

We need to coordinate various

worker traimng programs at the local,

state, and national levels in order to

t)etler serve our ti'aining needs. The

United Slates needs to create a com-

prehensive network of local centers

to provide one-stop shopping for

students, employees and firms pro-

viding skills assessment, career

counselling, job placement, recruit-

ment and referral assistance. These

local centers should evaluate and

certify providers of training services,

and promote the formation of training

consortia by companies and unions.

They should report to new state coor-

dinating councils (as already set up in

New Jersey and Oregon), which

should be required by the federal gov-

ernment as a condition for

disbursement of its ti'aining, education

and economic development funds.

VI.

Conclusion

The Clinton Administi'ation has

indicated that it places a high pnority

on the development of workplace

skills. The serious attention devoted

to these matters by the President and

the Seaelary of L^bor is significant

The Subcouncil supports the

Adminisu^ation's efforts to develop

proposals in the areas of School to

Work Transition and Dislocated

Worker Assistance. These reforms

hold great promise. However, their

ultimate effectiveness will hinge on

the details of program design. How

the Administration and Congress

address issues such as fiinding, eUgi-

bility and benefit levels will determine

whether the reforms have a durable

effect on our competitiveness.

SEPTI.MBER 1993 3
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Competitiveness Policy Council

Washington, D.C.

C. Fred Bergsten

Chairman, Competitiveness Policy Council

1 1 Dupont Circle

Washington, DC 20036

Dear Fred:

As per our mandate, the Critical Technologies Subcouncil of the Competitiveness

PoUcy Council has been workmg to develop detailed recommendations for improving

the contribution of technology to America's economic welfare. The group met six times

between June and December of 1992 in an intense effort to develop a comprehensive

national strategy for US leadership m technology. This report presents our strategy and

recommendations.

From the begiiming, the Subcoimcil shared views that shaped its recommendations.

First, we agreed that the mission was broader than that imphed by the "Critical Tech-

nologies" title. With the end of the Cold War and a new national focus on improving US

economic performance, the nation needs to reexamine its system of developing and

applying technology. Our goal was to create a comprehensive technology strategy which

reflects these new priorities.

Second, we agreed on the need to define "technology" broadly and to focus on the

application as well as the development of technology. In an era when technical informa-

tion and ideas flow rapidly around the world, the ability to absorb and apply technology,

the skills of the workforce, and the knowledge embodied in orgamzations are essential

for leadership in technology.

Third, we agreed to build on rather than repeat the wealth of previous studies of

critical technologies and technology policy. These studies have documented the deterio-

ration of America's technological leadership and the discouraging outlook for the future,

and have developed many recommendations to improve the US performance. We
evaluated and built upon the best of those recommendations, and focused on how to

make them implementable.

Report of the CRmcAL Technologies Subcouncil 93
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Fourth, it was clear that America has enormous technological capabilities in its

universities, industry, workforce, and government laboratories, but that we are not using
these resources effectively. For any strategy to be effective, it must build cooperation

between these sectors of the nation, and be supported by each of them.

The Subcoundl was uniquely suited for this task. Our members were selected for their

expertise and diverse eitperiences in shaping, using, and analyzing technology poUcy from

the perspectives of industry, government, labor, and academia. Their experience within

government ranges from the Congress, to the Executive Office of the President, to the

many departments and agencies. The group was in a position not only to identify soimd

pobcies that could be effectively implemented, but, equally importandy, judge proposals
that looked good on paper but were unbkely to work in practice.

With the end of the Cold War and the new consensus on the need to improve our

economic performance, there is a window of opportunity to restructure America's

technology policies to meet the needs of the new era. To take advantage of this window,
the proposals put forth must be effective, acted upon quickly, and represent a consensus

of industry, government, and academia, and labor. They should also create a framework

that US technology policy can build upon for the future. The strategy we lay forth here

is a cohesive set of such proposals. They are comprehensive and challenging, but also

practical and implementable. We bebeve they will have a significant impact on US

technology leadership.

The priority now is for action. The Subcoundl plans to work with the Competitive-

ness Policy Coundl to see the recommendations in this report fully implemented, and we

will call on industry, the Administration, Congress, labor, imiversities, and the states to

actively support our efforts.

Sincerely,

Erich Bloch

Chairman, Critical Technologies Subcoundl
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Executive Summary

The
development and applica-

tion of technology is a key

driver of American economic

growth, competitiveness, and in-

creases in the US standard of Uving.

Advances in technology enable the

creation of new products and indus-

tries, improve existing products and

reduce the cost of making them. In

addition, competition in many of the

fastest growing manufacturing

mdustnes, including electronics,

biotechnology, aerospace, and

communications, is primarily based

on skill in developing and applying

technology.

Applying new technologies well is

vital in nearly all manufacturing and

service industries and is essential to

achieving other national goals, such

as military security, protection of the

environment, and energy conserva-

tion. Technological leadership is

especially important to US firms

since they have relied on it to

overcome other disadvantages

relative to their international com-

petitors, including less patient

capital, a less supportive trade policy,

and high health care costs.

For most of the past 50 years,

technology has been an unques-

tioned American strength. US

industry was the leader in virtually all

key areas of civilian technology and

was not seriously challenged m any

technology intensive commercial

industries. Today, US industry's

share of both domestic and global

markets has decreased dramatically

in many high technology industries.

In many leading edge areas of

technology, US leadership has

declined or has been lost.

Much of this change can be

attributed to the improved perfor-

mance of our competitors, who have

coupled increased investment in

research and development (R&D)
with the development of skills to

speed the appbcation of technology to

commercial opportunities. US

support for technology, on the other

hand, is still largely conducted within

a framework developed for the Cold

War. The government funds prima-

rily basic research and R&D in

support of government missions,

dommated by defense. This system

fimctioned well in the 1950s and

1 960s when US companies were far

ahead of their international rivals but

is less effective today when defense no

longer drives commercial technolo-

gies and foreign compeDtors have

vasdy improved their capabilities.

US policy and mdustry practices

have begun to respond to the chang-

ing mtemaoonal environment, but in

general, action has been too little,

too slow, and uncoordinated. There

are still many opportunities to

improve.

Compared to our competitors, the

federal government continues to

spend significantly more on defense

technologies and much less on R&D
and technology to help expand

commercial opportunities and solve

industrial problems. The private

sector also underinvests m areas that

are a prerequisite for effective

commerciahzation, including R&D,

plant and equipment and training. In

addition, government and the private

sector are not taking full advantage

of opportunities to use their re-

sources more effectively by cooperat-

ing in areas of mutual interest.

The domestic infrastructure

necessary to capture and apply

technical informaDon is also being

neglected. Today, many elements of

technology flow freely around the

world and the capacity for a nation to

quickly absorb and dissemmate

technology is a key contributor to a

nation's ability to benefit from

advances in technology. The US

Report of the Ciutical Technologies SuBcouNat 97
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needs a strong infrastructure of

research facilities, skilled workers,

informaoon networks, and manufac-

turing capabilities to take advantage

of technology being developed

internationally and to make the

United States an attractive place for

R&D and high value-added manu-

fecturing.

Despite these problems, the

United States science and technology

enterprise still has many outstanding

strengths, including unparalleled

research universities, an open and

entrepreneurial cbmate that attracts

the best minds and ideas from around

the world, technically strong national

laboratories, and strong corporate

research laboratories. The US still

leads the world m generating inven-

tions, and has increasingly refocused

on high quaUt)' manufacturing.

We beheve the US needs a

national technolog)' strategy to

effectively mobilize these existing

strengths and cooperatively address

problems within the current technol-

ogy system. The ultimate goal of the

strategy we propose is US leadership

in the development and appUcation

of technology to promote industrial

competitiveness, economic growth

and an improved standard of living.

This does not mean the US must or

can obtain absolute leadership m all

technologies. Those days are past.

But we should be at the leading edge

of all imponant areas of technology-,

and be second to none in our abibty

to use those technologies.

To effectively develop and imple-

ment such a national technology

strateg>', a greater focus on technol-

ogy and competitiveness is needed at

several levels of government. At the

policy level, there is little coordina-

tion between technology pohcy and

economic, trade, regulatory, and

education pohcy. These all signiB-

cantly affect technology leadership.

At the program level, technological

resources and decision-making

authonty are dispersed throughout

the federal government, industry-, the

states, and universities. There is

currendv limited capabiht)' to

implement programs that cut across

these institutions.

With the end of the Cold War

there is an imprecedented opportu-

nit\' to rethmk our approach to

technolog)' and forge a new national

strategy that will mobilize the

technological capabilities and great

strengths of the US towards priori-

ties of economic competition There

is an opportunity to get industr)-,

academia, and government working

together to enhance the contribution

of technology- to the national welfare.

The recommendations outUned

below w-ill do this.

Key Recommendations

1 . Increase National Investment

in Civilian and Dual-Use R&D

Civihan R&D is an important

dri\'ing force of technology leader-

ship, yet US investment in this area

remains far below- that of its foreign

competitors. The US system of

R&D should be modified to increase

private sector investment in R&D,

assure that federal R&D is relevant

to industrial needs, and maintain

national investment in non-mihtary

R&D, as a percentage of gross

domestic product (GDP), so that it is

competitive with that of other

leading industrial nations. The

following actions should be taken to

achieve diis goal:

Stimulate private sector R&D.

Industry-funded R&D most accu-

rately reflects the needs and wants of

the market, yet US industry fimds a

significantly lower level ofR&D as a

percentage ofGDP than any of our

major competitors. This under-

investment may be attributed to

growing competition, increased

pressure to show profits and an

unfavorable investment cbmate. A

permanent R&D tax credit that

includes process R&D and additional

credits for industn-sponsored

academic R&D and consortia should

be established to encourage in-

creased industry investment in R&D.

Usefederal resources tnaJe

available through defense reduction

to build civilian and dual-use R&D.

As a first step, $7.2 billion should be

shifted from defense producuon and

R&D to priority civilian research

and technology programs. This will

equahze federal support for defense

and civilian R&D. The defense

acquisition system should also be

restructured to take advantage of

98 .\ Co.MprmriTNESs S-nuTEGY for America
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today's civilian technology and

ensure a more flexible, less bureau-

cratic relationship between govern-

ment and industry.

Focusfederal R&D to improve

economicperfommnce. Valuable

expertise, equipment and facilities

are housed within the government

system of R&D, but for the most

part, these strengths have not been

focused on civiUan needs. To direct

federal R&D capabihties more

effectively towards civihan needs,

industry-driven cooperative R&D
programs should be increased where

federal agency missions coincide

with commercial interests.

Specific actions that should be

taken include increasing private sector

input into agency R&D priority

setting, through both advisory

committees and informal contacts,

and reallocating at a minimum an

equivalent of 10-20 percent of

Department of Energy and National

Aeronautics and Space Administration

lab R&D to support joindy planned

and fimded mdustry/govemment

R&D, with the stipulation that the

fiinding will be cut if not adequately

refocused on industnal needs. In

addition, government R&D programs

in which industry shares in the cost

and participates in setting priorities,

including the Advanced Technology

Program (ATP) in the Department of

Commerce and the National Science

Foundation's Engineering Research

Centers, should be expanded. The

Federal Coordinating Council for

Science, Engineering and Technol-

ogy (FCCSET) imtiatives should also

be expanded and modified to increase

private sector participation. Private

sector cost sharing and input in these

programs are important to ensure

that the R&D is relevant to industry

needs and is discipUned by market

forces.

2. Promote Commercialization of

Strategic Teclinology

The central problem in the US

performance in technology is the

failure of the private sector to

adequately commerciahze technolo-

gies. This is largely due to an unfa-

vorable financial environment that

has caused industry to underinvest in

technology and related areas such as

training. Although there is no single

mechanism that will address all

aspects of the commercialization

problem, there are several ways that

public pohcy can make investments

more favorable for the private sector

and the investment community.

They include the following:

Lower the technical risk. Techni-

cal risk can be reduced through

federal support for research, devel-

opment, testing or demonstration of

technologies. Joint industry/govern-

ment projects designed to develop,

test, and demonstrate advanced

technologies in areas of mutual

interest are appropriate mechanisms

for reducing the technical risk that

individual firms must bear to develop

and commerciahze technology.

Possible joint projects include

expanded communications and

networking within the High Perfor-

mance Computing and Communica-

tions Initiative; a program to develop

environmental technologies; and

programs to develop more efficient

transportation systems. In addition,

current and fviture cross-agency

technology initiatives, such as the

Advanced Materials and Processing

Programs and the forthcoming

ininative on Advanced Manufactur-

ing, should expand their current

focus on R&D and develop plans

that address the commerciahzation

of technology.

Cooperation among firms can also

reduce the risk bom by individual

companies. Industry's use of R&D
consortia has greatly increased since

the National Cooperative Research

Act (NCRA) of 1 984 reduced

antitrust barriers to cooperative

R&D. In many capital intensive

industries, collaboration in manufac-

turing is also becoming increasingly

necessary due to the high cost of

developing new manufacturing

facilities. The NCRA should be

extended to provide hmited antitrust

exemption for US-based joint

production ventures. The Subcouncil

also supports further efforts to

expand cooperative R&D through

the consortia tax credit mentioned

previously, as well as through direct

government fimding of R&D
consortia, such as SEMATECH and

the Advanced Battery Consortium.

Reduce timrket risk. The govern-

ment can also promote commercial-
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ization by reducing the market risk

for goods using leading edge tech-

nologies. Defense has been the

traditional driver of federal procure-

ment of technology, and although

this role is declining, there are still

many opportunities for government
to demonstrate or be a smart "first

customer" of commercial technolo-

gies through purchases for internal

use, government missions, national

infrastructure projects, etc. This

government "pull" can serve as a

catalyst for industrial commercializa-

tion by testing and demonstrating

leading edge technologies and by

helping industry gain the experience

needed for scale-up and manufactur-

ing of commercial products.

Many of the joint projects men-

tioned previously will help to

expand markets for new technolo-

gies in their targeted areas. The

following actions will also encour-

age innovation and help stimulate

markets in many other areas:

(1) Modify procurement regulations

for agency purchases or agency

contracted development to give

priority to commercial specifications

and products;

(2) Evaluate selection criteria for

bids to minimize Ufe-cycle cost

rather than acquisition cost;

(3) Base government procurement

on performance standards; and

(4) Experiment with agency pro-

curement budgets to allow them to

flexibly procure leading edge

technologies.

Lower the cost offinancingfor

technology conmiercialization. The

following approaches should be

considered to help finance industrial

commerciahzation of promising

technologies:

(1) Authorize Defense Advanced

Research Projects Agenc)- (DARPA),

ATP, and the National Institutes of

Health (NIH) to purchase equity or

extend loans/loan guarantees to help

support commercialization of

promising technologies developed

through their R&D contracts.

(2) Support small business by estab-

hshing an additional phase to the Small

Business Innovation Research program

(SBIR) to provide loans for commer-

cialization.

With these approaches, the work

would already be within the federal

agency's mission, jusnfying contin-

ued federal support. In addition, the

agencies are knowledgeable about

the technological opportunities and

the progress made in their R&D
efforts, putting them in a good

position to select the most promismg

technologies for commercialization.

Finally, some agencies, such as

DARPA, have demonstrated compe-
tence in facilitating the commercial-

ization of technologies. Other

agencies would need to build busi-

ness expertise in their in-house staff,

or rely on advice from outside

experts in order to effectively man-

age these programs.

3. Create a World Class

Technology Base

A strong domestic technology base

of human resources, technically

capable small manufacturing compa-

nies, research and testing facilities,

and human and electronic networks

supports R&D and high value added

manufacturing and helps ensure that

US based companies have the

capacity to make use of global flows

of technical information. The

following actions should be taken to

strengthen the US technology base:

Strengthen the human resource

base neededfor superior technology

development and nmnufacturing.
The knowledge, skills and experience

of the workforce are at the core of all

successful technology development

and commerciahzation. Government

action should target every segment of

the US labor pool, from researchers

and engineers to workers on the

production floor. Priority actions

include estabhshing incentives for

workforce training; increasing

mteraction between industry, uiuver-

sity and government scientists and

engineers; and creating an apprentice-

ship and training program for non-

college bound youth that is recog-

mzed and respected by mdustr)'.

Increasefederal supportfor

industry-relevant R&Dfacilities.

Many large experimental facilities,

such as synchrotron hght sources, the

cold neutron source, and the high

magnetic field lab, are beyond the

capacity of individual firms. Govem-
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ment support for these facilities, in

conjunction with measures to give

industry eas\' access to government

owTied facilities, will help assure that

industry has access to the tools and

instrumentation it needs to effectively

absorb and apply technology. Ex-

amples of appropriate programs in

this area, besides the fadhties and

instrumentation mentioned above,

include initiatives to develop a

national information infrastructure.

Of particular importance are net-

works that will allow manufacturers to

exchange technical information on

products and processes.

Strengthen the manufacturing

base. Technically capable manufac-

tunng companies are an essential

part of a strong technologj' base. US

manufacturing extension programs

should be expanded to give more

manufacturing firms eas)' access to

new technologies, testing facihties,

qualit)' management and training

programs. This will help improve

their competitiveness as well as the

competitiveness of their customers.

Federal initiatives should require

industrv' and state cost-shanng and

build on and support state and local

extension programs.

4. Organize US Institutions for

Results

US msntutions must be better

focused on new priorities of eco-

TTOmic competition. The new organi-

zational structure must elevate

technolog)' policy to priority status,

support each stage of the innovation

process, and encourage interaction

and collaboration within and among
federal government, states, industry

and academia.

Improve technology policy develop-

ment and implementation in the

Executive Branch. Within the

Executive Branch, support for R&D
is dispersed throughout agencies with

different missions and goals; linkages

between federal technolog)' polic)'

and industry needs are weak; and

there are few connections between

technolog)' pohcy and economic

pohq-, regulator,' poUcy, trade pohcy.

The Subcoundl recommends the

following specific acoons to address

these disconnects and provide the

Executive Branch with the knowl-

edge and authority to make mformed

technology' poliq' deasions:

(1) Create a White House Council

on Science, Technologv", and Envi-

ronmental Policy to set directions

and policy.

(2) Enlarge the Office of Sdence

and Technolog)' Program structure

to serve multiple missions, including

providing advice to the President on

science, technolog)', and manufactur-

ing and managing the FCCSET

process.

(3) Change the President's Council

of Advisers on Science and Technol-

ogy to include manufacturing and

estabhsh it as the focal point for

private sector input and joint indus-

try, academic, and government

prioritization of the R&D budget

(4) Enhance the capabihnes of the

Technology AdministraDon in the

Department of Commerce and

make it a focal point for industry

analysis and international technical

information.

Focus Congress on technology.

The federal R&D budget is handled

by many authorizing committees and

appropriations subcommittees within

Congress, making it nearly impossible

to produce a comprehensive R&D

budget that effectively mobilizes

resources towards urgent national

needs. This committee structure must

be reahgned to create a more coher-

ent R&D appropriations process that

reflects current priorities of economic

competitiveness.
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The
goal of the Subcouncil on

Critical TechnologT,' has been

to develop a nanonal technolog)-

strateg\' that will sustain long-term

US leadership in the development

and apphcanon of technology' to

promote industnal competitiveness,

producnvit)' increases and an im-

proved standard of hving.

We firmly beheve that it is

important to emphasize both the

development and the application of

technolog)'. Too often people \new

invention in the laborator)' as an end

in itself, but technology only boosts

industrial competitiveness and

national welfare if it is applied

prompth' and effectively. It is the

technolog)- embodied in superior

products and processes that ulti-

mately generates wealth and makes

possible sustained investment in

technolog\- and products, and

through this feedback loop ensures

continued leadership m technolog)'.

Similarly, the Subcouncil pro-

motes a view of technology' that is

broader than just hardware, software,

or patents; it also includes the know-

how, processes, skills, and organiza-

tional systems needed to apply

knowledge to usefiil purposes. These

components are developed through

education, training, and manufactur-

ing as well as through research and

development (R&D). It is essential

that technology pohcies recognize

the importance of the human ele-

ment m technical sv-stems, and

encourage the development of

process and production technologies

that are "worker friendly" and that

build on, rather than minimize,

worker skills.

US leadership in technolog)- is a

crucial national goal for several

reasons First, superior development

and apphcation of technolog)- is the

prmcipal driver of economic and

productivity growth in all industnal

societies.' Ad\'ances in technolog)-

enable the creation of new products

and mdustries, improve existing

products and reduce the cost of

making them. This helps firms build

or maintain a comperiove advantage

and increases the standard of living

of the nation. Technological leader-

ship is especially important since in

recent years US firms have had to

contend with a number of disadvan-

tages in relation to their interna-

tional competitors, including less

patient capital, weaker trade policy-,

and high health care costs. Technol-

ogy- has been, and must remain a

compensating source of competitive

strength.

Second, competition m many of

the fastest growing manufacturing

industries, including electronics,

biotechnolog)', aerospace, and

communications, is primarily based

on skill in developing and applying

technology. Output from these and

other high-tech industries' mcreased

from 1 7 percent to 2 5 percent of

global production of manufactured

goods between 1 980 and 1988.*

Maintaining a lead in the technolo-

gies that drive these areas is critical

for US economic growth and a

positive trade balance.

Third, development and appUca-

tion of technology- is central to

achieving other national goals, such

as mihtary- security-, protection of the

environment and energy conserva-

tion. Technology embodied m

weapons, information gathering and

communications systems has been

the primary- source of US mihtary

superiority for decades. Technology

applied to the development of energy

efficient and environmentally

sustainable products and processes

has become critical for achieving

economic growth in the face of

growing environmental pressures.
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Innovations to meet these national

goals, in turn, often stimulate new

ideas and technologies that have

broader applications.

Some people argue that it is

impossible to return to the postwar

US dominance in technolog)' and

that leadership in technology is not

a reahsdc goal. We believe, how-

ever, that any goal of less than

technological leadership is unac-

ceptable and, indeed, guarantees

failure. Although a countr>- cannot

be a net exporter of evervthing, it

should strive to make the best

products and be the most efficient

producer in even,' industry in which

it participates. As a large and diverse

economy, the United States should

participate in \-irtuaIly all leading

industries. This requires across-the-

board strength in technolog)'.
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II. The Need for A Technology Strategy

To achieve the goal of leader-

ship in the development and

application of technology, we need

to put in place a strateg)' that mobi-

hzes the nation's technical strengths

and capabihties to build an inte-

grated national technology base that

serves defense, civil, and commercial

goals.

The strategy must be joindy

developed and implemented by

industiy, government, universities,

and labor, since each sector controls

some of the factors that impact US

technology leadership. The private

sector is primarily responsible for the

development of commercial tech-

nologies; individual firms control the

way they manage technology, as well

as the extent to which they invest in

and seek out technologies that fit

with their long term strategic plans.

Government is responsible for

supporting R&D with high social

returns that mdividual firms cannot

or will not fiind by themselves, and

through federal laws and regulations,

it also creates the economic and legal

environment that shapes the activi-

ties of mdividual firms.

In addition, government is largely

responsible for maintaining the

country's infi'astnicture, which is

essential for effective technology

development and application. There

are also other key contributors to

this infrastructure, including private

sector investment in R&D, facihties

and manufacturing, and the efforts of

labor to organize and maintam a

highly skilled workforce. Fmally, the

research and education decisions

made in schools and universities

significandy impact the long term

US position in technology. Funda-

mental research withm universities

lays the foundation for future

technology developments and helps

determme the viabilit)' of the

nation's scientists and engineers.

This complex network of roles,

responsibilities and capabihties

demands that firms, universities and

labor organizations become active

partners in planning, funding and

implementmg national programs and

policies for US technology leader-

ship. A national technology strategy

caimot be wholly effective without

this high degree of coordination and

cooperation.

Background

Until recendy, the US did not need a

technology strategy for competitive-

ness. For most of the past 50 years.

technology has been an unquestioned

American strength.' US mdustry was

the leader ui virtually all key areas of

civilian technology and was not

seriously challenged in any technol-

ogy intensive commercial indusmes.

To the extent that there was competi-

tion in technolog)', it was with the

Soviet Union in mihtary technology.

During this period, the US had a

national science pohcy and a strateg)'

for leadership in defense technology.

Strong support for basic research and

for technology development to meet

the mission needs of federal agencies,

especially defense, provided enough
mdirect benefits to keep US mdustry

on the forefront of technolog)'. Basic

research supphed industry with new

ideas and highly trained scientists

and engmeers, while the develop-

ment and procurement of defense

technologies provided an initial

demand for leading edge technolo-

gies and helped establish new

mdustrial sectors. No speaal policies

were intended, or needed, to explic-

idy facihtate civihan technology

development and commerciahzation.

This s)'stem was effective in the

1950s and 1960s for several reasons.

US companies were far ahead of

their international rivals, many of
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whom were recovering from the

devastation of World War II, and the

economy of that time was largely a

national economy. As a result, US

companies were in the best position

to capture the benefits of federally

fiinded basic research and spinoffs

from defense and other government

missions. Government procurement

and federally funded R&D for health

and defense are widely credited with

spawning and giving US industry a

large lead in computers, biotechnol-

ogy, advanced materials, semicon-

ductors and aerospace. In addition,

support for basic research and the

training of scientists and engineers

contributed greatly to US strength in

the chemical and pharmaceutical

industries.

In recent years, however, other

coimtries have substantially caught

up with, and in some cases surpassed,

the United States in technology. US

mdustry's share of both domestic and

global markets has dramatically

decreased in many high technology

industries (see Figure 1), including

machine tools, semiconductors and

computers.' Study after study show

that in many key technologies, US

leadership has declined or has been

lost.' Although the United States has

strong technical capabilities, and still

leads the world in creating new

knowledge, in many industries we lag

in applying this technology and

quickly getting high quaUty, low cost

products to the marketplace. Studies

indicate that while the US still leads

in overall manufecturing productivity

Figure 1

Percent Change in Share of Global Exports

for Select High Tech Industries (1980-1989)
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by some measures, we fall behind in

machinery, electrical engineering

and transport equipment
— three

technology mtensive sectors that are

essential for trade, national security,

and economic growth.'

There are several reasons why the

pohcies that fiinctioned well in the

1950s and 1960s are no longer as

effective. First, we have many more

competitors than we had following

World War II. In addition, those

competitors have become much

more capable. It was natural and

even desirable that foreign competi-

tors would recover from the war and

would develop their own R&D

capabilities in commercial technol-

ogy. In the early 1960s, the United

States invested nearly twice as much

in R&D as a percentage of gross

domestic product (GDP) than either

japan or Germany, but by the late

1980s both countries had surpassed

the United States. In non-defense

R&D, Japan and Germany spent 50

percent more as a percentage of

GDP in 1988.'

Second, the needs of the defense

and civihan markets have diverged

and there is widespread agreement

that spinoffe from the defense sector

provide less commercial benefit than

they did m the 1950s and 1960s. For

example, while defense procurement

used to drive the semiconductor

market, today's microprocessors and

memory chips are driven by the

commercial markets, especially

consumer products. In contrast to

the past, military systems often use

components that are exceedingly

speciahzed and several generations

behind.

Third, other nations have not only

spent more on R&D, but have
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developed better capabilities for

commercializing technology. They
have developed manufacturing

systems that are more flexible and

efficient, training systems that

produce a more highly skilled

workforce, and economic systems

that enable industry to finance long-

term investments. In short, our

competitors have become skilled at

generating and applying their own

advances in technology, while

capturing the benefits of US R&D
and speeding its application in

industry.

In retrospect, US postwar policy,

with its focus on science and defense

technology, contained only some of

the elements necessary for an effec-

ave innovation system, but its gaps

in generic industrial R&D and

support for commerciahzation and

diffusion were masked by our

overwhelming lead over foreign

competitors. Now Europe and Japan

have recovered economically and our

relative weaknesses are increasingly

apparent.

US policy and industry practices

have begun to respond to the

changing international environ-

ment. Companies are focusing more

and more on manufacturing quality

and on gettmg technology to the

market quickly. In 1990, the Bush

Administration issued a first ever

US Technology Pohcy and both the

Administration and the Congress

have supported increases m civihan

applied technology programs such

as the Advanced Technology

Program. Anritrust law was modi-

fied through the National Coopera-

tive Research Act in 1984 to permit

greater industry cooperation in

R&D, and the Federal Technology
Transfer Act of 1 986 cstabhshed a

framework for Cooperative Re-

search and Development Agree-

ments between industry and govern-

ment researchers.

There are indications that these

changes are beginning to have a

positive effect. The US high technol-

ogy trade balance has begun to

recover from its all time low in

1986.'° In addibon, US semiconduc-

tors makers appear to have reversed

their long sUde in market share.

For the most part, however, the

improvements in pnvate sector

performance have been spotty and

mconsistent. Many compames

continue to underinvest in R&D and

training and underemphasize the

importance of manufacturing and

quality. Change m government

pohcy has also been too little, too

slow, and too imcoordinated to have

an across-the-board impact on

mdustrial competitiveness. Coopera-

tion between the Administration and

the Congress has been limited, often

resulting in Congressional initiatives

that were opposed by the Adminis-

tration, or Administration initiatives

that were not fiilly funded by the

Congress.

We can do much better. With the

end of the Cold War there is an

unprecedented opportunity to

rethink our approach to technology

and forge a new national strategy

that mobihzes the technological

capabilities and great strengths of the

US towards priorities of economic

competition and gets industry,

academia, labor, and government

working together to enhance the

contribution of technology to the

national welfare.

Strategic Objectives

We have identified six strategic

objectives to guide our national

technology strategy. They are as

follows:

Lead in technologies critical to

economic competitiveness in the 21st

century. Research, development, and

commercialization of promising

technologies are critical to creating

new industries and improving the

productivity in existing industries.

Although the US may not be able to

achieve its dominance of previous

decades, leadership in each key area

of technology must be the goal. Any

lesser goal guarantees failure.

Make technology policy a national

focus and an integral part ofthe

country's economic policy . Technol-

ogy pohcy must be given higher

priority and be jointly developed and

managed with economic pohcy to

achieve leadership in technology and

to enhance the contribution of

technology to the national welfare.

Improve the ability ofUS indus-

try to absorb and commercialize

technology. The US is the world

leader in basic research but must
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more fully profit from its inventions

and from knowledge generated m
other parts of the world. Today,

technical information flows quickly

across national boundaries, and it is

the abiUty to apply technical knowl-

edge that generates benefits. Indus-

try must improve its ability to absorb

and commerciahze technology, and

US technology poLcy needs to focus

on factors that affect industry's

abiUty to do so.

Bring industry, labor, federal and

state governments, and aaidemia

together to improve the contribution

oftechnology to the national wel-

fare. To improve US performance in

the development and apphcation of

technology requires more effective

use of the nation's technical institu-

tions and resources. US technology

strategy must help US institutions

overcome their historical aversion to

cooperation and support joint

programs and plans that use the

resources and capabihties of each

sector to improve technological and

economic performance.

^ Maintain and build upon the

national technology base offacilities,

institutions, and human resources. A

strong domestic technology base of

human resources, technically capable

small manufacturing companies,

research and testing facilities, and

human and electronic networks will

help US industry develop and apply

technologies. Enhancing these

capabilities is essential to making the

United States a more attractive place

to conduct R&D and high wage

manufacturing.

Enhance US access to interna-

tional science and technology and

ensure equitable cooperation. The

US has much to gain from improving

access to worldwide sources of

technology and estabUshing more

equitable financing of large interna-

tional science and engineering

projects. This will require measures

to assure that the US is given equal

treatment by other nations. In

addition, it will require that the

government, universities and private

sector significantly strengthen their

ability to structure international

projects that meet US interests.
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III. Discussion and Recommendations

The
remainder of this report

will focus on the recommenda-

tions needed to achieve the strategic

objectives highhghted above. Collec-

tively, these recommendations make

up the national technology strategy.

They are presented in four major

categories:

1 . Increasing national investment in

civihan and dual-use R&D in

areas critical to competitiveness.

2. Promoting commercialization of

technology in capital intensive

areas of long-term strategic

importance.

3. Creating a world class technology

base of human resources, manu-

facturing capabilities, experimen-

tal facilities, and networks.

4. Organizing US institutions for

results.

A background discussion of each

major recommendation is presented

below, followed in each case by

specific actions that should be taken

to assure effective implementation.

The changes in funding required for

these recommendations are summa-

rized in the Technology Reform

Budget presented in the final section

of the repon.

1 . Increasing National

Investment in Civilian

and Dual-Use R&D

Us investment in civiUan

R&D, which is generally

acknowledged as contributing the

most to economic competitiveness, is

currendy far below that of its leading

foreign competitors. In 1989, the

nation as a whole invested only 1 .9

percent ofGDP on non-defense

R&D, as compared to 3.0 percent in

Japan and 2.8 percent West G«r-

many (see Figure 2)." In terms of

federally funded R&D, in 1988 only

0.2 percent of government R&D
funds were intended to promote

industrial development, compared

with percentages ranging fi'om 4 to

20 percent in other industriahzed

countries.'-' This is because the

majority ofUS federal funding is

directed towards basic research,

defense, and specialized agency

missions. Even in technology areas

where government and industry

needs coincide, cooperation is

limited, partly due to a traditional

mistrust between government and

industry, and also because promoting

industrial competitiveness has not

been an exphcit mission of govern-

ment agencies (with the exception of

the National Institute of Standards

and Technology [NIST]).

Pubhc pohcy should aim to

redirect federal R&D capabihties

towards industrial needs and ensure

that national investment in civilian

and dual-use R&D, as a percentage

of GDP, is competitive with that of

other leading industrial nations. This

may be accomplished in a number of

different ways, including; (a) using

financial incentives to stimulate

private sector R&D; (b) increasing

government support for civilian and

dual-use R&D with technical re-

sources made available through

defense reductions; and (c) focusing

federal R&D in the areas that are

most critical for improved economic

performance.

A. Stimulating Private SectorR&D

Industry-funded R&D, which most

accurately reflects the needs of the

private sector, is significantly lower

as a percentage of GDP than that of

any of our major competitors (see
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Figure 3). Although investment

decisions made at the firm level are

largely beyond the control of

government, public policy can help

create a favorable investment

chmate and provide incentives, such

as tax credits, to increase the level of

R&D financed by the private sector.

Federal policies to stimulate private

R&D are ft-equently justified on the

basis that private R&D creates

spillovers to other firms and con-

sumers. We believe that in addition

to general incentives for private

R&D, additional targeted incentives

are justified in areas where the

spillovers to society are particularly

large, such as industry sponsored

academic research and precom-

petitive R&D consortia.

Recommendations

Make the incremental R&D tax

credit permanent. The R&D tax

credit should be made permanent so

companies can depend on it on a

long-term basis and incorporate it

into their strategic plans.

Extend the credit to include

process R&D on existingproducts.

The R&D tax credit has previously

included R&D on processes before

the first article of production, but

not R&D on improved processes for

existing products. This is essential

since continuous engineering of

products and processes is as impor-

tant to competitiveness as techno-

logical breakthroughs.

> Establish an additional 2$

percent tax creditfor industry

Figure 2

International Comparison of Non-Defense R&D
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This credit will also help build

stronger industr\'-university linkages.

Establish a 10 percent tax credit

for thefirst two years ofnew R&D
consortia, limited to those registered

under the National Cooperative

Research Act (NCRA) of 1984. This

tax credit will help overcome

industr)''s cultural resistance to

consortia due to historical antitrust

barriers.

B. Using Technical Resources

From Defense Reductions to

Build Civilian and Dual-Use R&D

For the past decade, the nia|ont)' of

government R&D has been allocated

towards defense needs (see Figure 4).

The end of the cold war offers an

opportunit\' to reallocate government

R&D towards new priorities of

economic competition. Defense

reductions, including planned cancel-

lations of major defense s\'Stems, will

free up significant resources which

may be apphed to the development of

dvihan and dual-use technologies.

With these reductions, long range

defense research and exploratory-

development (6. 1
, 6.2, and 6.3 in

defense terminology) should be kept

strong. R&D in these categories is

necessary to maintain leadership in

defense technology and is the part of

defense R&D most likely to benefit

the dvihan economy. Moreover,

because commercial industry now

leads in many technologies critical to

defense apphcarions, greater funding

of avilian apphed R&D should also

help sustain strong defense capabih-

Figure 4

Federal R&D Funding

Current Dollan ($8)
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gap. Industrial participation will help

ensure that the R&D is relevant to

industry needs and is disciplined by

market forces.

In order to make programs in these

areas wholly effective, cultural

changes are necessary in industry,

government, and universities. The

private sector needs to eUminate the

"not-invented-here" syndrome that

plagues many companies. In addition,

companies need to develop ways to

use cooperative projects in support of

their own strategic goals. Govern-

ment agencies need to recognize

industrial competitiveness as a

national mission, as well as acknowl-

edge industry-government coopera-

tion as a valuable means of achieving

agency mission objectives. In most

areas, whether improving health care,

education, transportation, energy

efficiency, national security, or the

environment, government missions

can be accomplished more effectively

through close cooperation with the

private sector.

Universities, which serve as a key

research arm for industry and

government, must view R&D with

industrial apphcations as equally

deserving of their research and

teaching efforts as the more tradi-

tional science and engineering

disciplines. Manufacturing, manage-

ment of technology, quality, and

design, are areas of high national

need that also pose exciting intellec-

tual challenges. Both research and

education can be made more relevant

to industry and more rewarding to

Ttudents and faculty with stronger

hnks to these areas. Government

sponsored academic R&D should

give priority to fundamental research

and education, and should strive not

only to create knowledge, but also to

diffuse knowledge throughout the

science and technology enterprise.

During the past decade, several

federal programs have been estab-

hshed to support the technology

needs of industry, including the

Advanced Technology Program

(ATP) in NIST, and the National

Science Foundation's (NSF) Engi-

neering Research Centers (ERCs)

and Industry-University Cooperative

R&D Centers (I/UCRCs). In

addition, legislation, such as that

authorizing industry-government

Cooperative R&D Agreements

(CRADAs), has established a frame-

work for cooperation between

industry and the national labs.

Cultural barriers, however, still serve

as a barrier to much effective coop-

eration. The recommendations

outlined below will increase R&D in

these priority areas while helping to

build a new culture of cooperaDon.

Recommendations

Expand the Advanced Technology

Program in the Department of

Commerce to $7SO million/year in

fiveyears. The ATP has estabbshed a

credible competitive process for

supporting precompetitive, cost-

shared mdustnal R&D. TTie number

and quality of apphcations mdicate

additional funding could be well

spent. As is currently the practice, this

program should support consortia.

Increase the number ofNSF
ERCs to 100, and continue to

support NSF's I/UCRCs. These

centers are vital to building industry-

university cooperation and to

encouraging a systems approach to

engineering problems.

Strengthen NIST Intramural

R&D. NIST core measurement

science programs are important to

industry and NIST has a good

record in working cooperatively with

industry.

Increasefunding and private

sector participation in the Federal

Coordinating Councilfor Engineer-

ing, Science and Technology

(FCCSET) technology initiatives.

The current initiatives in High

Performance Computing and

Communications, Advanced Materi-

als and Processing, and Biotechnol-

ogy, and the pending initiative in

Advanced Manufacturing, are first

efforts to coordinate and improve

federal R&D in critical areas of

technology. Increases should go to

areas of highest need identified by

the private sector.

Reallocate, as a start, 10 percent

ofthe R&D ofthe Department of

Energy (DOE) and the National

Aeronautics and Space Agency

(NASA) labs to supportjointly

planned andfunded industry/

government R&D.''' This amount

should be increased to 20 percent in

three years. Metrics should be

establish to evaluate the effectiveness
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of industry-laboratory cooperation,

and if results are insufficient, funds

should be redirected. Concurrendy,

federal labs should continue efforts

to establish model CRADAs that

facibtate industry/lab cooperaoon,

and pve directors of government-

owned contractor-operated laborato-

nes authont)' to negotiate, sign,

execute, and fund cooperative R&D
ventures with industry.

Increase supportfor National

Institutes ofHealth (NIH) coopera-

tive programs with industry. R&D
that will facilitate the commercializa-

tion of new drugs and medical

dences, such as R&D on methods of

evaluating cluneal trials, is of particu-

lar importance to the private sector.

NIH should seek more private sector

input from industry in setting its

prionties.

Increase supportfor the Defense

Advanced Research Projects Agency

(DARPA) dual-use technology

development. DARPA has an

outstanding track record for devel-

oping technologies that are impor-

tant to both civilian and defense

sectors, and should be kept strong

even as defense budgets decline.

2. Promoting
Commercialization of

Strategic Technology

As
has been documented in many

previous studies," commercial-

izanon is a key weak Unk in the US

technology enterprise. The US is a

source of many inventions, but other

nations often lead in apply new

technologies to commercial advan-

tage. Computer memof)' chips and

roboncs are prime examples of US-

invented technologies that are now

dominated by foreign competitors.

There is substantial evidence that

US mdustry underinvests m many
activities which are essential for

effecbve commercialization of

technoIog\'. As mentioned before, US

industry spends less on R&D as a

percentage ofGDP than Japan and

Germany, and invests less in work-

force training. In addition, US

investment in plant and equipment,

which IS essential to applying R&D, is

now only half ofJapanese investment

as a share ofGDP (see Figure 5).''

Commercialization problems

plague both large and small compa-

nies. Many large companies invest

less than foreign competitors in

continuous improvement of their

core technologies, thus jeopardizing

future competitiveness.'* Entrepre-

neurs and small compames with

exciting new technologies often have

trouble obtaining the financmg

needed to commeraalize products

and grow their business, and fre-

quendy end up licensing their

technology to more patient and

deep-pocketed foreign companies."

There has been widespread

agreement on the seriousness of the

problems, but little consensus

regarding the appropriate solutions.

There are several reasons why the

solutions are elusive. First, applying

technology for commercial advan-

tage IS primarily the responsibility of

individual firms and is largely under

their control. Firms differ consider-

ably in their abihty to pull technol-

ogy fi'om their laboratories or other

sources and apply it to new products

or processes, and there is much firms

can do to improve this process.'"

Federal influence on these activities

is only indirect.

Second, many of the causes of US

undermvestment relative to its

compentors may be attributed to the

macroeconomic environment or to

fundamental differences in the

capital allocation s\'stems of the US
and Its competitors.""'

Third, the problems are not

uniform across all of industry. Some

industries, such as pharmaceuticals

and aerospace, invest as much as or

more than their competitors, while

many electronics and manufacturing

industries invest less. There are

important differences in industry

structure, technological mtensity

and maturity, intellectual property

protection, and the impact of

government poLcies and programs

across industries that affect their

ability to invest and succeed in

technology.'' Innovation in the

pharmaceutical industry, for ex-

ample, where there is strong intel-

lectual property protection and

where government basic research,

drug regulation and drug purchas-

ing policies strongly influence drug

development, is quite different from

innovation in the machine tool
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Figure 5

International Comparison of Investment in Plant and Equipment
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government projects can be a useful

mechanism for developing and

demonstrating technologies. The

histor)' of previous projects, however,

suggests the following guidelines:

Projects should be developed with

private sector participation and cost

sharing to ensure industry relevance.

Projects should have clear goals, a

definitive time frame, and mutually

agreed upon criteria for success.

Projects should be reviewed

periodically, and reauthorized or

canceled depending on their

progress.

In addition, whenever possible,

government/industry projects should

be designed as the initial stage of an

evolutionary development program

that calls for increased private

leadership and investment as the

program matures. This will help

prevent resources from being wasted

on stand-alone demonstration

projects that lack a long-term

strategic vision and adequate com-

mercial potential or on programs

that are too narrow to serve the

nation as a whole.

Cooperation among firms can also

reduce the risk bom by individual

companies. Industry's use ofR&D
consortia has greatly increased since

the National Cooperative Research

Act of 1984 reduced antitrust barri-

ers to cooperative R&D. The

Subcoundl supports fiirther efforts

to expand cooperative R&D through

the R&D tax credits described m the

previous section, and through direct

government funding ofR&D
consortia, such as SEjMATECH or

the Advanced Battery Consortium.

In addition to cooperative R&D,
collaboration in manufacturing will

be increasingly necessary in some

capital intensive industries as high

costs and long lead times make

development of new manufecturing

facihties prohibitively expensive and

nsk\- for individual firms. Joint

manufacturing ventures are currently

not provided any antitrust exemption

under the XCRA.

Recommendations

Establish govemment-ituiustry-

university pilot development and

demonstration projects in technology

areas ofnttttual benefit. Examples

where jomt projects both help

achieve government missions and

can support technology commercial-

ization include:

• Communications and Networking.

An expanded version of the

Administration's High Perfor-

mance Computing and Communi-

cations Ininative (HPCCI), could

provide the foundation for a new

national communications infra-

structure to meet a wide variety of

social and economic needs,

including improved dehvery of

health care and services; increased

educational opportunities; and

greater access to pubbc and

private databases. These networks

can improve the transmission of

scientific and technical informa-

tion and information necessary for

companies to work together in

design and manufacturing. TTie

creation of this infrastructure

would also open up or expand the

market for many technologies.

The Computer Systems Pohcy

Project's (CSPP) proposed

national information infrastruc-

ture program is a good model for

similar government/private sector

initiatives in other areas.

• Environmental Technologies.

Virtually all manufacturing

industries are striving to develop

processes that minimize pollution

and environmentally bemgn

products. The development and

demonstration of environmentally

conscious manufacturing has the

potential to greatly reduce the

cost of meeting environmental

requirements while simultaneously

improving competitiveness and

helping companies position

themselves to take advantage of

growmg markets for environmen-

tally conscious products.
• More Effiaent Transportation

Systems. The federal government,

working with the states and

industry, can encourage the use of

advanced technologies to improve

the efficiency of transportation

systems. Examples include intelli-

gent vehicle/highway s\'Stems

(TVHS) and high speed rail. The

federal role is to fund research and

to stimulate the development of a

strategic plan that will allow

different groups to work together

and will allow the systems to
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evolve in ways that will contribute

to transportation safety, economy,

and capacity.

Extend the provmons ofthe

National Cooperative Research Act

to provide limited antitrust exemp-

tionfor US-basedjoint production
ventures. Expanding NCRA to

eliminate the threat of treble dam-

ages to joint production consortia

would encourage cooperative indus-

trial investment in these areas.

B. Reducing Market Risk

The government can also promote

commerciahzation by reducing the

market risk for goods using leading

edge technologies. Many of the areas

where the United States has had

world leadership, such as electronics,

medical devices, and pharmaceuti-

cals, are those in which the federal

government has both funded R&D
and stimulated the market for the

technology.

Defense has historically been the

primary driver of government funded

R&D and procurement of new

technologies. Although the role of

defense is dechning, the government

still has many opporttmides to be a

smart "first customer" of commercial

technologies through purchases for

mternal use, government missions

and national mfrastructure projects.

This government "pull" can serve as

a catalyst for industrial commercial-

ization by testing and demonstrating

leading edge technologies and by

helpmg mdustry gain the experience

needed for scale-up and manufactur-

ing of commercial products. The

government can also promote the

development and dissemination of

standards that will help reduce

uncertainty and help markets to

grow, and estabhsh federal regula-

tions which provide markets for

critical leading edge technologies,

particularly in environmental areas.

Many of the joint projects pre-

sented in the previous section work

to expand markets for new technolo-

gies in their targeted areas. The

following recommendations will help

federal procurement stimulate

markets for leadmg edge technolo-

gies m many other areas.

Recommendations

Modify procurement regulations

for agency purchases or agency

contracted development to give

priority to commercial specifications

andproducts. For example, harmo-

nize miUtary specifications with

civihan specifications and simphfy

government accounting require-

ments.-'

Evaluate selection criteriafor bids

to minimize life-cycle cost rather

than acquisition cost. This should

include public costs associated with

environmental impacts of end of hfe

disposal, process wastes, and costs to

public health and safety.

Base government procurement on

performance standards and allow

competitive awards to be made to the

most cost effective realization of

stated performance objectives. This

will encourage iruiovation and

reduce cost.

Experiment with agency procure-

ment budgets to alloiw them to

flexibly procure leading edge tech-

nologies. A modest percentage of each

agency's procurement budget should

be exempt from many procurement

regulations for the purpose ofdemon-

strating innovative technology.

C. Lowering the Cost of Financing

Finally, the government can lower the

cost of financing for technology

projects, either through general

mechanisms, such as R&D or equip-

ment tax credits, or through more

targeted mechanisms such as low cost

loans or equity investments m specific

projects. As described in previous

sections, the Subcouncil supports

several general mechanisms to lower

the cost of financing technology

projects. The appeal of the more

targeted mechanisms is that they can

potentially have a much larger impact

in specific areas at a lower cost than

the general mechanisms.

The Subcouncil reviewed several

existing proposals to finance technol-

ogy, most notably the Civihan

Technology Corporation (CTC)

proposed by the National Academy
of Science." This would be a quasi-

governmental corporation mtended

to fund "pre-commercial R&D."

Although this proposal has merit, the

Subcouncil beheves that the more

serious problem is downstream of

pre-commercial R&D—in the

investments needed to take the R&D
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to the market. In addition, the

recently estaWished and growing

Advanced Technologv' Program in

NIST could evolve mto an adequate

mechanism for supporting pre-

commercial R&D. It also presents

fewer organizational issues than

would creating a new quasi-govern-

mental corporation.

To focus specifically on financing

the commerciahzation of promismg

technologies, the Subcouncil consid-

ered several other alternatives. The

goal IS to support projects that have

large public benefits but are not

attractive for private investors

because of low returns. Two criteria

that guided the Subcoimcil were that

government mechanisms to support

commercialization should not (a)

displace investments that private

markets would otherwise fund, or (b)

subsidize projects with low public

and private returns that private

markets would correcdy reject.

The Subcouncil considered two

approaches to solve these problems.

One approach is to give selected

technology agencies the authority to

participate in the commercialization

of some of their R&D projects. In a

similar manner, the current Small

Busmess Innovative Research (SBIR)

program can be extended to include

an addiDonal phase for commercial-

ization. There are a number of

advantages to this approach. First,

the work would already be within the

federal agency's mission, justifSing

contmued federal support. In addi-

tion, the agencies are knowledgeable

abom the technological opportuni-

ties and the progress made in their

R&D efforts, putting them in a good

position to select the most promising

technologies for commercialization.

Finally, some agencies, such as

DARPA, have demonstrated compe-
tence in facilitating the commercial-

ization of technologies. Other

agencies would need to build busi-

ness expertise in their in-house staff,

or rely on advice from outside

experts in order to effectively man-

age these programs.

The second approach is to set up a

mechanism that operates through

private markets to lower financing

costs. For example, the government

could establish a Technology' Bank to

support mdustry commerciahzaoon of

technology m capital mtensive, high

risk areas. Such a bank would work

through existing financial institutions

to share in the equity, loan, or loan

guarantee financing for testing,

demonstrations, systems integration

and scale-up. This idea merits fiirther

exploration. The US should continue

to investigate this and other ap-

proaches for filling the void for capital

in the transition from R&D through

the early stages of the commerciahza-

tion process.

Recommendations

Authorize DARPA, ATP, and

NIH to purchase equity or extend

loans/loan guarantees to help

support commercialization of

promising technologies developed

through their R&D contracts. In

addition to the payback on loans, the

federal government should have a

modest financial interest in the

future of the project.

> Add an additionalphase to the

SBIR program to provide loansfor

conmtercialization. In addiQon to the

current grants for R&D, an addiDonal

phase of the SBIR program could

facilitate the commercialization of

promising technologies.

3. Creating A World

Class Technology Base

Today,
many elements of

technology flow easily across

national boundaries and the capacity

for a nation to qiuckly absorb and

disseminate technology is a key

contributor to a nations' abihty to

benefit from advances in technology.

To ensure that the United States can

take advantage of this flow of infor-

mation, It IS essential that (a) there

are orgamzaoons that can receive

and use the technology; e.g. it is

important that R&D and high value-

added manufacturing takes place m
the United States; and (b) that there

are effective mechanisms to diffuse

the information. This requires that

the United States provides a strong

technology foundation for these

activities, consisting of a highly

skilled workforce, research and

testing facihties, human and elec-

tronic networks, and technically

capable manufactunng companies.
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A. Strengthening Human
Resources

The knowledge, skills and experience
of the workforce are at the core of all

successful technology development
and commerciahzation. A well-

educated labor pool helps the nation

attract technology intensive indus-

tries that develop technology,

provide high wage jobs, and contrib-

ute significantly to economic growth
and standard of

living. The federal

government, states, industry, labor,

and academia need to join forces to

implement a comprehensive national

education system that equips the

American people with basic skills,

offers extensive opportunities for

higher education and provides

continuing training to keep the

workforce globally competitive.

The US possesses a world class

university system, but it has become

increasingly evident that our institu-

tions of higher education do not

effectively emphasize the most

pressing needs of industry, such as

process engineering and manufactur-

ing management. NSF's Engineering
Education Coahtions represent a

start, but additional pohcies and

programs to support core curriculum

changes, fellowships for manufactur-

ing engineering, increased intern-

ships within industrial production

facihties are needed to produce a

supply of engineers and scientists

that are in time with current indus-

trial needs and problems.

The US also needs to develop a

national
apprenticeship program to

train non-college bound youth in

technical vocations that are relevant

to industry. It is imperative that the

private sector participate in the

development and implementation of

this program to ensure that it focuses

on skills that are needed by industry.

Workforce training and continuing
education is another

relatively weak

area for the US. Most industrial

training programs in the US target

professional employees, not die

general workforce. When training is

provided to these individuals, it is

typically job specific instead of built

around transferrable skills. Compa-
nies are also forced to allocate valu-

able training resources to remedy
feilures in K-12 education, including

illiteracy and inadequate math and

technical skills. Training tax credits,

or "pay-or-play" training programs
can give industry added incentive to

invest in worker
training, but to be

wholly effective, diey must be coupled
with programs and pohcies which

ensure that K-12 education produces
a competent workforce with basic

skills that company training programs
can build upon.

Federal and state extension

programs can be another mechanism

for providing workforce
training, but

at present, most manufacturing

technology assistance programs do

not have the resources to
effectively

take on this responsibihty." Integrat-

ing industrial extension and training
is an especially important goal since

modernizing a production facifity or

service operation with state-of-the-

art technologies without providing

corresponding worker
training

programs is not hkely to have much
of an impact on productivity or

competitiveness.

The Education Subcouncil and

the Training Subcouncil have

developed comprehensive recom-

mendations on education and

training. The following recommen-

dations pertain specifically to the

jurisdiction of this Subcouncil.

Recommendations

Modify undergraduate and

graduate education in science and

engineering to emphasize process

engineering and manufacturing

management. The National Science

Foundation should:

• Fund curriculum development
for 20 to 30 graduate programs
that combine concepts fi-om

engineering and management in

the training of future managers.

Strong industry involvement

should be a
qualifying condition

for such funds.

• Fund a fellowship program for

graduate and post-doctoral

scientists and engineers to spend
time within

industry, university

and government labs to reduce

cultural barriers and build coop-
eration.

• Establish a fellowship program
to encourage movement of

industrial scientists and engineers
to academia.
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B. Increasing Federal Support for

Industry-Relevant R&D Facilities

Experimental facilities and informa-

tion networks allow leading edge

research and development to be

conducted m the United States and

enable the rapid sharing of technical

information. Individual firms gener-

ally lack the expertise and financial

resources to build and utilize experi-

mental facihties and instrumentation,

such as synchrotron hght sources,

the cold neutron source, high

magnetic field laboratories, and

computer networks, such as Internet.

Greater emphasis should be placed

on increasing industry use of govern-

ment owned and operated facihties

and networks and assuring that

industry has easy access to the knowl-

edge, tools and instrumentation it

needs to effectively absorb and apply

technology. Examples of appropriate

programs in this area, besides the

facihties and mstnimentaoon men-

tioned above, include the initiative for

a national information infi-astructure.

Of particular importance are net-

works that will allow manufacturers to

exchange technical information on

products and processes.

Recommendations

Improve access to existing govern-

ment-ownedfacilities and equip-

ment, perhaps by allocating a

percentage oftheir use to the private

sector, giving priority to small

businesses.

Give priority to establishing

information networksfor the

exchange oftechnical and manufac-

turing information.

C. Strengthening the

Manufacturing Base

Technically capable manufiacturing

companies are an essential part of a

strong technology base. Small

manufacturers are especially impor-

tant, since they act as supphers and

subcontractors to larger manufactur-

ers and have been a source of innova-

tion and in the United States. Many
small manufacturing firms have been

slow to introduce new technologies,

improved workforce training, and

best manufacturing practices into

their organizations." The primary

causes are a lack of time, expertise

and financing.

Extension services offer a vital

opportunity to help small and

medium sized manufacturers mod-

ernize their organizations and

operations. A number of states have

extension services, modeled after that

of the Department of Agriculture, to

help these firms better use new

technologies and practices. At the

federal level, the National Institute

of Standards and Technology now

funds seven Manufacturing Technol-

ogy Centers at various sites around

the country with a combined budget

of $ 1 5 miUion m FY92 . These

activities are helpful, yet they are

much smaller in scope than similar

efforts in Japan (which has 1 70

prefectural technology centers ftinded

at approximately $500 milhon per

year), Europe, or in agriculture in the

United States. Expanding US

manufacturing extension programs

to give more manufacturing firms

easy access to new technologies,

testing facihties, quality management

and training programs will help

improve their competitiveness as well

as the competitiveness of their

customers. Federal initiatives should

build on and support state extension

programs.

Recommendations

Strengthen and expandfederal
and state nmnufacturing extension

services to provide comprehensive

regional service and achieve na-

tional coverage. The federal govern-

ment should provide services and

funding of $300 milhon to build on

and support existing state and local

extension programs. This amount

should be matched by state and local

governments.

Provide incentivesfor private

sector investment in nmnufacturing

equipment. An investment credit for

plant and equipment should be

estabhshed (refer to the Manufactiu'-

ing Subcouncil Report for details on

the credit).
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4. Organizing US
Institutions for Results

For
a US technology strategy to

be successful, it must be devel-

oped in a cohesive fashion with input

from the private sector and the

states, and must be executed effec-

tively. This is a difBcult challenge

because US technology resources

and decision-making are dispersed

widely throughout the federal

government, industry, the states, and

universities. Economic, trade,

regulatory, and education policies

that affect technology development

are further dispersed. Improvements
are needed in the technology pohcy-

making and execution in the execu-

tive branch, in the Congress, and in

federal-state coordination.

A. Improving Technology Policy

Development and Implementation

In the Executive Branch

Technology programs are dispersed

throughout a large number of

agencies, of which only one, the

Department of Commerce, has been

promoting competitiveness as a

primary mission. The White House

Office of Science and Technology

Policy (OSTP) has been the focal

point for technology pohcy making
in the Executive Branch. The

Federal Coordinating Council on

Science, Engineering, and Technol-

ogy (FCCSET^, which operates

under its auspices, has been the main

mechanism for coordinating the

technology activities in federal

agencies in recent years.

There are several problems with

the current executive branch tech-

nology pohcy making and implemen-

tation. First, technology pohcy and

economic pohcy are not well inte-

grated. The OSTP historically has

not been a full player in economic

pohcy making, and has had a difficult

time holding its own vis-a-vis the

Office ofManagement and Budget
and the Council of Economic

Advisors. In addition OSTP has

largely confined itself to R&D issues,

and has not addressed other policy

issues that affect the US success in

technology, such as economic,

regulatory, trade, and procurement

pohcy.

Second, government has had

difficulty getting industry experts to

fill key science and technology

positions,^' and overall, private sector

input into pohcy making has been

hmited. Input into OSTP has been

largely through the President's

Council ofAdvisers on Science and

Technology (PCAST^, which has not

had enough visibihty to be wholly

effective. In addition, the Coimcil is

too small and has had too broad a

scope
—

addressing issues from arms

control to the environment— to

provide an adequate input on tech-

nology pohcy and competitiveness.

The FCCSET process also lacks

input from and continuous discus-

sion with the private sector. Regula-

tions governing industry participa-

tion in federal advisory committees

and confhct of interest among

federal employees also have hmited

broader industry-government

cooperation and interaction in

technology policy. As a result,

government R&D and technology

programs have largely been isolated

from industrial needs.

Third, the execution of multi-

agency programs has been weak.

OSTP through FCCSET has

developed interagency initiatives in

key areas of technology, including

high performance computing and

communications, advanced materials

and processing, biotechnology, and

advanced manufacturing, but in its

current form can not effectively

implement or managing these

programs. Participation in the

FCCSET process is voluntary by the

agencies, and some agencies are

reluctant to participate because they

fear losing control over their budget.

Fourth, the abihty to match

technology pohcies with an under-

standing of the needs and capabilities

of specific industrial sectors has been

weak. The federal government needs

a better mechanism to interact with

and analyze industry, and a better

means of developing international

science and technology agreements

that benefit US economic interests.

It also needs a better mechanism to

monitor, analyze, and disseminate

technical information from overseas

sources. The Technology Adminis-

tration in the Department of Com-

merce is an appropriate place for

these fimcrions, but has not been

funded at an adequate level and has

Report OF THE CRmcAL Technologies SuBcouNciL 119



135

not demonstrated that it can consis-

tently perform first rate independent

analysis of industries.

One approach to addressing these

problems is to create a new agency or

reorganize existing agencies to focus

on civihan technology. The history

of such major institutional changes,

however, suggests that they require

much time and poUtical capital, and

take years to work effectively.

Although we did not rule out the

need for such reorganization, we

focused more on actions that could

be quickly implemented. These

include strengthening and shifting

the focus of existing organizations,

and strengthening the hnkages

between organizations.

Recommendations

Create a White House Council on

Science, Technology, and Environ-

mental Policy, to be chaired by the

Vice President, to set directions and

policy. Members should include

Secretaries and Agency Heads of the

Department of Commerce, the

Department of Energy, the Depart-

ment of Defense, Health and Human

Services, the National Science

Foundation, the National Aeronau-

tics and Space Agency, the Office of

Science and Technology Pohcy, and

the Office ofManagement and

Budget.

Strengthen linkages between

OSTP and the Council ofEconomic

Advisors, Staff from these organiza-

tions should work together to

develop the broad outlines of a

civihan technology pohcy that is

mtegrated mto economic policy.

Strengthen OSTP. The scope of

OSTP should be expanded to

include manufacturing. In addition,

the FCCSET planning and budget

process should be strengthened to

give it the authority and capabihty to

manage cross-agency presidential

initiatives in a matrix management

method.

Enlarge PCAST and give it the

authority to create subcouncils to get

private sector input on detailed

technology problems and issues.

Give PCAST responsibilityfor

conducting ajoint industry, aca-

demic, and government

prioritization ofthe R&D budget.

Strengthen the Technology

Administration in the Department

ofConmierce. The Technology

Administration should be made the

focal point for: (a) analyzing indus-

tries and their technological needs;

(b) gathering, analyzing, and dis-

seminating US and international

technical information; and (c)

facihtating domestic and interna-

tional technological cooperation.

B. Focusing Congress on

Technology

Within Congress, the federal R&D

budget is handled by many authoriz-

ing committees and appropriations

subcommittees, making it difficult to

estabhsh a cohesive technology

strategy or to set priorities among
R&D spending. The House Science,

Space, and Technology Committee,

for example, which has is the broad-

est authorizanon jurisdiction on

technology issues, lacks jurisdiction

over defense and health R&D, which

IS over rwo thirds of the R&D

budget. In appropnation subcommit-

tees, science and technology pro-

grams are not addressed in a cohesive

way. The National Science Founda-

tion budget, for example, competes

primarily with housing, not other

R&D programs, for funds. There is a

need to establish a better process in

the Congress to make decisions on

technology and competitiveness.

Although our Subcouncil did not

reach any major recommendations

on this issue and other groups are

examining Congressional organiza-

tion in more detail, the options

recommended on the following page

should be considered.

Recommendations

Realign appropriation subcom-

mittees to bring more key technology

programs under a smaller number

ofsubcommittees. This will allow for

better coordination of technology

programs and make it easier to

estabhsh R&D priorities.

Establish a processfor members of

authorizing and appropriation

committees to examine thefederal

R&D budget as a whole to encour-

age informed trade-offs among

competing technology programs. A

joint committee, or joint hearings

between committees are options.
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C. Improving Federal-State

Coordination

Many key technology activities are

funded and performed by the states.

States have played a leading role in

dififusing technology to small compa-

nies, estabhshing incubators for new

technology companies, and develop-

ing regional strengths through

university research, training pro-

grams, and other economic develop-

ment programs." There is a need for

greater federal-state coordination m
developing and executing technology

policy.

Recommendations

States should work together to

identify and coordinate their tech-

nology needs.

States should contmunicate their

needs to thefederal government,

possibly through the National

Governors Association.

States should work with local

industry to determine local technol-

ogy infrastructure needs.
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IV. The Technology Reform Budget

We believe that the recom-

mendations described above

can be implemented through

repnonozing rather than augmenting

federal spendmg on science and

technologv'. This is particularly

important given the overall priority of

reducing the federal budget deficit. In

general, these budget changes try to

accomphsh the following:

Balance defense and civilian R&D.

A 50 percent split will not short-

change defense and will increase

civihan technology programs by

approximately $7.2 bilUon.

Use the reallocated dollars to fund

civihan technolog)' programs that

are less than optimally funded.

Bolster agencies and departments

that have responsibihty for generic

technology cndcal to economic

competitiveness.

Our detailed recommendations are

presented in Tables 1, 2 and 3. A
brief description of each table is

presented below.

Table 1

Table 1 presents an overview of the

proposed shift m federal funding

from defense to civilian technology

Table 1

Technology Reform Budget
On millions o! 1 ')'>! dollars)
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federal tax package. The estimated

first year costs of the two new credits

for industry-sponsored academic

R&D and R&D consortia are as

follows:

Academic R&D:

$1 bilUon/year x 25% = $250 million

R&D Consortia:

$100 milhon/yearx 10% = $10 milhon

Section 11: Commerdalizarion.

The budget mcreases m this categorj'

are relatively small in relation to

those presented in the previous

section. TTiis is true for several

reasons. First, many of the proposed

increases for Industry-driven R&D
and the Technology Base will also,

by design, facilitate commercializa-

tion. Federally fimded R&D that is

focused on industry needs is more

likely to generate technologies that

can be quickly utihzed by companies,

and a strong technology base will

help industry effectively absorb and

apply technology. Second, although

the proposed FY95 budgets for

programs in this area are relatively

small, the recommended increases

are relatively substantial compared to

their initial base. Finally, we are

proposmg first steps towards direct

government financing of industr\-

commercialization (e.g., authorizing

agenaes to extend loans or loan

guarantees for commercialization of

technology). Accordingly, the

recommended budget for this new-

program is conservative and reflects

its experimental nature.
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but could significantly strengthen
the technology base available to

industry. Support for a national

information infrastructure, which is

also an essential part of the Tech-

nology Base, appears in section II

under the pilot development and

demonstration project for Commu-
nications and Networking.

Section IV: Organization. The

figures in this section represent

changes in fimding for OSTP and

the Technology Administration

within DOC. Although these m-

creases are small relative to the three

previous sections, the recommenda-

tions they support, including man-

agement of cross-agency technology

programs and increased coordination

of technology and economic policy,

are crucial for effective execution of a

national technology strategy.

Table 3

Table 3 presents the expected

funding levels for all recommenda-

tions in 1995 dollars, assuming an

annual inflation rate of 4 percent.
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15. For more detailed elaboration of thjs

recommendation and the rationale

behind it, see Council on Competitive-

ness, Industry as a Customer of the Federal

laboratories (W'ashington, DC: Council
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Innovation (Washington, DC: Council on
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COMPETITIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL
\ •SiiHcn5>i» Washn^mi. rK:i^»lSivi:!il7 •Tet (-2o2l St7^17»FAX: (202i SIfm>ll'

XE\VS RELEASE Man± 16. 1993

I

Cociact Ho»-ard Rosen (202) 387-9017

CXVMPETTTTVENESS POLICi' COUNCIL PROPOSES ENRVNCESCEVTS IN CLINTON
ECONONOC PROGRVNf

JOINT HEARINGS BEFORE JOINT ECONOSCC COMMTTTEE ANT) SENATE B.ASTONG.
HOL"SING .ANT) URBAN AFFAIRS COSP-fTITEE; 10:00 am, Rocm 53S Diitsen Senate Office
Riril.-finc

ESGARC-O: Stardi 16, 1993, 10:00 ajn, ES.T.

Wiih:nf-3r^ Slardi 16—In its Secood Repon » the President ami Congress, tbe Ccnqxtiirveness Policy

Coui>ci! pi^oposes a detaDed btueprim for a
'

compridiensive competitnieness stratefv for America-
'

Its

fTC^rra^: goes beyond that of President Cfinton in three ma,jfx respecs: stronger incentives for pri^-ate

ic^'esme.T,. a r>e»- opon expansion strategy and sweeping frinraricin refcmn.

Tbe Couad] coodudes that 'the Utiited States oxitinues to face majar competiliwiiess proUems*

despite recent pickups in the groa-tfa of both die economy and nationaJ produai«ty. Mcaetwer. it fiMls

that tbe probJem has been dewJoping for r»o or three decades— so it uill ^!^^> some time to restm

America's competitiveDess.' The group befievpes the L'mted States should seek a fundamental mmaroimd

bv- the year 2000-ihe end of the rtfrartf. the end of tbe century, and tbe eiKJ of the next t«ci presidential

terms. It si^ests that the American pufaGc vaols and v*n soppcxt such an effort, aikl that the present

period may o6er a miqDe apponiMaqr to lamdi the needed refbnis.

Tbe CompetitivQjess PoBcy Council is a bipartisan national commissicm created by the Congress.

Its t%ehc oorpoate leaders, labor inao presidents, b^ government officials and representatives of the

pvbGc were appointed by tbe President and by die jpaa. leadership of the Senate and House of

Representatives. It is ciiaired by Dr. C Fred Bergsten, Director of the Institute for International

Econonacs.

Tbe Cbmidl adofMs semd key goals for tbe year 2000:

—
rajamg nalionai proihrTV"!*-' po»ih to m mnfa) 3'^'^? of 2 percent from the 0.7 percent rate

that prevaled tran 1973 to 1991, diereby increasing family incomes by one dnrd in a single

griM'Mlinn;
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achieving annual economic growth of at least 3-3 1/2 percent to create enough high-wage jobs to

restore full employment and a rising standard of living; and

-
eliminating the deficit in our external balance, halting the buildup of foreign debt that has turned

America into the worid's largest debtor nation.

To achieve these goals, the Council supports many of the investment proposals made by President

Clinton and his budget program. The Council in fact expressed pleasure that the President's program

includes a number of recommendations made both in its First Report, released in March 1992, and in its

new Second Report. The Council's latest recommendations, however, go considerably further than those

of the Administration in three areas.

First, American competitiveness and productivity will increase on a lasting basis only if private

investment is raised permanently by at least 5 percent of GNP. Such investment should be encouraged

through;

- a permanent Equipment Tax Credit (ETO rather than the temporary investment tax credit

proposed for larger firms by the Administration;

- a permanent Innovation and Corpmerp^lization Tax Credit (ICTC1 to replace the recently expired

Research and Ejqjerimentation Tax Credit, covering improvements in the manufacturing process

as well as in product technology, and

depredation allowances linked to the "comptetitive life" of equipment rather than its 'tax life," wfaicfa

is often much longer and thus discourages new investment

Second, international trade has become a crucial element of the American economy. We can

compete at home only if we can compete abroad. The Council therefore recommends a major new export

expansion strategy including:

increasing governmental export credits to S20 billion annually to compete fully with our major

foreign rivals;

elimination or at least sharp reduction of export controls and other e]qx)rt disincentives that

currently block billions of dollars of foreign sales by US companies;
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doubling of the funding for, and sharp strengthening of. the government's export promotion effort:

and

maintenance of competitive exchange rates, as called for in the Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness

Act of 1988, via restoration of the currency reference ranges that were maintained during 1987-88.

Third, American competitiveness rests fundamentally on the skills of our people. The Council

argues that "the bottom line is simple: if we want a higher standard of living, we will have to earn it by

improving the education and training of our workforce.
"
The Council therefore proposes sweeping

educational reform including:

development of content and performance standards for what students should know and be able to

do;

linking governmental assistance to higher education to actions by colleges to raise their admission

standards:

adoption of a new uniform high school transcript to encourage employers to review school records:

development of "pay-for-knowiedge" systems that reward teachers for acquiring the skills necessary

to teach the new standards: and

rewards for districts and schools that are able to achieve these high standards.

The Council based most of its recommendations on the work of eight Subcoundls that it created

a year ago to work on the problems to which it attached highest priority Capital Formation, Corporate

Governance and Fmancial Markets, Critical Technologies, Education, Manufacturing, Public

Infrastructure, Trade Policy and Training. Over 200 leading Americans participated actively in developing

the Subcouncils' analyses and proposals. The Council's program thus reflects a high degree of consensus

among leaders of business, government (including 19 from the Administration and 22 members of

Congress), labor and the public on most major aspects of improving American competitiveness. The full

reports of all eight Subcouncils are appended to the Council's report and the Subcouncils will help the

Council monitor the implementation of their respective proposals in 1993.
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A sununary of the Council's complete list of proposals is attached. Preliminary versions of its

conclusions, and the reports of each of the Subcoundls, were conveyed to the newly elected

Administration early in the transition period. Some of the more important, all which seek to sharply

increase the "bang for each investment buck," include:

1 . Worker training. The Council concludes that "the most striking waste of our national resources is

in the tortuous road we force high school graduates to travel to make their initial entry into the

work force. Other nations gain a 5 to 10 year head start (on the United States)... The government

provides no help when (the young workers) need it most." In addition, "only five percent of our

businesses have replaced traditional production with high performance systems." Remedies include:

new school-to-work transition programs based on the German apprenticeship model;

"lifetime learning systems" via more comprehensive corporate commitments to train all

workers;

doubling the resources available for retraining workers dislocated by structural changes in

the economy; and

broadening the current tax deduction for job-related educational expenses to cover training

that improves employment skills beyond the current line of work.

2. Technology. It remains largely correct that "Americans are good starters while Japanese (and

others) are good finishers." American industry has undervalued the importance of making continual

improvements in products and processes, and of manufacturing in general. Government policy has

emphasized scientific breakthroughs rather than commercial foUowthroughs. In addition to the new

tax incentives already dted, the Government should:

reorient its own R&D investment to civilian and dual-use purposes;

rapidly expand the Advanced Technology Program in the Department of Commerce to an

annual program level of $750 million; and

modify federal procurement rules to make the government a better consumer of key

technologies.
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3. Corporate Governance. Major changes are obviously transpiring in the relationship among

managements, boards of directors and shareholders in a number of companies. Continuation of that

process should resolve many of the key governance problems. Companies should, however, also

begin preparing periodic analyses of their long-term financial, strategic and organizational results

in relation to goals established by management and the board. These should include non-finandal

measures of long-term prospects that emphasize intangibles such as worker training, quality of

product, research and development and strategic positioning rather than relying solely on items

which fall neatly into the traditional securities industry's valuations of price /earnings multiples.

4. Public Infrastructure. F^iblic investment correlates closely with national productivity and yields high

returns: 30-40 percent for maintenance of the highway system, 10-20 percent for expanding that

system in congested areas. But such investments were only half as great in 1990 as in 1980 and

were only one quarter as great as in Germany. One half of all American roads were recently rated

"poor" or "low/fair." Highway congestion costs us an estimated $100 billion annually. Especially

needed are:

new intermodal strategies, particularly to support a national export effort;

full funding for the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act (ISTEA);

an increase of $12 billion in additional annual spending to put our roads, bridges and mass

transit into good working order,

new federal techniques to encourage states to maintain roads and bridges, such as bond

and grant covenants that incorporate a maintenance schedule; and

adoption of higher roadbuilding standards (as in parts of Europe) and life-cycle costing for

transportation design.

It is essential to pay for all these new programs responsibly. In addition, the national saving rate

must be increased substantially to fund the required increase in national investment. Since no one has

been able to devise effective policy proposals to increase private saving, the increased resources must be

generated primarily by reducing the budget deficit of the federal government
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Competitiveness Policy Council

Second Report to the President and Congress

^Stimmary of Recommendations

The Competitiveness Policy Council is a national commission established by the Congress in the

Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness Act of 1988. Its mandate is to serve as a "national forum" and advise the

President and Congress on improving the competitiveness of the United States.

The Council's membership is quadripartite: three corporate leaders (Rand Araskog, CEO of ITT, Jack

Murphy, CEO of Dresser Industries; and Alexander B. Trowbridge, former President of the National Association

of Manufacturers), three labor union presidents (Jack Barry, President of the International Brotherhood of

Electrical Workers; Al Shanker, President of the American Federation of Teachers; and Lynn Williams, President

of the United Steelworkers of America), three high level government officials (one appointment to be made by

President Clinton; Edward Regan, Comptroller of New York Sute; and William Graves, Secretary of State of

Kansas) and three representatives of the public interest (C. Fred Bergsten, Director of the Institute for

International Economics; Bruce Scott, professor at the Harvard Business School; and Edward Vetter, President

of Vetter and Associates.) The President, the joint leadership of the House and the joint leadership of the

Senate each appwinted four members. The group includes six Democrats and six Republicans.

The Council made its first report in March 1992, highlighting the seriousness of the nation's

competitiveness problem, analyzing its underlying causes, outlining possible responses without making firm

recommendations, and launching a process to develop such recommendations on the basis of in-depth analysis

of the most important components of the issue. The Council established eight Subcoundls, as authorized in its

legislative. mandate, to develop specific policy recommendations in the following areas: Education, Training,

Critical Technology, Corporate Governance, Trade Policy, Manufacturing, Public Infrastructure and Capital

Formation. Over 200 leading American representatives of business, government, labor and the public

participated in the eight Subcoundls. Together, the subcoundls held over 30 meetings throughout the country,

preparing detailed analyses and proposals that provided the foundation for most of the recommendations that

the Council is making in its Second Report to the President and Congress.

The Coundl sets out several goals in its Second Report

1 . Tlie United States should double its growth of national productivity^rom less than 1 percent annually

to at least 2 percent. Higher productivity is the only way to raise the national standard of living.

Meeting the target of increasing productivity growth by 1 percent annually would raise family incomes

by one third in a single generation.

2. The economy must grow by at least 3-3 J} percent annually, combining our targeted productivity growth

of 2 percent with the ejqpected annual growth of at least 1 percent in the country's labor force, to achieve

and maintain full employment

3. We must improve the quality of American jobs at the same time we preserve their quantity.

4. Economic models show that doubling productivity growth will require increasing national investment by

at least 4-6 percent of GDP, or about $300 billion annually at current prices. Most of the ejqpansion

must come from the private sector.

5. This increase in investment should be financed domestically. The United States is already the world's

largest debtor coimtry and cannot prudenUy continue to depend on foreign capital.

6. The national saving rate will have to rise by 5-7 percent to fund both the targeted increase in national

investment (4-6 percent) and the trade improvement (about 1 percent). This would restore it to the

level that prevailed prior to 1973.
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The central thrust of our recommendations is a sharp increase in private investment and a cutback in the growth

of consumption, especially by the public sector. There is considerable overlap between the Council's

recommendations and President Clinton's proposals in A Vision of Change for America. In some cases, the

Council's recommendation go beyond the President's program-especially in encouraging private investment,

export expansion and education reform.

Education

The Coimdl believes that the key to improving American education is the establishment of rigorous

content and performance standards along the lines of the National Education Goals. Educators and technical

experts must develop assessments that are based on these new standards. Schools and districts as a whole must

be held accountable for the progress their students make in achieving them. We must change ejqpectations from

minimum competency to high achievement for both coUege and work-bound students. Our K-12 students must

become productive workers instead of entitled consumers.

None of these steps will succeed if students do not assume responsibility for their own learning.

Working hard and achieving in school must "count" for students, whether they go to college or enter the labor

force immediately. We must therefore give students a stake in high performance through the following steps:

- External assessments, phased in over a 10-12 year period, should be given to high school students

with the results serving as a major factor in their qualifying for college and for better jobs at

better wages;

-
Colleges and universities should raise their admissions standards, over a similar 10-12 year period,

to reinforce the shift to higher standards in elementary and high schools;

- The federal and state governments should condition their assistance to higher education on

evidence that colleges and imiversities are raising their admission standards, and they should offer

more favorable financial aid terms to students who meet high standards;

- No student who meets high standards should be denied the opportunity for higher education for

financial reasons;

-
Employers should be encouraged to review school records -including course grades, conduct, and

teacher recommendations-in choosing among job applicants. A new uniform transcript, jointly

designed by employers and schools, should be developed.

Training

Our Training Subcoundl made recommendations in four major dimensions associated with training.

The first is continuous worker retraining, or lifetime learning," which could be achieved through requiring firms

to invest 1.5 percent of payroll in training ("play or pay"), federal grants or training tax credits.

The second dimension is the school-to-work transition. Our Subcoundl recommends continued

experimentation with different types of school-to-work transition programs: apprenticeship programs, compacts,

cooperative education, and career academies. The federal government should finance pilot programs of public-

private cooperation, create a national youth service corps as already proposed by President Clinton, and earmark

a portion of public works fionds for youth apprenticeship programs. Most importantly, as with education, the

federal government should insist that agreed skill standards provide the foundation for all these efforts.

Secretaries Reich and Riley have already called for a similar strategy. President Clinton's plan calls for $1.2

billion over four years.
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Third, the United States needs a comprehensive program to ease the adjustment process for all workers

dislocated by technological change, defense conversion, increased international trade flows and other sources of

structural change. Such a program should combine various aspects of existing programs with benefits that

include job search assistance, skills assessment, counseling, referral services, adequate income support, payments
for retraining programs £ind extended income and benefit payments through the training period. The Clinton

program calls for $4.6 billion to develop this type of program.

Finally, we need to better coordinate various worker training programs at the local, state, and national

levels in order to better serve our training needs. A body of experts should be brought together to standardize

the myriad of current retraining programs. Within one year, the group should submit specific recommendations

for eliminating duplication among the 125 federal employment and training programs currently spread across

14 federal agencies.

Technology

A major problem facing American competitiveness is the lag of American firms in converting

technological advances into a competitive advantage in the marketplace-the "commercialization" of technology.
The Council recommends:

1 . Private sector R&D should be stimulated and ejqpanded by implementation of a permanent, incremental

Innovation and Comme; dalization Tax Credit (ICTC) to cover R&D on process improvements as well

as product development President Clinton has called for a similar Research and Experimentation Tax
Credit, The Council recommends an additional 25 percent credit for industry-sponsored university

research and, to help overcome corporate reluctance to test traditional antitrust tenets, an additional

10 percent credit for participation in the first two years of new R&D consortia registered under the

Cooperative Research Act of 1984.

2. The government should use defense spending reductions to reorient its own R&D spending from purely

military to civilian and dual use R&D. Defense research and e)qpIoratory development should be kept

strong but the new R&D budget should also emphasize generic technologies.

3. Some of these funds should be used to expand federal support for cooperative projects in areas of strong

industry-government mutual interest. Specific steps include:

• Encouraging ARPA and the military services to actively promote dual use technologies;

• Expanding the Advanced Technology Program in the Department of Conunerce to an annual

program level of about $750 million. President Clinton's plan calls for an increase of $138 million

in FY 1994, rising to $680 million by FY 1997;

•
Allocating 10-20 percent of the resources of the multi-program labs operated by the Department
of Energy, of the NASA labs, and of selected DOD labs to jointly planned and joinUy funded

industry/government R&D on the basis of model Cooperative Research and Development

Agreements (CRADAs) with private firms; a similar initiative is outlined in President Clinton's

plan;

• Modifying Federal procurement rules to make the federal government a better consumer of

leading edge technologies;

• Authorizing ARPA, the Department of Commerce, the National Institutes of Health and perhaps
others to participate directly in the commercialization of technologies they have supported.
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Trade Policy

The Council recommends six major initiatives in this area.

1. The new Administration should place high priority on developing a global growth strategy with our G-7

partners, especially Japan and Germany.

2. We must aim to maintain equilibrium exchange rates. The United States should therefore seek

agreement in the G-7 on a credible system of reference ranges as maintained during 1987-88.

3. The United States must push hard-through multilateral, regional and bilateral negotiations -to open

foreign markets to American products. It is essential to bring the Uruguay Round to a successful

conclusion. To preserve the full benefit of a NAFTA agreement, it will have to contain strong provisions

protecting the environment, labor adjustment and worker rights. Bilateral talks are especially impxjrtant

with Japan, and the Structural Impediments Initiative should be revised and reinvigorated.

4. We recommend a sharp increase in the quality and quantity of US export credit programs. The annual

program level of the Export-Import Bank should be increased to $20 billion.

5. US e)qport promotion efforts should be sharply increased, focused and improved. Working within the

framework of the new National Economic Council, the Trade Promotion Coordinating Committee

should streamline the 150 current export promotion programs scattered across ten different agencies.

A single budget function for export support, including export finance, should be created and funding for

export promotion should be doubled over the next five years.

6. A major effort is needed to eliminate, or at least sharply limit, our own export disincentives that block

billions of dollars of foreign sales by American companies.

Manufacturing

There are three specific policy measures that should be adopted to promote new investment, especially

in manufacturing:

1. Establishment of an incremental and permanent Equipment Tax Credit (ETC). By limitiing its coverage

to equipment, and excluding plant and real estate investment, the credit can generate much higher payoff

per dollar of tax expenditure. President Clinton has proposed a similar incremental tax credit for all

businesses on a temporary basis, and for small businesses on a permanent basis.

2. The government should authorize industry consortia for joint production as well as research.

3. The tax code should be modified to permit firms to depredate manufacturing process equipment, newly

installed after the adoption of this policy, at a rate such that the "tax life' of the equipment would be

equal to its "competitive life."

Public Infrastructure

Our Subcouncil on Public Infrastructure identified several components of the nation's transportation

system that require particular attention:

1. Immediate full funding of the spending levels authorized in 1991 by Intermodal Surface Transportation

Efficiency Act (ISTEA), an increase of about $4 billion over FY 1993. The Qinton program calls for
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almost $3 billion in additional spending in FY 1993 and $2.6 billion above baseline spending in FY 1994.

2. TTie nation's air traffic control system needs basic reform. The Clinton program calls for $720 million

over four years.

3. Continue funding for emerging transportation technologies
-
including intelligent vehicle and highway

systems, high speed rail, and magnetic levitation trains - at their ISTEA levels. This is consistent with

the Clinton program.

4. Extend the live of our existing national roads and bridges and increase the life expectancy of all new
construction.

5. Over and above ISTEA's authorized levels, aim to raise the current level of infrastructure spending by
up to $12.5 billion. This increase would includes $1 billion for intermodal improvements; $1 billion for

bridges; $1 .5 billion to stop endlessly deferring maintenance on our public transit systems; and $9 billion

for necessary capacity expansions and pavement repairs on the National Highway System.

6. The Federal Government should establish a capital budget to help rationalize the government's
investment process by distinguishing clearly between current and capital expenditures.
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Testimony of Clyde V. Prestowitz, Jr.

President, Economic Strategy Institute
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Subcommittee on Economic Growth and Credit Formation
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U.S. House of Representatives
November 9, 1993

Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee, good afternoon and thank you for

this opportunity to testify today.

Since its founding four years ago, the Economic Strategy Institute has been
dedicated to developing an integrated, macro/micro economic strategy to realize

America's full potential. We, obviously, are not the only organization in

Washington interested in trade and competitiveness matters. As president of

ESI, I also sit on two Competitiveness Policy Coundl subcouncils - trade policy
and public infrastructure. It is from this point of view that I would like to

address my remarks.

The Competitiveness Policy Coundl has done very important work over the past
three years in identifying many of the key ills that hurt American

competitiveness. As a congressionally mandated national commission, its

annual reports and other papers have performed the useful function of focusing
the countiy's attention on some of the problems that need to be addressed in

order to make America more competitive.

While the Coundl has done good work, I believe that it can do even better. As
this committee begins consideration of legislation to reauthorize the Council, I

would like to outline two areas where I believe the work of the Council can be

improved.

The first area is the scope of the Council. Over the past several years, the

Council has spent much of its time on a number of key macroeconomic issues —
trade, infrastructure, worker training etc. — that effect American

competitiveness. While the Council has produced useful work on these issues, I

feel that it is time for the Council to change its focus. Most of the

recommendations of the Coundl are good, common sense ideas that a large
number of rational Americans can agree upon. This is because the Coundl is

composed of a large number of experts representing a broad spectrum of

opinion. There has been littie controversy over the Council's recommendations



to date, because, so far, they represent relatively easy, common denominator

recommendations. If the Council is reauthorized, as I believe it should be, I feel

that it would be in the best interest of all Americans for the Council to remain

relevant and useful by beginning to look at a new set of issues.

Mr. Chairman, I believe that the Council should turn its attention to the core

issue of competitiveness
— the structure and composition of the domestic

economy and international trade. This is issue has been best articulated in the

famous quote "potato chips, computer chips, what's the difference they're both

chips." This is at the heart of the competitiveness issue that most analysts have

managed to avoid. The question is, is it important to the productivity and

standard of living of Americans to maintain U.S. competitiveness in

semiconductors? In super computers? In automobiles? In what other industries?

That is the key question. If the answer is yes, the next question is what should

we do.

Mr. Chairman, this is not a call to make the Council into a "mini-Mill." Instead,

I believe the Council can play a vitally important role in examining effect the

government policy
~ be it regulatory, environmental, fiscal, or trade - has on

different industrial sectors and make recommendations in order to make these

industries more competitive.

Let me give the Subcommittee an example, if I might. The Economic Strategy
Institute earlier this year completed an examination of the domestic airline

industry. In our study we found out that the federal government plays an

important role in helping the industry make key decisions such as purchase of

aircraft. Not only do government decisions effect the interest rates at which the

airlines borrow money, but also when new aircraft must be purchased in order

to meet new environmental regulations. Government policy also effects

questions such as whether local safety and infrastructure requirements allow

adding additional flights to a certain dty and how much a company must allot

in order to meet health care requirements. Internationally, the airlines rely on
the federal government to negotiate international agreements to allow U.S.

carriers to fly to overseas markets. In the future, the Council may want to look at

and make recommendations on what sort of negotiating strategy the federal

government wUl want to take that would allow U.S. carriers to use their status as

the low cost producers in the world and expand their presence overseas.

A reorganized Council could be used to examine other industries. The choices

are nearly limitless, so the Council will have to use some self-discipline as to not

spread itself to thin. You wUl have the pick of the crop
—

get people on the

Council who have the expertise, talent and time to devote to the task.

By shifting from a macroeconomic emphasis to sectoral one does not, of course,

mean that the areas that the Council has examined over past several years will
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or should be ignored. These areas play an important role in determining the

success or failure of a particular project.

Mr Chairman, the second area in where I would make changes is in the size of

the subcoundls. I feel that they are too large. The two subcoundls I am a

member of - trade poUcy and public infrash-uchire - have 27 and 32 members

respectively. While I understand the need to bring together as wide a view as

possible, I feel that the subcoundls have gotten to be too big. When it comes

time for them to make recommendations, I feel that they are reduced to meetmg

the least common denominator. The country needs a Coundl that can make

tough, specific recommendations. Unfortunately, it is my experience that these

decisions are watered down so that a majority wUl be able to sign onto the

reports. With fewer people, say a mandated maximum of 12 or 15, it will be

easier for the subcoundl to make the tough decisions necessary.

Mr. Chairman, I feel that the Council has done good work in the past and wiU

continue to do good work in the future. As the Congress looks at the

reauthorization of the Competitiveness Policy Coundl, I beUeve that it should

also look forward to making the coundl even better. I thank you for your tame

and look forward to your questions.
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